# The University of Reading

# The role of *Staphylococcus aureus* FadB in resistance to bile

A thesis submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Microbiology

by Amjed Alsultan



**Division of Microbiology** 

**School of Biological Sciences** 

The University of Reading

Reading

UK

July 2019

# Declaration

I confirm that this is my own work and the use of all material from other sources has been properly and fully acknowledged

# Amjed Alsultan

Signed:

Date:

### Abstract

Resistance to the bactericidal effects of bile is crucial for the survival of Staphylococcus aureus in the human gut. This study was conducted to identify and characterize components of the bacteria, which allow it to resist bile acids. A comparative study was used to investigate the natural protein diversity within the Staphylococcus in relation to bile resistance. Imaging of one-dimension gel electrophoresis showed a unique protein band in samples prepared from bile-treated S. aureus. Mass spectrometry and database analysis showed the protein to be FadB. which has a role in lipid metabolism in *Escherichia coli*. It is hypothesized that *fadB* was responsible for the observed bile salt resistance phenotype; to test this, a  $\Delta fadB$  strain was created in S. aureus SH1000. The mutant phenotype showed a significant decrease in viability upon exposure to bile acids in comparison with the parental wild type. Furthermore, survival of S. aureus  $\Delta fadB$  was attenuated in an *in vitro* human colonic model, implicating fadB in S. aureus colonization of the human intestine. Moreover, upregulated expression of *fadB* was detected upon exposure to bile salts. To further confirm the role of FadB in bile salt resistance, the gene was cloned under the control of an inducible promoter, which enabled arabinose-dose dependent expression of *fadB* in *E. coli* JW113 as a heterologous host, confirming a bile resistant phenotype. Recombinant FadB was purified and shown to have affinity for cholic acid and might possess an ability to modify bile salts.

# **Table of Contents**

Chapter One: Introduction	1
1.1 Staphylococcus aureus	1
1.2 Pathogenesis of S. aureus	2
1.3 Colonisation of S. aureus in the human gastrointestinal tract	5
1.5 The intestinal microbiota	9
1.5.1 Structure of intestinal microbiota	9
1.5.2 Function of intestinal microbiota	11
1.7 Bile salts	21
1.7.1 Bile salts and function	21
1.7.2 Antibacterial action of bile	22
1.8 Bile tolerance in enteric bacteria	23
1.9 Modification of bile acids by enteric bacteria	
1.10 Metabolism of fatty acids in bacteria	
1.11 Impact of membrane fatty acid composition on bile resistance in enteric bacto	eria36
1.12 Aims of the study	41
Chapter Two : Materials and Methods	42

2.1 Chemicals and reagents	42
2.2 DNA modification and restriction endonuclease enzymes	42
2.3 DNA, RNA and protein markers	42
2.4 Microbiological growth media	42
2.4 .1 Selective Agar	43
2.4.2 Phage buffer	43
2.4.3 LB broth	44
2.4.4 LK broth	44
2.4.5 B2 medium	44
2.4.6 SOC medium	44
2.4.7 pH controlled faecal batch culture medium	44
2.5 Antibiotics	45

2.6 Bacterial strains and plasmids	46
2.7 Primers	46
2.8 DNA and RNA methods	50
2.8.1 Extraction of the genomic DNA	50
2.8.2 Isolation of plasmid DNA	52
2.8.3 DNA digestion with restriction endonucleases	52
2.8.4 Gel extraction	52
2.8.5 DNA clean up	52
2.8.6 DNA ligation	53
2.8.7 RNA extraction	53
2.8.8 RNA quality analysis	53
2.8.9 Design and optimisation primers	54
2.8.10 Polymerase chain reaction (PCR)	54
2.8.11 Colony PCR	54
2.8.12 Transformation reaction	54
2.9 Preparation of competent cells	55
2.9.1 Chemically competent E. coli cells	55
2.9.2 Electrocompetent S. aureus cells	55
2.10 Construction of S. aureus ΔfadB	56
2.10.1 Primer design and the PCR amplification of the <i>fadB</i> gene	56
2.10.2 Sub-cloning into a blunt cloning vector	56
2.10.3 Construction of the pMAD $\Delta fadB$ vector	56
2.10.4 Transfer of the pMAD $\Delta fadB$ vector into S. aureus	57
2.10.4.1 Electrotroporation	57
2.10.4.2 Transduction	57
2.10.5 Generation and confirmation of $\Delta fadB$ S. aureus	57
2.11 Expression of upstream and downstream and the fadB encoding gene	58
2.12 Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS PAGE)	59
2.12.1 Preparation of SDS PAGE	59
2.12.2 Protein electrophoresis	59
2.13 Protein overexpression and purification	60
2.13.1 Small scale overexpression	60
2.13.2 Large scale overexpression	60
2.13.3 Nickel affinity chromatography	61

2.13.4 Dialysis and concentration of protein
2.13.5 Determination of protein concentration
2.13.6 Cell lysis and protein extraction
2.13.7 Mass spectrometry analysis of FadB
2.13.8 Western blotting
2.13.8.1 Electrotransfer
2.13.8.2 Immunodetection
2.13.9 Enzymatic assay
2.13.10 Surface plasmon resonance (SPR)
2.13.11 Cholic acid coupled -sepharose affinity chromatography
2.14 pH controlled faecal batch cultures
2.15 Enumeration of major colonic bacterial population by fluorescence in situ
hybridisation (FISH)
2.16 Determination of minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC)
2.17 Time-course viability upon exposure to bile salts
2.18 Adhesion of bile treated staphylococcus
2.19 Haemolysis assay
2.20 Statistical analysis

Chapter Three: Interaction between bile and S.aureus	71
3.1 Introduction	71
3.1.1 Antibacterial activity of bile	72
3.1.2 Impact of bile on <i>S.aureus</i> virulence	73
3.2 Results	74
3.2.1 Antibacterial activity of bile	74
3.2.1.1 MICs of bile salts	74
3.2.1.2 Time-course viability upon exposure to bile salts	77
3.2.2 Factors affecting bile resistance	82
3.2.2.1 Strain specificity of bile resistance	82
3.2.2.2 Nutrient concentration affects bile resistance in <i>S. aureus</i>	83
3.2.3 Effect of bile on <i>S. aureus</i> virulence	86
3.2.3.1 Adhesion of bile treated <i>S. aureus</i> to the human intestine epithelium	86
3.2.3.1 Influence of bile salts on virulence factors	88

3.3 Co	onclusion and	discussion				91
--------	---------------	------------	--	--	--	----

Chapter Four: FadB confers bile salt resistance in S.aureus
4.1 introduction
4.1.1 Membrane architecture and composition plays a role in bile resistance in enteric
bacteria
4.1.2 Bile resistance in Gram positive bacteria94
4.2 Results
4.2.1 Identification of the up regulated protein in response to bile
4.2.2 Construction of <i>fadB</i> mutant <i>S. aureus</i>
4.2.2.1 PCR amplification of <i>fadB</i> upstream and downstream region
4.2.2.2 Construction of the pMADΔ <i>fadB</i> vector
4.2.2.3 Mutagenesis and confirmation <i>fadB</i> deletion in <i>S. aureus</i>
4.2.3 Controlled expression of S. aureus fadB in E. coli JW ΔfadB106
4.2.4 Growth and MICs of bile salts for S. aureus wild type and ΔfadB110
4.2.5 MICs of bile salts for wild type and recombinant E. coli $JW \Delta fadB$ expressing
S.aureus fadB
4.2.6 Time-course in vitro kill kinetics of S. aureus $\Delta fadB$ in bile salts
4.2.7 In vitro killing of E. coli $JW \Delta fadB$ by bile salts
4.2.8 Bioinformatic of the FadB protein
4.2.8.1 Characteristics of primary and secondary structure of FadB
4.2.8.2 In silico Predicted function for FadB
4.2.9 Impact of <i>fadB</i> on <i>S. aureus</i> survival in the <i>in vitro</i> human colonic model
4.3 Conclusions and discussion

Chapter Five : Expression of fad genes in S. aureus	.109
5.1 Introduction	. 109
5.2 Real-time quantitative reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (qRT-PCR)	
analysis of lipid metabolism genes in S. aureus	.110
5.2.1 Experimental design and growth conditions	.111
5.2.2 Selection of primers	.112
5.2.3 RNA quality analysis	.112

5.2.3 Amplification specificity and primer efficiency	
5.2.4 Data analysis	115
6.2.5 Transcriptional analysis of lipid metabolism genes in S. aureus	117
6.3 Conclusions	

Chapter Six: Overexpression and analysis of FadB	121
6.1 Introduction	121
6.2 Amplification of the encoding gene	122
6.3 Constructing pET21-fadB	122
6.4 Overexpression trial of FadB	126
6.5 Solubility of recombinant FadB	
6.6 Large-scale overexpression of the recombinant protein	130
6.7 Nickel affinity chromatography	
6.8 Protein centrifugal concentration	132
6.9 Mass spectrometry analysis of FadB	
6.10 Enzymatic activity of recombinant FadB	134
6.11 FadB binding to cholic acid	
6.11.1 Surface plasmon resonance (SPR)	137
6.11.2 Cholic acid coupled -sepharose affinity chromatography	139
6.12 Protective activity of purified recombinant protein	141
6-13 Conclusions and discussion	143

Chapter Seven : General discussion and future work	145
7.1 Introduction	145
7.2 S. aureus is able to survive under bile salts conditions	145
7.3 Bile acids are different in their antibacterial activity on S. aureus	146
7.4 Strain specificity of bile resistance in S. aureus	146
7.5 Impact of growth media on the level of bile resistance in S. aureus	147
7.6 Impact of bile on the virulence of S. aureus	147
7.8 FadB is involved in bile resistance in <i>S. aureus</i>	148
7.9 Utility of <i>In vitro</i> human intestinal models	151
7.10 FadB is important for S. aureus survival in the human colon	151
7.11 Future work	152

7.11.1 Global transcriptional response of S. aureus to bile	
7.11.2 Profiling of Bile acid interacting Proteins in S. aureus	
7.11.3 Effect of bile on the lipid cell membrane of S. aureus	
7.11.4 In vivo gastrointestinal survival studies	154
Bibliography	155
Appendix	211

# **List of Figures**

# **Chapter One: Introduction**

Figure 1. 1 Nonimmune protection mechanism of gut microbiota	14
Figure 1. 2: Schematic representation of parts of the human gastrointestinal tract and	
bacterial population	17
Figure 1. 3 Schematic representation of detoxification mechanism of bile acid	29
Figure 1. 4 Modification of bile salts by enteric bacteria.	32
Figure 1. 5 Metabolism of fatty acids in <i>E. coli</i> .	37
Figure 1. 6 Mechanism response of bacterial cells to bile stress	39

### **Chapter Two : Materials and Methods**

Figure 2. 1 Gene Ruler 1kb ladder from Fermentas.	.42
Figure 2. 2 Protein ladder. 10 to 180 kDa (Fermentas).	.43

### Chapter Three: Interaction between bile and S.aureus

Figure 3. 1 In vitro antibacterial and time-kill assay of bile salts treated S. aureus SH100		
	81	
Figure 3. 2 Effect of bile on the adherence of <i>S. aureus</i> in the HT -29 cell line	87	
Figure 3. 3 Haemolysis of rabbit blood by a supernatant of S. aureus SH100 in the		
presence or absence of crude bile.	90	

# Chapter Four: FadB confers bile salt resistance in S.aureus

Figure 4. 1 A Coomassie-stained 1D electrophoresis gels of the cell membrane fraction
proteins extracted from S. aureus SH1000 cells both untreated (C) and treated with
8%(w/v) bile
Figure 4. 2 Physical map of the pMAD vector99
Figure 4. 3 Physical map of the pMAD up & down <i>fadB</i> plasmid100
Figure 4. 4 Analysis of the PCR products of <i>fadB</i> up and downstream regions101
Figure 4.5 Restriction mapping of <i>fadB</i> up and downstream regions in pJET1.2/blunt
cloning vector
Figure 4. 6 Schematic representation of allelic replacement.
Figure 4. 7- PCR confirmation of S. aureus $\Delta fadB$
Figure 4. 8 Physical map of pBAD/ His A expression vector
Figure 4. 9 Gel electrophoretic analysis of the pBaD and <i>fadB</i> PCR products108
Figure 4.10 Gel electrophoretic analysis of pBaD-fadB//HisA restriction digestion by SacI
and kpnI
Figure 4.11 Growth of wild type and S. aureus SH1000 and $\Delta$ fadB in TSB medium111
Figure 4. 12 In vitro killing of wild and $\Delta$ fadB <i>S. aureus</i> by bile salts
Figure 4. 13Comparison of the survival rates after 16h of exposure to bile salts for <i>E. coli</i>
Jw3822 and JW3822 fadB100
Figure 4. 14 Hydropathy values are calculated by the method of Kyte and Doolittle (Kyte
& Doolittle, 1982) for the amino acids of FadB
Figure 4. 15 Growth dynamics of <i>S. aureus</i> SH1000 and $\Delta fadB$ in media with various pHs.
Figure 4. 16 Survival of <i>S. aureus</i> wild type and $\Delta fadB$ in the colonic media105
Figure 4. 17 Survival of S. aureus wild type and $\Delta fadB$ in a gut microbiota model (batch
cultures)

# Chapter Five : Expression of fad genes in S. aureus

Figure 5. 1 Gel electrophoresis of total RNA which show RNA integrity recovery from	<i>S</i> .
aureus SH1000.	113
Figure 5.2 Gel image from the Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer of enriched mRNA preparatio	n.
	114
Figure 5. 3 Standard curve of primer efficiency of the qPCR for each gene	116

Figure 5.4 Transcriptional analysis of the fadB, fadX, fadE, BTN44 01085 and thIA\_2. 118

### Chapter Six: Overexpression and analysis of FadB

Figure 6. 1 Analysis of the <i>fadB</i> PCR products by agarose gel electrophoresis123
Figure 6. 2 Cloning of <i>fadB</i> variants into pET21a124
Figure 6. 3 NdeI restriction mapping of pET-21 a (+) and fadB125
Figure 6. 4: SDS-PAGE analysis of FadB in a small-scale over-expression trial127
Figure 6. 5: Analysis of recombinant FadB solubility129
Figure 6.6: Elution profile and SDS-PAGE analysis of selected nickel affinity
chromatography
Figure 6. 7: SDS-PAGE analysis of concentrated protein
Figure 6. 8 Acetoacetyl-CoA and hydroxybutyryl-CoA dehydrogenase reaction of glutaryl-
CoA degradation by fadB135
Figure 6. 9 Hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase enzyme assay
Figure 6. 10 Effect of pH on the activity of hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase136
Figure 6. 11 Evaluation of the binding affinity of FadB to cholic acid
Figure 6.12 Binding of FadB to cholic acid using Cholic acid-conjugated column
chromatography
Figure 6. 13 In vitro antibacterial and time-kill assay of bile salts on wild and $\Delta fadB S$ .
aureus142

## List of tables

### **Chapter One: Introduction**

Table 1.1Virulence factors and adhesive matrix molecule involved in the pathogenesis of	
Staphylococcus aureus	.4
Table 1. 2 Advantages and disadvantages of in vitro fermentation models	19

#### **Chapter Two : Material and Methods**

Table 2. 1: Antibiotic solutions used in this study	.45
Table 2. 2: Bacterial Strains used in this study	.47
Table 2. 3: Plasmids used in this study	.48
Table 2. 4: Oligonucleotide primers used in the DNA procedures	.49
Table 2. 5: Oligonucleotide primers used in FISH procedures	.51

#### **Chapter Three: Interaction between bile and S.aureus**

Table 3. 1- MICs of bile salts for S. aureus SH1000	76
Table 3. 2- MICs of the bile salts for some <i>S. aureus</i> stains	84
Table 3.3- Effect of the growth medium on the bile resistance of <i>S. aureus</i> SH1000	85

### Chapter Four: FadB confers bile salt resistance in S.aureus

Table 4. 1- MICs of bile salts for S. aureus SH1000 and ΔfadB1	12
Table 4. 2 The minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) end points of the bile related to	
the wild type and	95
Table 4.3 Predicted function for FadB	•••

### Chapter Five : Expression of fad genes in S. aureus

Table 5. 1: Fold differences and P values for expression levels of *fad* genes between the bile treated and untreated wildtype S.aureus SH1000 bile and non-treated bile one . ......119

### **POSTER/ ORAL PRESENTATION**

- The annual Microbiology society conference in Liverpool, 21-24 April 2016. (poster)
- The postgraduate symposium, University of Reading, 26 May 2016. (oral)
- 3. The postgraduate symposium, University of Reading, 13 June 2017. (oral)

4. The annual Microbiology society conference in Birmingham, 10-13 April2018. (poster)

5. International Conference on Gram-Positive Pathogens in Omaha, Nebraska, 14-17 October 2018. (poster)

# Dedication

- To my mom and my late dad for their support .
- To my Wife Dahma for her continuous support and patience.
- To my children Fatimah, Hussein and Rida
- To my beloved brothers and sisters.

### Acknowledgements

In the Name of Allah, the Most Merciful, the Most Compassionate all praise be to Allah, the Lord of the worlds; and prayers and peace be upon Mohamed His servant and messenger.

First and foremost, I deeply thank my supervisor **Dr. Simon R. Clarke**. He has always been there providing his heartfelt support and guidance and has given me invaluable guidance, inspiration, and suggestions in my quest for knowledge.

Would also like to express my gratitude to **Professor Simon C. Andrews**, **Dr. Sheila McIntyre and Dr.Geraldine Mulley** for their valuable suggestions, throughout the research period. My sincere thanks also goes to **Dr. Gemma Walton** for providing me a close supervision to carry out in vitro human colonic model experiment. I also wish to express my thanks to **Dr. Merce Miranda** for helping me in gene expression and qPCR experiment.

I am also thankful to **MOHER-Iraq** for providing me studentship to complete my PhD. I would like to express a special appreciation to my beloved Wife, **Dhama Alsallami** for her continued love, encouragement, and support throughout the duration of this study. My deep thanks go to little kids for their patience. I am deeply indebted to staff at **CSS** at Microbiology wing who gave access to the laboratory and research facilities.

Last but not the least, I would like to thank all my colleague in Simon Clarke lab for helping me to overcome difficulties during my PhD journey.

#### **Chapter One: Introduction**

#### 1.1 Staphylococcus aureus

*S. aureus* is a Gram-positive bacterium belonging to the Stapylococcaceae family (Phylum Firmicutes). It grows in pairs or grape-like clusters (Washington, 2006; Lowy, 1998). *S. aureus* colonises the nose, skin and gastrointestinal tract. Although the nose is the primary site of colonisation of *S. aureus* carriage, recent studies show that intestinal tract colonisation has an important role in terms of clinical implications (Squire *et al.*, 2002; Acton *et al.*, 2009). It is a commensal and pathogen for animals and humans and responsible for major health problems ranging from skin diseases to soft tissue infection and septicemia (Acton *et al.*, 2009). The most common skin infection includes metastatic abscesses, wound infection, cellulitis and folliculitis. Pneumonia, septic arthritis, meningitis, endocarditis, osteomyelitis and shock syndrome represent more serious types of staphylococcal infection in humans (Sears & McCarthy, 2003). Additionally, in veterinary medicine, *S. aureus* causes a wide range of infections, which affect animal health and production and pose one of the most important sources of infection for humans (Peton & Le, 2013). Mastitis in dairy cattle and ewes is caused by many types of bacteria. However, *S. aureus* is the main etiological cause of this disease (Peton & Le, 2013).

During the decade of antibiotic treatments for bacterial infection in animals and humans, pathogenic bacteria have developed resistance to a wide range of these antibiotics (Levy, 1998). It is well documented that the cell envelope, the ribosome and nucleic acids are the main target for antibiotics in *S. aureus*. However, several studies have documented that more than 50% of *S. aureus* strains are now resistant to penicillin, methicillin, vancomycin and other antibiotics (Archer *et al.*, 1994; Franklin, 2003; Hiramatsu *et al.*, 1997).

Mutations that alter the drug binding sites on molecular targets and increase expression of endogenous efflux pumps are an example of the possible mechanism by which *S. aureus* resists antibiotics (Foster, 2017). The  $\beta$ -lactamase enzyme which is produced by *S. aureus* was originally responsible for resistance to penicillin and its derivatives; this enzyme hydrolyses the critical  $\beta$ -lactam ring and disrupts the drug's antibacterial activity. As an alternative to penicillin, for many years, methicillin was used to treat penicillin-resistant Gram-positive bacteria. Methicillin is a semi-synthetic  $\beta$ -lactam antibiotic which acts by inhibiting penicillin-binding proteins (PBPs) that are involved in the synthesis of peptidoglycan (Carretto, Visiello, & Nardini, 2018). Methicillin is no longer used in the UK after methicillin resistance was detected and isolation of Methicillin resistant *S. aureus* (MRSA) (Deurenberg & Stobberingh, 2008; Foster, 2017).

#### 1.2 Pathogenesis of S. aureus

*S. aureus* is a commensal bacterium and pathogen in animals and humans (Wertheim *et al.*, 2004). There are stages of host infection with staphylococcus, which can include colonisation, local infection, systemic dissemination, metastatic infection and toxicosis (Archer, 1998; Walter *et al.*, 2004). Colonisation is the first step in staphylococcus infection and it provides shelter for bacteria until an opportunity occurs to breach the host's immune defences, thus facilitating access to the host's body and causing disease. Staphylococcus infection starts locally in the skin and mucus membrane and then bacteria access the blood flow and infects various organs (Archer, 1998). Skin traumas and surgical procedures are the main predisposing factor for *S. aureus* infection. However, *S. aureus* can infect intact skin and it can cause local cutaneous and subcutaneous infections, for instance folliculitis (inflammation of hair follicles), impetigo (inflammation of superficial skin) and skin abscesses (painful collections of pus) (Thomer *et al.*, 2016).

Polymorphonuclear leukocytes (neutrophils), lysed host cells and fibrin capsules are the main components of S. aureus abscesses. Skin and soft tissue infection with S. aureus is usually accompanied by abscess formation (Kobayashi et al., 2015). S. aureus can disseminate from the skin to an internal organ. Hahn et al. (2009) used a mouse model to investigate the relationship between skin damage and systemic dissemination of S. aureus in mice. The authors found that S. aureus disseminates to the internal organs of rats (spleen & kidneys) after 6h of inoculation of flank skin with the organism. In the same vein, Schlecht et al. (2015) demonstrated a novel mechanism by which S. aureus disseminates to the internal organs of the human body and causes systemic infection. In order to invade host tissue, S. aureus adheres to the invasive hyphal elements of Candida albicans. S. aureus adhesine binds to the Als3p an adhesive cell wall of Candida albicans. The author concludes that Candida albicans enhances invasion of S. aureus through mucus membranes of the host which then leads to systemic infection in the host. Other routes to infection may be by production of toxins, which causes toxic shock syndrome. The ability of S. aureus to invade the host's body and resist its defences comes from the virulence factors. The virulence factors have various structures and different modes of action. They include staphylokinase, haemolysin, leukocidins, exfoliative toxin, toxic shock syndrome toxin and enterotoxins (Table 1). Other factors, which are involved in the establishment of infection are called the adhesive matrix molecules, which have an important role in adherence to host tissue. Fibronectin binding protein (FnBPs), collagen-binding proteins and fibrinogen-binding proteins (Clfs) are important examples of these molecules (Table 1) (Archer, 1998). In summary, three types of S. aureus infections include local infection: impetigo, cellulitis and folliculitis; systemic infection when S. aureus reaches the blood stream and spreads to the internal organ and specific types of infection when S. aureus locally colonises with the production of toxins (Hahn et al., 2009; Kobayashi et al., 2015).

**Table 1.1** Virulence factors and adhesive matrix molecule involved in the pathogenesis ofS. aureus (Foster et al., 2014).

Factor	Туре	Function	
Staphylokinase	Exoenzyme	Activates plasminogen; inactivates antimicrobial	
		peptides	
Haemolysin	Cytolytic toxins	α-hemolysin	
-		Induces lysis on a wide spectrum of cells, mainly	
		platelets and monocytes	
		β-hemolysin	
		Hydrolysis of sphingomyelin of the plasmatic	
		membrane of monocytes, erythrocytes,	
		neutrophils and lymphocytes; makes cells	
		susceptible to other lytic agents	
		$\gamma$ -hemolysin induces lysis on erythrocytes and	
		leukocytes	
Leukocidins	Cytolytic toxins	Induces lysis on leukocytes	
Exfoliative toxin	Exoenzyme	Inactivates neutrophil activity; activates T cells	
Toxic shock	Secretory factor	Massive activation of T cells and antibody	
syndrome toxin	(Superantigens)	presenting cells	
Enterotoxins	Secretory factor	Massive activation of T cells and antibody	
	(Superantigens)	presenting cells	
Fibronectin	Adhesive matrix	Attachment to fibronectin and plasma clot	
binding protein	molecule (cell	F F	
	surface factor)		
Collagen-binding	Adhesive matrix	Adherence to collagenous tissues and cartilage	
proteins	molecule (cell		
•	surface factor)		
Fibrinogen-	Adhesive matrix	Mediate clumping and adherence to fibrinogen	
binding proteins	molecule (cell	in the presence of fibronectin	
01	surface factor)	1	
Staphylococcal	extracellular	Protein A interacts with IgG by binding to its Fc	
protein A (SpA)	protein,	domain. This binding causes the surface of S.	
	anchored to the	aureus to become coated with IgG molecules that	
	cell wall	cannot be recognized by the Fc receptor on	
		neutrophils because they are in the wrong	
		orientation	
Staphylococcal	member of the	evades the acute immune response by interacting	
superantigen-like	family of SSLs	with immunoglobulins and complement system.	
7 (SSL7)	2		
Chemotaxis	exoprotein	potent inhibitor of neutrophil and monocyte	
Inhibitory Protein		chemotaxis toward C5a and formylated peptides	
of Staphylococcus		like fMLP	
aureus (CHIPS)			

#### **1.3** Colonisation of *S. aureus* in the human gastrointestinal tract

The human nose is the most common site for colonisation of *S. aureus*. However, there are many sites of colonisation including the skin, throat and gastrointestinal tract. Furthermore, 40% of people with nasal colonisation are also colonised in these sites. Several studies explain the relationship between intestinal colonisation and occurrence of infection. Patients with both nasal and intestinal colonisation are more susceptible to *S. aureus* infection at a rate of 40% as compared with an infection rate of 18% in people with nasal colonisation only (Eveillard *et al.*, 2006).

The first definition of intestinal *S. aureus* carriage as one cause of antibiotic-associated diarrhoea was between 1950 and 1960. However, in 1970s, it was well established and defined that *Clostridium difficile* was a main aetiological cause of hospital acquired AAD(antibiotic associated diarrhoea) (Larson *et al.*, 1978; Williams, 1963). The effect of gastrointestinal colonisation as a risk factor for *S. aureus* infection was neglected for many years then it was refocused on after the appearance and spread of methicillin resistant *S. aureus* (MRSA) and antibiotic associated diarrhoea especially among hospitalised patients and infants (Acton *et al.*, 2008). In the 1990s, epidemiological increases of community-acquired (CA) MRSA were recorded among individuals in the absence of a health careassociated (HA) infection risk factors (Acton *et al.*, 2008).

The relationship between the age of individuals and *S. aureus* intestinal carriage status has not been fully defined. However, several studies show that during the early stages of life (childhood) individuals are more susceptible to intestinal carriage of *S. aureus* (Acton *et al.*, 2009).

Such carriage can have undesirable health effects; it is associated with food poisoning as a result of production of different enterotoxins and is associated with allergic disease in

children through CD14-related immunoregulation and inflammatory bowel disease (Lu *et al.*, 2003; Dinges *et al.*, 2000).

Surveys such as that conducted by Lindberg *et al.* (2000) have shown that over 75% of examined stools give positive results for the presence of *S. aureus*. This result is supported by Bjorksten *et al.* (2001) whose experiments showed that 65% of infants have these bacteria in their stools. It is well documented that intestinal *S. aureus* carriage decreases as the individual's age increases. This might relate to microbiota protective action which is more efficient in adulthood. In healthy individuals, microbiota prevent colonisation of ingested bacteria by covering the intestinal epithelium and this mechanism is called colonisation resistance. It can be concluded that intestinal *S. aureus* carriage, increases among hospitalised patients and infants because of less development of their microbiota or disruptions in its efficiency (Björkstén *et al.*, 2001; Lindberg, Nowrouzian *et al.*, 2000).

Recent studies explain that colonisation of *S. aureus* in the gut may have important clinical implications such as for food poisoning, pseudomembranous intestinal infection, intestinal diseases, AAD and endocarditis (Acton *et al.*, 2009; Vesterlund *et al.*, 2006). Furthermore, intestinal carriage is a risk factor for dissemination of infection. Infected people with intestinal colonisation of *S. aureus* are considered an important source of infection to other people and the adjacent environment (Acton *et al.*, 2008). Moreover, *S. aureus* infection of the skin and soft tissues is closely related to rectal colonisation (Squier *et al.*, 2002; Misawa *et al.*, 2015).

The specific mechanisms for intestinal colonisation by *S. aureus* are not completely understood. Gries *et al.* (2005) showed that the cecal mucus layer enhances intestinal colonisation by Staphylococcus. It is well established that *S. aureus* adheres to nasal mucin (Shuter *et al.*, 1996). Gries *et al.*'s (2005) hypothesis is that *S. aureus* adhere to intestinal

6

mucus because intestinal mucin is the main competent of mucus and there is a similarity between intestinal and nasal mucin.

The first step to colonisation is adhesion. Adhesion of *S. aureus* to the human intestinal mucus and impact of a specific strain of microbiota were studied by Vesterlund *et al.* (2006). The authors found that *S. aureus* can adhere to the human intestinal mucus. However, certain lactic acid bacteria (commercial probiotics) impact on the adherence ability of *S. aureus*. Viability adherence of *S. aureus* were reduced to 39–44 % by *Propionibacterium freudenreichii* subsp, *Lactobacillus* rhamnosus GG and *Lactococcus lactis* subsp. lactis. The authors concluded that *S. aureus* has the ability to adhere to intestinal mucus *in vitro* and adherent *S. aureus* can be displaced and killed by certain *Lactococcus* species.

Misawa *et al.* (2015) found that teichoic acids(TA) which are phosphate rich sugar-based polymers attached to the Staphylococcal cell wall and have a critical involvement in the early steps to colonisation. The study was based on comparison between wild type *S. aureus* with the mutant strain lacking (wall teichoic acids) WTA. The mutant showed increased susceptibility to gastrointestinal detergent factor and poor adherence to the gastrointestinal tract as compared with the wild type. The study explains that WTA contributed to staphylococcal fitness within the GIT, providing resistance to host bactericidal factors and promoting bacterial adherence to epithelial cells.

Sortase A and clumping factors are surface proteins in the *S. aureus* wall which are defined in relation with intestinal colonisation. Sortase A is a bacterial transpeptidase which attaches protein to the *S. aureus* cell wall, while the clumping factor is the virulence factor in the bacteria that bind fibrinogen. Inactivation of sortase A and clumping factor in *S. aureus* leads to impaired ability of the bacteria to colonise in the mouse GIT (Misawa *et al.*, 2015; Schaffer *et al.*, 2006).

7

#### 1.4 S. aureus infection in livestock animals and public health threat

*Staphylococcus aureus* is a worldwide pathogen responsible for a wide range of infections in animals and it causes severe economic losses in agriculture. In the last 50 years, studies have demonstrated that *S. aureus* has the ability to be transmitted from animals to humans and vice versa (Harrison *et al.*, 2013). Studies also show that human activities such as domestication and industrialisation play important roles in the adaptation of this pathogen to infect different types of host (Fitzgerald, 2012). Recent studies show that 80% of *S. aureus* are resistant to penicillin. The increase in resistance to antibiotics and morbidity related to *S. aureus* led to investigation of the origin of the organism rather than its virulence (DeLeo *et al.*, 2009).

*S. aureus* infects a wide range of livestock animals including cattle, sheep, horses, goats and poultry. It is one of the most important causes of mastitis in ruminants. The disease can cause severe economic losses in dairy cattle as a result of poor yield in the infected gland, treatment and milk discard. Mastitis can also be a public health problem as milk from an infected udder could contain staphylococcal enterotoxins and cause food poisoning in people who consume the milk or its products (Le Loir *et al.*, 2003).

*S. aureus* causes septicaemia in sheep and tick pyemia in lambs. In goats, it causes morels disease, which is characterised by abscess formation in different parts of the body. *S. aureus* can also cause lymphadenitis, a disease that affects sheep and goats, characterised by enlargement and abscess formation in lymph nodes (Foster, 2012). Synovitis with lameness are the common clinical signs of *S. aureus* infection in poultry (McMamee & Smyth, 2000). In horses, the common feature of staphylococcal infection is abscess formation in wounds and surgical sites (Weese *et al.*, 2004).

Intensive breeding and close contact of humans with animals give the bacteria the opportunity for transmission between the species. Juhasz and colleagues (2007) reported

transmission of *S. aureus* between Hungarian cows infected with subclinical mastitis and an agriculture worker. Molecular studies show that *S. aureus* strains have the ability to adapt to new hosts. Lack of specific host tropism results in the easy transmission of *S. aureus* from animals to humans and vice versa. This contributes to the consider of *S. aureus* infection as zoonosis and humanosis (Peton *et al.*, 2013; Morgan, 2008).

#### 1.5 The intestinal microbiota

#### 1.5.1 Structure of intestinal microbiota

Studies of the gastrointestinal flora have been carried out for over 150 years. The development of microbiological techniques, particularly anaerobic culture, has allowed scientists to evaluate the number and species diversity of intestinal flora. Human foetuses grow in a sterile uterus and after birth, they are exposed to numerous microbes, some of which colonise the gastrointestinal tract. The density and type of flora differ at different sites in the intestine and that depends on the components of the intestinal part, for example, bacteria tend to colonise in high density in the parts of the intestinal epithelium which are extensively covered with mucus as compared with other parts of the epithelium (Moore and Holdeman, 1974; Macdonald & Gordon , 2005).

The colon is the main site of microbial colonisation; it has 1.5 kg of flora, which is estimated to be 70% of all microbes in the human body (Karlsson *et al.*, 2002). The quantity and composition of the intestinal flora depends on many factors, including age, diet, environment, host genotype and disease (Simrén *et al.*, 2012).

Several studies show that the human small intestine contains *Streptococcus* as a main bacterial population with variable numbers of *Clostridia* and *Veillonella* species, while the large intestine is predominantly colonised by *Bacteroides, Ruminococcus, Faecalibacterum*,

and *Eubacteria*. The mucus layer and epithelial crypts are colonised mainly by *Clostridium*, *Lactobacilli* and *Enterococcus* species (Zoetendal *et al.*, 2012; Swidsinski *et al.*, 2005). The main changes to the composition of microbiota occur during childhood. After birth, microbes such as *Escherichia coli* and Enterococci colonise the human intestine. This microbiota is unstable, becoming more stable during breast or formula feeding. The next change in microbiota occurs during the transition to solid food. At 2 years old, a child has a microbiota similar to an adult (Zoetendal *et al.*, 2001).

Bischoff *et al.* (2014) demonstrated a close relationship between microbiota composition and integrity of the intestinal mucosal barrier. Imbalance of microbiota (dysbiosis) can have an effect on intestinal epithelial function and might lead to increases in intestinal permeability and development of inflammatory disease. Dysbiosis is strongly linked to a number of body disorders which include obesity, inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD), type 2 diabetes (T2D), colorectal cancer and cardiovascular diseases. Due to the modifiable factor in the etiology of these conditions, microbiota composition represents a good indicator of individual health (Bischoff *et al.*, 2014; Kang & Martin, 2017; Ley, *et al.*, 2006)

Several recent studies prove that *S. aureus* is often one of the members of gut flora. In a study, Lindberg and colleagues (2000) identified *S. aureus* and superantigenic toxins (SEA, SED and TSST) in stool samples from 49 Swedish infants. They found 47 of 49 samples collected during the first year of life had *S. aureus* producing TSST-1 and enterotoxin without any gastrointestinal problems. *S. aureus* is a versatile pathogen and its emergence as a member of the normal flora in infants may be of clinical importance (Lindberg *et al.*, 2000; Reddy *et al.*, 2017).

10

#### 1.5.2 Function of intestinal microbiota

Intestinal microbiota performs an important function inside the host; the best classification of these functions includes protective, metabolic, trophic and immunological functions (Purchiaroni *et al.*, 2013).

Several studies have highlighted how the development of some of the structures of the intestine depends on luminal microbiota. These studies have found that villus capillaries in germ-free mice were less developed during the milk feed period and remained poorly developed in adults. In addition, these studies show that germ-free mice are highly susceptible to infection and have poor development of gut-associated lymphoid tissue and reduced antibody production, cytokine production, digestive enzyme activity and serum immunoglobulin levels (O'Hara & Shanahan, 2006). Interestingly, re-colonisation of germfree animals with microbiota enhances the restoration of gut function and redevelopment of its structure. Xu & Gordon (2003) demonstrate that inoculation of free germ mice with Bacteroides thetaiotaomicron induced various genes in the host, which might be involved in the restoration of essential function of the gut in terms of nutrient uptake, metabolism, immunity, angiogenesis, mucosal barrier function and development of the enteric nervous system function. A recent study by Hayes et al. (2018) also showed that microbiota induces colonic barrier structure and function. The authors colonised germ free mice with fecal human microbiota and then investigated the colonic barrier structure and permeability through immunohistochemistry, molecular and electron microscopy techniques and, for permeability, colon tissue by using chambers, and by serum LPS and MDP detection. After 1-3 weeks of colonisation, the authors recognised increases in paracellular permeability which is important for the passage of molecules between epithelial cells. Increases in paracellular permeability were within normal levels and not representative of pathological disorder. A thin and patchy mucus layer was the main colonic barrier structure observed

after one week of colonisation and these changes allowed direct interaction between microbe and epithelial cells. Overall, adaptation of the intestinal structure and function to the presence of microbiota is crucial for maintaining intestinal haemostasis (Hayes *et al.*, 2018; Xu & Gordon, 2003).

The microbiota protects the intestine from the effect of pathogens and the mechanism of this protection can be divided in to non-immune and immune-mediated pathways. In the non-immune mechanism, microbiota develop resistance to pathogens without the involvement of the host immune system. Microbiota compete with enteric pathogens in the occupation of attachment sites and consumption of nutrients. Microbiota can also produce antimicrobial substances or stimulate the host body to produce these factors (Ubeda *et al.*, 2017).

In attachment competition, intestinal microbiota prevents invading pathogens from attaching to intestinal luminal cells. Species of *Lactobacillus, Bifidobacteria* and *E. coli* Nissle 1917 were well documented in terms of their role in the prevention of adhesion of enteric pathogens to the enterocyte. Interestingly, microbiota has the ability to regulate mucin production in the intestine. Mucin prohibits infection by adhering to pathogens. It has commonly been assumed that mucin inhibits the adherence of enteropathogenic *E. coli* and other pathogens to the enterocytes (Linden *et al.*, 2008; Linden *et al.*, 2009; Mack *et al.*, 1999). Before colonisation in the gastrointestinal tract, the pathogenic bacteria have to compete for the same nutrient substance with microbiota which are adapted to the intestinal environment and very efficient at getting energy from the diet. Nutrient competition is one of the most highly efficient mechanisms by which microbiota protect the intestine from the harmful effects of pathogens (Ubeda *et al.*, 2017). Maltby *et al.* (2013) demonstrate that two commensal *E.coli* strains (HS and Nissle, 1917) prevent infection produced by *E. coli* O157:H7 by preventing this pathogen from utilising sugar, which is important to grow in the gut and then affects its ability to colonise the gut. Intestinal microbiota produces

various materials which have direct actions on pathogens or stimulate expression of host antimicrobial peptides (Figure 1.1), such as short chain fatty acid (SCFAs) and reactive oxygen species (ROS). These products inhibit the growth of bacteria by creating acidic pH, and also induce production of host antimicrobial peptide (Kida et al., 2006; Termen et al., 2006). Interestingly, secreted small molecules produced by certain species of microbiota have a direct effect (bacteriostatic or bactericidal) on the pathogen without involvement of the host, for instant bacteriocins, which are produced by Gram positive and microcins by Gram negative bacteria (Kommineni et al., 2015; Sassone-Corsi et al., 2016). Zipperer et al. (2016) demonstrated that Staphylococcus lugdunensis, which is a human nasal commensal produced peptide antibiotic which decreased the colonisation efficiency of S. aureus to the human skin or nose. In the same vein, Sassone-Corsi et al. (2016) found that E.coli strain Nissle 1917 produces microcins which reduce intestinal colonisation by Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium. On the other hand, certain species of microbiota have the ability to metabolise a host derivative molecule or bacterial synthesised molecule and this results in secondary metabolites which play an important role against the enteric pathogen. Bile acid is a good example of this mechanism. Bile acid is produced by the liver as primary bile acids and secreted in the intestinal tract. Some species of microbiota modify primary bile acid to secondary bile acid (Figure 1.1) (Buffie et al., 2015). Buffie et al. (2015) found that conversion of primary bile acid to secondary by microbiota can lead to inhibited growth of *Clostridium difficile*. This result is supported by Theriot and his colleagues (2014) who found that disruption of microbiota by using broad spectrum antibiotic leads to reductions in the level of secondary bile acid and increases the growth of C. difficile vegetative forms (Theriot et al., 2014).





Gut microbiota have various mechanism to protect the human gut from the pathogenic bacteria. Microcins and bacteriocins are antibacterial **peptides** produce by microbiota and they have direct effect on invading **pathogen**. Also, microbiota stimulate host to produce antimicrobial peptide which act **to** inhibit growth of pathogenic bacteria. Moreover, microbiota convert primary bile acid to secondary which has also inhibit growth of pathogen. Modified from (Ubeda *et al.*, 2017).

In immune-based protection, microbiota either increase the efficiency of innate immunity against the enteric pathogen or induction of the main component (B & T cells) of the immune system. Microbiota plays a role in protection of the intestine by inducing the expression of antimicrobial peptides, which act on the clearance of pathogens in the gut, for instance *B*. *thetaiotaomicron* promotes expression of H1F-1 $\alpha$ , a transcriptional regulator which induces the expression of the antimicrobial peptide LL-37, which has anti-Candida activity (Fan *et al.*, 2015).

The role of microbiota in specific immunity against invading pathogens in the host is not fully understood, However, microbiota induce B & T cells which play a crucial role in the defence against pathogens in the GI tract. A certain species of microbiota such as *Bacteroides fragilis* have the ability to differentiate T cells into T helper cells Th1s, Th2s, Th17s and T regulatory cells (Tregs). A lower number were found and a higher ratio of Th2/Th1 cells in the germ-free mice (GFM). Reconstitution of the GFM with *Bacteroides fragilis* restored the number of splenic CD4+cells and corrected the Th2/Th1 imbalance (Macpherson *et al.*, 2000; Hand *et al.*, 2012, Mazmanian *et al.*, 2005).

Finally, the intestinal microbiota plays a role in harvesting energy from indigestible foods. It has the ability to produce SCFAs by fermentation of dietary fibre (complex carbohydrates) (Turnbaugh *et al.*, 2006; E. Jimenez *et al.*, 2008) Additionally, intestinal microbiota is also involved in the synthesis of vitamins. *Bfidobacteria* are responsible for the production of vitamin B and some digestive enzymes like lysozyme and casein phosphatase. Furthermore, intestinal flora contributes to the metabolism of drugs, toxic substances and dietary carcinogens (Debruyne *et al.*, 2001; Gibson & Roberfroid, 1994).

15

#### 1.6 In vitro human intestinal models

The human intestine is an important part of the GIT for food digestion, absorption, water and ion transportation and maintaining homeostasis with bacteria and immune cells. About ~ $10^{14}$  bacterial cells of 400-1,000 species colonise in the human gastrointestinal tract (**Figure 1.2**) (Becker *et al.*, 2011; Eckburg *et al.*, 2005).

The human colon microbiota represents 70% of all the microbes in the human body (**Figure 1.2**). It is a highly diverse microbial community which contributes to the host's health through involvement in the maintenance of intestinal homeostasis and through recovery of metabolic energy from non-digested fibre and other components. The colon environment contributes to preventing pathogenic enterobacteria from surviving and establishing infection in the human gut. Short chain fatty acids are one of the important fermented products of colonic microbiota that are involved in the inhibition of invading pathogenic enteric bacteria (Hooper, Littman, & Macpherson, 2012; Pham & Mohajeri, 2018). Another critical component of the colonic environment is bile. Bile is considered to be a potent antibacterial because of its detergent action and membrane damaging properties. It is well known that bile protects the gut from invading enteric bacteria. However, certain species of microbiota have various inherent mechanisms for resisting the detergent effect of bile (Begley, Gahan, & Hill, 2005).

The ability of *S. aureus* to colonise and survive in the human gut has been documented by several studies across the world (Acton *et al.*, 2009; Misawa *et al.*, 2015; Schaffer *et al.*, 2006; Vesterlund *et al.*, 2006). For such a study, it is suitable to study the ability of *S. aureus* to resist bile in the presence of gut microbiota using a human gut model. Up to now, no suitable animal models have been found to test the carriage and survival of *S. aureus*, which have the same environment as the human gut (Adlerberth *et al.*, 2000; Misawa *et al.*, 2015).



# Figure 1. 2: Schematic representation of parts of the human gastrointestinal tract and bacterial population.

The majority of the human gut microbiota is in the colon so the colon is the best site in the

human gastrointestinal tract to study diversity, population and function of the gut microbiota.

Modified from Amanda et al. (2012).

#### Chapter 1

#### Introduction

Fecal sample analysis is a common method used to study microbiota composition, diversity and its impact on food digestion. A limitation of this method is that it does not provide good insights about dynamic microbial processes and functionality or digestion at their locations in the gut (Venema & Van Den Abbeele, 2013).

Alternatively, *in vitro* gut models have been extensively used for screening a large number of substances such as dietary ingredients, pathogens, drugs and toxic or radioactive compounds, to assess how they alter and are altered by gut environments and microbiota populations. An additional advantage of the model includes the fact that it provides results with high productivity, a dynamic sample over the time, there are no ethical issues for use of *in vitro* gut models and pathogens, radioactive compounds and toxic substance can be used without ethical approval (Guerra *et al.*, 2012; Marzorati *et al.*, 2009). It is well known that *in vitro* colonic models represent a powerful tool for studying the human gut microbiota (Hooper *et al.*, 2012; Pham & Mohajeri, 2018).

*In vitro* gut models range from a simple batch fermentation system to sophisticated pH controlled three stage continuous culture systems, such as the three-stage continuous culture system, SHIME<sup>®</sup>, Entero Mix, Lacroix model and TIM-2. Choosing a model system depends completely on the goals of the study. It is important to consider that each system has advantages and disadvantages and these should be taken into consideration when selecting a suitable system for the experiment (**Table 1.2**) (Pham & Mohajeri, 2018).

Inoculation of a fecal sample, as a source of the gut microbiota, in nutritive media under conditions resembling the *in vivo* colon condition is the main principle of *in vitro* colonic human models. The condition of the model includes anaerobiosis, retention time, culture medium, temperature and pH. The fecal sample is collected from a healthy volunteer

18

### Table 1. 2 Advantages and disadvantages of in vitro fermentation models (modified from Payne et al., 2012)

Models	Advantages	Disadvantages	References
Batch culture	Easy to set up, useful for fermentation studies and especially	Short-term fermentation	(Kovatcheva-Datchary <i>et al.</i> , 2009: Pompei <i>et al.</i> , 2008)
	substrate digestion assessment	studies and weakness in	2009, 1 omper et uii, 2000)
		microbiological control.	
Continuous culture	Continuous flow mimicking conditions found <i>in vivo</i> .	No host functionality and	(Duncan <i>et al.</i> , 2009; Maccaferri <i>et al.</i> , 2010)
	Environmental parameters are well controlled.	experiments are time	
	No host functionality and	limited (days or weeks).	
	experiments are time limited (days or weeks).		
Multistage	Continuous flow into several vessels mimicking conditions	No host functionality and	(Maccaferri et al., 2010; Van
continuous culture	found in portions of the digestive tract.	experiments are time	Den Abbeele <i>et al.</i> , 2010)
		limited (days or weeks).	
Immobilisation continuous culture	High-cell density and long-term stability of continuous	No host functionality.	(Le Blay <i>et al.</i> , 2009; Payne <i>et al.</i> , 2012)
	fermentation system with immobilised fecal microbiota.		
Artificial digestive system	Continuous flow with metabolites and water exchange	No immune and	(Guerra <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Kovatcheva-Datchary <i>et al.</i> ,
-	mimicking conditions found in vivo.	neuroendocrine response	2009)
		and experiments are	
		limited to few days' time.	

without a history to antibiotic at least a month before facal collection (Macfarlane *et al.*, 2005; Payne *et al.*, 2011).

The batch fermentation model is simplest and most commonly used for studying the gut microbiome. The model consists of a closed or sealed bottle with a pH indicator probe and a pumped hot water supply adjusted to 37 °C and a source of nitrogen to provide anaerobic conditions in the model. This model is inexpensive, easy to operate, reproducible and fast. Furthermore, in this model, fermentability of various substrates can easily be determined within a short time (Allison *et al.*, 1989; Macfarlane *et al.*, 1994).

Furthermore, the batch fermentation model is a powerful tool for studying the effect of substrates on the biodiversity and physiology of intestinal microbiota and vice versa. The effect on microbiota is evaluated by molecular quantitative and qualitative techniques, while the impact on the metabolism is assessed by formation of metabolites such as short chain fatty acids (Aura & Maukonen, 2015).

Different responses in the individual to particular bioactive or agents or a comparison of the consequences of exposure to different sources or doses of compounds can be efficiently performed using this type of *in vitro* gut model. Additionally, it allows assessment of the type of microbial metabolites formed and helps to illustrate the pathways involved (Aura & Maukonen, 2015).

Inoculation density determines microbial growth in the model system; when a system is inoculated with low cell density, it results in a typical S-shape growth curve and the nutrient supply decreases over the time with the accumulation of toxic products which then lead to arrested growth. On the other hand, an inoculated system with a high density of cells like in the colon leads to limited growth (Gumienna, Lasik, & Czarnecki, 2011; Macfarlane & Macfarlane, 2007).

#### **1.7 Bile salts**

#### **1.7.1 Bile salts and function**

Bile is a yellowish green aqueous solution synthesised in the liver. It is secreted via the bile duct and stored in the gall bladder. Bile acids, cholesterol, phospholipids and pigments (phosphatidylcholine and biliverdin) are the main components of bile; other components which are added or excreted into bile include immunoglobulin A and mucus, endogenous substances (such as lipovitamin, water-soluble vitamins and estrogenic steroid) and exogenous substances (e.g antimicrobial agent and drugs) (Hofmann, 2001). Bile acids are synthesised from cholesterol and represent about 50% of the organic components of the bile (Monte et al., 2003). The concentration of bile acids in the gall bladder is 8% while in the intestine it ranges from 0.2-2% (w/v) (Cummings et al., 1987). There are two types of bile acids; the first type is called the primary bile acid and it is formed in the liver: cholic acid and chenodeoxycholic acid. Other types are formed in the large intestine by microflora, which act on modified bile acids by removing the hydroxyl group at carbon atom -7. The bile acids are conjugated in the liver as N-acyl amidates with either a glycine (glycoconjugated) or taurine (tauroconjugated). In humans, the conjugated free bile acid ratio of glycoconjugated to tauroconjugated is 3:1. The benefits of this conjugation are a reduction of pKa and an increase in the solubility of bile salts at physiological pH (Huijghebaert et al., 1986; Ridlon et al., 2006).

The main functions of bile are emulsification and absorption of dietary fat and lipid soluble vitamins (Bowen, 2001). Other functions include antibacterial action. Conjugated bile acid acts to stimulate the innate immune system against bacterial growth, by activation of the farnersoid-X receptor; this activation leads to increased expression of gene products, such as inducible nitric oxide synthase, angiogenin and IL
18 which forms the host immune component (Hofmann, 1999; Biet *et al.*, 2002; Inagaki *et al.*, 2006).

# **1.7.2 Antibacterial action of bile**

It is well documented that bile salts have antimicrobial action. This action comes from physical and chemical characteristics and amphipathic sterol molecules of the bile salts. There are many mechanisms by which bile salt affects microbial cells. The main antimicrobial action of bile is to damage cell membranes. This action depends on several factor including concentration, the type and structure of the bile and membrane architecture and composition of the cell (Coleman *et al.*, 1980; Heuman *et al*; 1996). Sannasiddappa, (2014) demonstrated that bile acids have a damaging effect on the cell membrane of *S.aureus* and this effect led to dissipation of intracellular pH and leakage of potassium.

Enzyme essay and electron microscopy have highlighted the effect of bile on mammalian cell membranes; cells show shrinkage, leakage of intracellur organelles and they might empty after exposure to bile. The electronic microscope has revealed large membrane defects when incubating rat hepatocytes as the model cell with 500  $\mu$ M chenodeoxy and deoxycholic acid (Fujisawa *et al.*, 1997).

Another effect includes the ability of bile to promote DNA damage and induce secondary structure production in RNA in bacterial and mammalian cells (Leverrier *et al.*, 2003). Because of the detergent action of bile salts, they have the ability to affect protein by misfolding and denaturation. Bile salts also cause oxidative stress to cells by generation of oxygen free radicals. Access of bile to the cytoplasm may cause low Ph stress in cells, disturbance of ion movement and decreases of intracellular calcium and

iron (Sanyal et al., 1991; De Smet et al., 1995; Payne et al., 1998; Sannasiddappa, 2014).

### **1.8 Bile tolerance in enteric bacteria**

Bile has potent antibacterial activity; however, a wide range of enteric bacteria have the ability to resist high concentrations of bile. Bile resistance is a complex phenomenon and its mechanisms are not fully understood at the molecular level. Furthermore, such resistance is affected by several factors including the bacterial strain, type of bile, growth media and experimental design (Chateau *et al.*, 1994; Gunn, 2000). However, several studies have suggested that active efflux of bile salts, bile salt hydrolysis, changes in the architecture or composition of the cell membrane and cell wall, a general stress response, protection against oxidative damage and glycolytic reorganisation are the possible mechanisms for bile resistance in enteric bacteria (Begley *et al.*, 2005; Ruiz *et al.*, 2013; Sánchez *et al.*, 2007).

The bacterial cell envelope represents the physical barrier of cell which prevents bile salt uptake. However, bile salts can enter cells by diffusion or thought porins. Efflux pumps which are proteinaceous transporters found in almost enteric bacteria act to decrease concentration of bile through active efflux (Nikaido, Yamaguchi, & Nishino, 2008; Urdaneta & Casadesús, 2017). Gram-positive bacteria are more sensitive to bile as compared with Gram-negative bacteria (Dias *et al.*, 2014). However, the specific mechanism by which this type of bacteria resists bile is not fully understood (Ruiz *et al.*, 2014). In *S. aureus*, Sannasiddappa (2014) demonstrated that deletion of gene encoding MnhF, an efflux pump, leads to an attenuated ability of these bacteria to resist bile salts. Furthermore, *S. aureus*  $\Delta mnhF$  survivability in the human colonic gut model

is significantly decreased as compared with the wild type. The author concludes that MnhF has a role in resistance to bile salts.

*Listeria monocytogenes* is a foodborne pathogen causing a wide range of diseases including meningitis, meningoencephalitis and gastroenteritis in human and domestic animals. These bacteria have the ability to adapt to the environment of the gastrointestinal tract. *Listeria monocytogenes* LO28 is able to resist high concentrations of bile *in vitro*; this bacterium resists bile salt inside the cell by active efflux, using the BilE efflux pump, an ABC type MDR efflux transporter. Efflux study shows a greater accumulation of radiolabelled chenodeoxycholate in the *L. monocytogenes bilE* mutant than the wild type. On the other hand, *L. monocytogenes* has a *bsh* gene which encodes a bile salt hydrolase enzyme that degrades bile acids. The enzyme activity was investigated through the oral infection of guinea pigs with bsh mutant Listeria. The results show a significant decrease in bacterial faecal carriage. It was concluded that BSH has a role in resisting the detergent effect of bile and enhancing the survival of these bacteria and their persistence in the gastrointestinal tract (Dussurget *et al.*, 2002; Gahan & Hill, 2014; Sleator, Wemekamp-Kamphuiset *et al.*, 2005).

*Enterococcus faecalis* is a Gram positive pathogen that can cause serious disease in humans including urinary tract infection, meningitis and endocarditis. It is a common inhabitant of the intestines of animals and humans and has the ability to adapt to hostile environments, for instance high salt concentrations and high temperatures. *Enterococcus faecalis* can resist high concentrations of bile which gives this bacterium the ability to survive in the gastrointestinal tract (Flores *et al.*, 2003; Zhang *et al.*, 2013). Zhang *et al.* (2001) identified the genes required for bile resistance in *Enterococcus faecalis* by using a transposon mutant library. The author found that the *gltK* gene

encodes the glutamate/aspartate transport system permease protein, which is involved in bile resistance.

Begley *et al.* (2005) reviewed the disrupted loci in *Enterococcus faecalis* related to bile resistance. The author classified these loci according to the function of their encoding protein to membrane composition (YvaG) or cell wall synthesis (SagA and *Streptomyces* CAC16441 homologue), DNA repair (MutS and SbcC), dGTP hydrolysis (Dgt), oxidative response (NifJ) and transcription regulation (*Bacillus halodurans*BAB04138 homolog). However, the molecular basis of bile resistance in *Enterococcus faecalis* is not fully understood.

Gram negative bacteria are inherently more resistant to bile than other bacteria to bile. Little data are available about the specific mechanism of resistance. However, *Salmonella, Escherichia, Vibrio* and *Campylobacter* are able to survive in bile at concentrations exceeding the *in vivo* physiological level. Several studies suggest that the envelope structure, purines and efflux pumps are part of the mechanism by which Enterobacteria, particularly *Escherichia coli, Salmonella enterica* and *Vibrio* resist bile salts (Picken & Beacham, 2009; Ramos-Morales, 2013; Nikaido *et al.*, 2008; Prouty *et al.*, 2002; Thanassi *et al.*, 1997; Van Velkinburgh & Gunn, 1999). *Salmonella, E. coli* and *Campylobacter* are able to survive in the gall bladder. *Salmonella typhi* and *typhymurium* can resist 12% and 18% (w/v) of ox bile, respectively (Prouty *et al.*, 2002; Thanassi *et al.*, 1997).

The outer membrane of *Salmonella* is a strong barrier against the detergent effect of bile. It is well documented that lipopolysaccharide (LPS) has an important role in bile resistance and loss of the O-antigen results in decreases in the resistance (Lacroix *et al.*, 1995; Prouty *et al.*, 2002). Tol protein and efflux pump are other crucial tools for bile resistance. Tol protein is the outer membrane protein which prevents bile acid from

accumulating inside the cell; deletion of the *tol* gene encoding to this protein produces a bile-sensitive phenotype. Furthermore, S.Typhimurium has a multidrug efflux pump AcrAB which acts on pump bile salt outside the cell and decreases its toxicity. Manipulation of the gene encoding this protein leads to an accumulation of bile acid and increases the sensitivity of the bacterial cell to bile (Li & Nikaido, 2009; Prouty *et al.*, 2002).

Gänzle et al. (1999) described how E. coli survives in the small intestine in vitro model in the presence of a high concentration of porcine bile. Thanassi et al. (1997) found a significant increase in the accumulation of chenodeoxycholate in the acrAB and emrAB mutant cell. The author concluded that the AcrAB transporter system is responsible for active export of bile from the E. coli cell and involved in bile resistance. Another important mechanism of bile resistance in E. coli is the physical barrier of the LPS. Several studies have found a strong relationship between changes in lipid structure and bile resistance. Phenotype screening of transposon TnphoA banks show that several bile sensitive mutants had changes in their LPS structure. These changes lead to the production of deep rough lipopolysaccharide mutants with a hyperpermeable outer membrane (Begley et al., 2005; Thanassi et al., 1997). Similarly to E. coli, several studies suggest that LPS plays an important role in bile resistance in Vibrio species. Klose et al. (2002) found that deletion of LPS core oligosaccharide biosynthesis genes in Vibrio cholerae increases their sensitivity to bile salts. In the same vein, Hsieh et al. (2003) and Hung et al. (2006) found that bile induces genes of an LPS structure and biofilm formation in Vibrio parahaemolyticus and Vibrio cholerae. The authors conclude that changes in the LPS structure and biofilm formation are defence mechanisms in vibrio species against the damaging effect of bile salts. On the other hand, Provenzano & Klose (2000) found that modulation of expression of OmpU and OmpT in *Vibrio cholerae*, two outer membrane porins, have a role in bile resistance which is critical for the bacteria to bile.

The human gut has many species of microbiota. These bacteria are involved in food digestion and protect the intestines from pathogenic bacteria, induction of innate and specific immunity and several other functions. It is well documented that microbiota have an inherent ability to resist intestinal stresses such as bile toxicity, low pH and other stresses. Several genera of gut microbiota such as *Bacteroides, Lactobacillus, Clostridium, Bifidobacterium* and *Enterococcus* have bile salt hydrolase (BSH) enzymes. Several studies suggest that BSH has an important role in the survival of these bacteria in the human gut. Furthermore, this enzyme has an effect on the physiological activity of the host and microbiota (Begley *et al.*, 2005; Bustos *et al.*, 2018; Mertens *et al.*, 2017).

De Smet *et al.* (1995) showed that *Lactobacillus plantarum* resists physiological bile concentrations because it has the ability to produce bile salt hydrolase (BSH).

Several studies have documented the hydrolysis of the amino acids of bile reduces their toxicity (**Figure 1.3**). Deletion of *bsh* in *Actobacillus amylovorus* leads to a significant decrease in the growth rate of the mutant compare to the parent when it is grown in the presence of conjugated bile acids (Grill *et al.*, 2000, Bustos *et al.*, 2016; Chae, Valeriano *et al.*, 2013; Jayashree *et al.*, 2014).

Exopolysaccharide (EPS) represents a protective barrier against the harmful effect of bile in many types of enteric bacteria. Several studies found that EPS production in some species of probiotic bacteria induces a response to bile stress. However, the relationship between changes in EPS production and resistance to bile is not clear in Lactobacillus (Alp & Aslim, 2010; Koskenniemi *et al.*, 2011; Ruiz *et al.*, 2013).

Fedorová *et al.* (2019) found that *in vitro* challenging of *L. reuteri* L26 with gastric and intestinal contents leads to the highest production of EPS in this bacterium. Burns *et al.* (2010) show that production of the enzymes involved in EPS production is not affected in bile challenged in wild-type strain of *L. delbrueckii* while it is significantly overproduced in a bile-resistant strain. Active eflux pump is another mechnism by which Lactococcus strains resist the detergent effect of bile. Acording to recent studies, all transporters in Lactobacillus belong to the ATP-binding cassette.

Pfeiler & Klaenhammer (2009) described four transporters in *Lactobacillus acidophilus*: LBA0552, LBA1429, LBA1446 and LBA1679. Inactivation of these transporters leads to increased sensitivity of *Lactobacillus acidophilus* to bile.



**Figure 1.3 Schematic representation of detoxification mechanism of bile acid.** Bile salt hydrolase by BSH converts conjugated bile salts (GCA) that enter cells to their weaker unconjugated CA.  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylating bacteria may dehydroxylate unconjugated bile acids and the resulting molecules precipitate at a moderately acidic pH. (Modified from Begley *et al.* (2005). Abbreviations:  $7\alpha$ -OH –  $7\alpha$  dehydroxylating, GCAH – glycocholic acid, CAH – cholic acid, DCAH – deoxycholic acid.

*Bifidobacteria* is another group of microbiota able to resist the detergent effect of bile. Ruiz *et al.* (2012) demonstrated that an up-regulation of genes encoding protein which is involved in cell envelope biosynthesis, membrane transport, protection against protein denaturation and DNA damage and oxidative stress response is a response to bile stress.

Ruiz *et al.* (2013) review and discuss bile the resistance mechanism in bifidobacteria and lactobacilli; the authors conclude that there are no bile sensing system or specific controlled transcriptional regulators in these bacteria.

### 1.9 Modification of bile acids by enteric bacteria

Modification of bile acid is one of the mechanisms by which enteric bacteria diminish the antibacterial activity of bile. The main ways of modification include hydroxylation (replacement of a hydrogen with a hydroxyl group) and dehydroxylation (replacement of a hydroxyl group with a hydrogen), oxidation (expulsion of H2), reduction (insertion ofH2), epimerisation (inversion of the stereochemistry of the hydroxyl groups at C-3, C-7 and C-12) and deconjugation (removal of the amino acid side chain) (Sistrunk *et al.*, 2016; Begley *et al.*, 2005).

Cholic acid and chenodeoxycholic acid are the primary bile acids in humans; these acids are modified by enteric bacteria to form secondary bile acids. Dehydroxylation converts CA and CDCA to DCA and LCA, respectively (Figure 1.4). A few species of intestinal bacteria can complete dehydroxylation; these include *Eubacterium* and *Clostridium* species. Dehydroxylation occurs in free bile salts for that it flow deconjugation (Urdaneta & Casadesús, 2017). Deconjugation is hydrolysis of the bond between an amino acid side chain and steroid nucleus. This reaction makes bile acid free (unconjugated) and is suitable for further modification by enteric bacteria (**Figure** 

**1.4**). The main enzymes of gut microbes involved in the deconjugation and dehydroxylation reaction include bile salt hydrolase (BSH) and bile acid-inducible (BAI) (Long *et al.*, 2017).

Another microbiological modification of bile acid is oxidation, which is strictly related to reduction. It is well documented that some types of bacteria (for instance Actinobacteria, Proteobacteria, Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes) have the ability to generate oxo- (or keto-) bile acids by oxidation of hydroxyl groups at ring position 3, 7, or 12 by using hydroxysteroid dehydrogenases (HSDHs) (Fukiya *et al.*, 2009; Kisiela *et al.*, 2012; Wahlström *et al.*, 2016).

In reviewing bile acid biotransformation, Bortolini and colleagues (Bortolini *et al.*,1997), mention that the oxidoreductase activity of *Peptostreptococcus productus* began with the conversion of CA and CDCA. Recent studies highlight that mutation in a gene encoding a putative oxidoreductase results in significant changes in bile tolerance; this might be related to the ability of some kinds of enteric bacteria to modify bile salts through oxidation and reduction ((Bron, 2004; Le Breton *et al.*, 2002; Pfeiler *et al.*, 2007).

Epimerization is inversion of the stereochemistry of the hydroxyl groups. This reaction is associated with oxidation and characterised by the formation of a stable oxo-bile salt. *Clostridium, Peptostreptococcus, Bacteroides, Eubacterium,* and *coli* are enteric species with the ability to perform oxidation and epimerization of hydroxy groups at the positions C3, C7, and C12 of bile salts, generating isobile ( $\beta$ -hydroxy) salts.

The produced bile is recycled to the liver and re-joins the bile (Long et al., 2017; Ridlon, Kang, & Hylemon, 2006; Urdaneta & Casadesús, 2017).



Figure 1. 4 Modification of bile salts by enteric bacteria.

The first stage is the deconjugation of bile salt to make it free (unconjugated) and suitable for further modification by enteric bacteria. Free primary bile acid (CA and CDCA) converts to secondary bile salt (DCA and LCA). (Modified from Jia *et al.*, 2018)

Recent studies have highlighted that the modification of bile acid by enteric bacteria impacts the size and composition of the bile acid pool. Modification of bile acid by a certain type of enteric bacteria results in the inhibition of the nuclear receptor farnesoid X receptor (FXR). This receptor is responsible for the regulation of bile acid synthesis. Inhibition of FXR leads to a reduction in bile acid levels in the gut and then overgrowth of intestinal bacteria (Ridlon *et al.*, 2014).

# 1.10 Metabolism of fatty acid in bacteria

In order to respond to changes in the environment, fatty acid metabolism is tightly regulated in many bacteria, especially *E. coli*. Fatty acid is one of the hydrophobic components of the membrane lipids (generally phospholipids) and one of the important sources of metabolic energy in almost all species of bacteria. For decades, *E. coli* was used as a model prokaryote for studying fatty acid metabolism because the genomic sequence of these bacteria was available and, furthermore, it is easy to grow and suitable for genetic manipulation. However, some genes and enzymes of lipid pathways in *E. coli* are not common in other bacteria. Recently, other bacteria were added to the list of model prokaryotes including *Bacillus subtilis* and *Streptococcus pneumoniae* (Parsons & Rock, 2013; Zhang, Marrakchi, & Rock, 2002; Lu & Rock, 2006).

The availability of fatty acid in bacterial cells is very important to maintain membrane lipid homeostasis. Fatty acid degradation and biosynthesis pathways switch on and off depending on the availability of these acids. There are two sources of fatty acid exogenous (in media) and endogenous (synthesised by the bacterial cell).

Bacterial cells incorporate synthesised fatty acid into phospholipid membranes while exogenously supplied fatty acid is used as a source of carbon. In *B.subtilis*, the biosynthesis and degradation are governed by two transcriptional global regulators FadR (YsiA) and FabR (Matsuoka et al., 2007). There are two types of mechanism by which fatty acid degradation is regulated in E. coli, a nonspecific mechanism in which fatty acid is used as a substrate of low status by the bacterial cell and the *fad* genes are expressed as a response to strong regulation by the global cyclic AMP-dependent catabolite repression system; in the specific mechanism FadR represses the transcription of the *fadL*, *fadD*, *fadE*, *fadBA*, *fadH*, *fadI* and *fadJ* genes which plays an important role in fatty acid transportation, activation and  $\beta$ -oxidation (Campbell *et al.*, 2003; Cherepanov & Wackernagel, 1995; Clark & Cronan, 2014; Iram & Cronan, 2006). Parsons et al. (2011) tested the ability of S. aureus to utilise fatty acid by adding a label to it and adding it to the *S. aureus* medium; the experiment results showed that 30% of fatty acids are incorporated into the cell membrane and the rest are recovered in the medium. The authors concluded that S. aureus does not degrade fatty acid and all exogenous sources are incorporated into the cellular component. In E. coli, exogenic fatty acid enters the bacterial outer membrane by diffusion and through a long chain fatty acid transport protein (FadL) and then passes to the inner membrane. In the inner membrane, fatty acids are converted to their CoA esters by a cytosolic acyl-CoA synthetase. The acyl-CoAs either degrade to acetyl-CoA by  $\beta$ -oxidation or are incorporated into membrane phospholipids (Campbell et al., 2003; Cronan, 2014; Garlid et al., 1996; Morgan-Kiss & Cronan, 2004). Parsons et al. (2011) concluded that there is no acyl CoA synthetase in S. aureus because the bacterium lacks an a  $\beta$ oxidation pathway(Figure 1.5). Furthermore, inactivation of the PlsX gene which is annotated as encoding an acyl co A synthetases does not affect the ability of S. aureus to take fatty acids (Parsons *et al.*, 2014). However, Cronan (2014) mentions that fatty acids might directly convert to acyl-ACPs by an acyl-ACP synthetase and this possible mechanism was well defined in Vibrio harveyi.

# Chapter 1



**Figure (1.5)** Fatty acid degradation – *S. aureus* subsp. aureus N315. KEEG (Parekh *et al.*,1970).

Moreover, Parsons *et al.* (2011) found that fatty acid in crude *S. aureus* extracts converted to acyl-ACP in a Mg<sup>2+</sup> and ATP-dependent manner by an unknown protein. In *B. subtilis* there is a direct mechanism for degradation of exogenous fatty acid. However, genes involved in the  $\beta$ -oxidation of fatty acids, such as lcfA, lcfB (yhfL), fadB (ysiB), fadN (yusL), fadA (yusK) and fadE (yusJ) were found in this bacterium (*Kunst et al.*, 1997; Matsuoka *et al.*, 2007). The pathway of fatty acid metabolism in *E. coli* is summarised in (**Figure 1.6**).

A recent study at the transcriptional level in *S. aureus* shows upregulated expression of the *fadB* gene during fatty acid metabolism (Khairon *et al.*, 2016). Similarly, Camargo *et al.* (2009) found that the *fadB* gene was upregulated as a part of the lipid metabolism response to Daptomycin , which is a lipopeptide antibiotic used in the treatment of systemic and life-threatening infections caused by Gram-positive organisms. This antibiotic disrupting multiple aspects of bacterial cell membrane function. It inserts into the cell membrane in a phosphatidylglycerol-dependent fashion, where it then aggregates. The aggregation of daptomycin alters the curvature of the membrane, which creates holes that leak ions.

# 1.11 Impact of membrane fatty acid composition on bile resistance in enteric bacteria

The cell membrane is the main target of the detergent action of bile. These actions include disturbing the lipid packaging and disrupting the proton motive force, causing cell death (Ruiz *et al.*, 2013). In order to resist the stresses (including bile) in the human gastrointestinal tract, bacteria induce changes in the lipid and protein profile of their cell membrane. Changing the lipid profile mainly leads to alteration in the physical properties of a cell membrane (Couto *et al.*, 1996).



# Figure 1. 6 Metabolism of fatty acid in E. coli.

Conversion of acyl-CoA to enoyl-CoA through acyl-CoA dehydrogenase (FadE) is the first step in the β-oxidation pathway. Then, enoyl-CoA hydratase/3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase (FadB) converts enoyl-CoA to 3-ketoacyl-CoA via 3-hydroxylacyl-CoA through hydration and oxidation. In the degradation pathway of unsaturated fatty acids, 2,4-dienoyl-CoA reductase (FadH) transforms 2,4-dienolyl-CoA derived from unsaturated fatty acids into enoyl-CoA. Meanwhile, the formation of malonyl-CoA from acetyl-CoA is catalysed by acetyl-CoA carboxylase (AccABCD) and this is the first step of the bacterial fatty acid synthesis pathway (FASII). FadR protein is responsible for the regulation of fatty acid metabolism in *E. coli* (Modified from Fujita, Matsuoka & Hirooka (2007)).

Kristofferson *et al.* (2001) found that the genes of *Bacillus cereus* involved in lipid metabolism are unregulated as a response to the destructive effect of bile. Similarly, Johnson *et al.* (2018) conclude that *fad* (fatty acid degradation) genes of *Salmonella enterica* are upregulated as a response to bile. Genes encoding proteins associated with lipid metabolism in multiple bacterial species (e.g. *Lactobacillus casei, Bacillus cereus etc.*) are induced as a response to bile stress (**Figure 1.7**) (Bustos *et al.*, 2018).

Bile promotes changes in the lipid metabolism through changes in the production of proteins involved in fatty acid metabolism (Ruiz *et al.*, 2013; Sánchez *et al.*, 2007a; Fernández *et al.*, 1999a). According to Taranto *et al.* (2003), bile causes severe changes in the lipid profile of *Lactobacillus reuteri*; these changes include decreases in phospholipids and a lower ratio of saturated: unsaturated fatty acids. The induced changes affect the physical properties of the cell membrane and might play a key role in the survival of these bacteria in the gastrointestinal tract.

Kimoto *et al.* (2009) showed that recovery of *E. coli* O157:H7 from low temperature treatment leads to increased sensitivity of these bacteria to bile salt, crystal violet, sodium chloride and ethanol.

According to the author, the reason for this is damage of the cell membrane which acts as a protective barrier in normal cells, during freezing treatment. It can thus be suggested that the cell membrane plays a critical role in resistance of bacteria to bile. It is well known that lipid contributes to the permeability and stability of bacterial membranes. Bacterial cells modify their fatty acid composition in order to maintain a constant membrane fluidity; this phenomenon called homeoviscous adaptation (Fernández *et al.*, 2001b).



Figure 1. 7 Mechanisms of response of bacterial cells to bile stress.

Mechanisms of response of bacterial cells to the bile stress mediated by the presence of efflux pumps, the architecture and composition of the cell membrane, the action of the BSH enzyme and the intrinsic capacity of cells to maintain intracellular homeostasis. Also, bile acid regulated bacterial proteins including those involved in fatty acid, carbohydrate metabolism and amino acid and nitrogenous base biosynthesis, transporters and proteins related to general stress response are regulated by bile acids in bacteria (modified from Bustos *et al.* (2018)).

Tarantoet *et al.* (2003) suggest that changes in the lipid profile of *Lactobacillus reuteri* is considered mainly to be a physiological response of the cell for survival in the gastrointestinal tract. Several studies have highlighted that the level of bile resistance in multiple bacterial species (e.g., *E.coli, L. monocytogenes*, and *L. acidophilus*) is strongly related to the changes in fatty acid composition, lipid fluidity, lipopolysaccharide (LPS), hydrophobicity and membrane electric charge (Chou & Cheng, 2000; Fernández *et al.*, 2001b; Urdaneta & Casadesús, 2017).

Kimoto *et al.* (2009) demonstrate that *Lactococcus lactisstrains cells* grown on a GM17 medium were more resistant to bile than cells grown on an LM17 medium. The authors conclude that bile-resistant lactococci had fatty acid compositions different from those of bile sensitive ones. In the same vein, the amount of C18:2 and C16:0 fatty acids of *Lactobacillus acidophilus* cells grown at 25°C was more than cells grown at 37°C. Because of the role of fatty acids in the stability of the lipid membrane, more fatty acids content cells are more resistant to bile than other cells (Kimoto *et al.*, 1999).

Interestingly, the relationship between bile resistance and fatty acids might be useful for improving the bile resistance of some bile sensitive *Lactococcus* strains with antimicrobial activity and then these bacteria can reach the intestine and be involved in the imbalance of intestinal flora by permitting these sensitive bacteria to reach the intestine. An alternation of the culture condition for *Lactococcus* to increase the relative content of C18:1 and decrease that of  $\Delta$ 19:0 is one example of a mechanism for improved resistance of these bacteria to bile (Kimoto *et al.*, 2009; Kimoto *et al.*, 1999).

# 1.12 Aims of the study

The aim of the current study is to investigate the ability of *Staphylococcus aureus* to survive the innate defence to infection of the human gut and identify the main components of the bacterium which allow it to resist bile salts.

The aim of the study will be achieved by:

- Identifying genes involved in resistance by identifying natural protein diversity in response to bile stress
- Purification enzymatic analysis and phenotyping of the protein gene encoding by the gene identified
- Transcriptional analysis of the identified gene
- Testing the ability of any bile sensitive mutant to survive in *in vitro* models of the human gut.

# **Chapter Two : Material and Methods**

# 2.1 Chemicals and reagents

The chemicals used were of analytical grade or higher and they were purchased from Bio-Rad, Sigma, Melford Laboratories, MP Biomedical or Fisher Scientific.

# 2.2 DNA modification and restriction endonuclease enzyme

All restriction endonucleases were purchased from Fermentas<sup>™</sup>. DNA polymerase and the quick ligase were both purchased from Bioline and Fermentas. Phusion® High Fidelity DNA polymerase was purchased from Thermo-Scientific and used according to the manufacturer's instructions. DNase I and RNA polymerase were purchased from Bioline.

### 2.3 DNA, RNA and protein markers

Fermentas GenerulerTM ladder (250-10,000 bp) was used for the accurate estimation of the size and quantity of DNA following gel electrophoresis. The gel was visualized using UV-induced fluorescence in the presence of 0.5ug/ml ethidium bromide (Fig 2.1). An RNA ladder (0.16-1.77kn) was purchased from Invitrogen for the in vitro transcription experiments. A PAGE ruler prestained protein ladder involving (10 to 180 kDa ) from Fermentas was used to determine the size of the protein of interest and its quantity was determined using SDS page electrophoresis (Fig 2.2).

# 2.4 Microbiological growth media

The media was supplied by Sigma-Aldrich or Oxoid. The media was prepared according to the supplier's instructions. The media was sterilised by autoclave at 121°C at 20 lbs/in2 for 20 min. The heat liable material was sterilised using 0.2 and 0.45 before being added to the media.

# 2.4 .1 Selective Agar

S.aureus selective agar medium was prepared by the addition of a sterile 0.01%

potassium tellurite solution to a molten BHI agar at 55°C.

# 2.4.2 Phage buffer

The phage buffer was prepared by the addition of MgSO<sub>4</sub> (1 mM), CaCl<sub>2</sub> (4 mM), Tris-HCl (50 mM) and NaCl (100 mM) to a litre of distilled water. The pH was adjusted to 7.8 and the solution was sterilised by autoclaving.



Figure 2. 1 Gene Ruler 1kb ladder from Fermentas.



Figure 2. 2 Protein ladder. 10 to 180 kDa (Fermentas).

# 2.4.3 LB broth

LB was prepared by the addition of bacto-tryptone (5g), yeast extract (2.5g) and NaCl (5g) to a half litre of distilled water. The pH was adjusted to 7.5 and then autoclaved at 121°C, 20 lbs/in<sup>2</sup> for 20 min.

# 2.4.4 LK broth

An LK broth consisting of tryptone (10 g), yeast extract (5 g) and potassium chloride (7 g) was added to a litre of distilled water and sterilised by autoclaving.

# 2.4.5 B2 medium

B2 was prepared by the addition of casein hydrolysate (1% w/v), yeast extract (2.5% w/v), K2HPO4 (0.1% w/v) and NaCl (2.5% w/v) in a litre of distilled water. The pH was adjusted to 7.5 and the medium was sterilised by autoclaving. Twenty-five ml of 20% (w/v) sterile glucose was added to medium before use.

# 2.4.6 SOC medium

The SOC medium was prepared by the addition of a yeast extract (0.5% w/v), tryptone (2% w/v), NaCl (10 mM), KCl (2.5 mM), MgCl<sub>2</sub> (10 mM), magnesium sulphate (10 mM), and glucose (20 mM). The medium was sterilised by autoclaving.

# 2.4.7 pH controlled faecal batch culture medium

The medium consisted of the following: (g/l) in distilled water: peptone water, 2.0 (Oxoid Ltd., UK); yeast extract, 2.0 (Oxoid Ltd., UK); sodium chloride, 0.1 (Thermo Fischer Scientific Inc., Loughborough, Leicestershire, UK); hydrogen di-potassium phosphate, 0.04 (Thermo Fischer Scientific Inc., UK); dihydrogen potassium phosphate, 0.04 (Thermo Fischer Scientific Inc., UK); magnesium sulphate heptahydrate, 0.01 (Thermo Fischer Scientific Inc., UK); calcium chloride hexahydrate, 0.04; sodium hydrogen carbonate, 2 (Thermo Fischer Scientific Inc., UK); Tween 80, 10ml; vitamin K, 10µl; L-cysteine hydrochloride, 0.5; bile salts, 0.5 (Thermo Fischer

Scientific Inc., UK) and a 4 ml/L concentration of a 0.025% (w/v) resazurin solution was added. The medium was autoclaved at 121°C for 15 min.

# **2.5 Antibiotics**

The stocks of antibiotics were prepared using a suitable solvent (water or ethanol) and then sterilised by  $0.22\mu m$  filtration. The antibiotics used in this study have been listed in Table 2.1.

Antibiotic	Abbreviation	Solvent	Stock concentration (mg/ml)
Ampicillin	AMP	Water	1mg/mL
Chloramphenicol	CHL	Ethanol	10mg/mL
Tetracycline	TET	Ethanol	0.035 μg/mL
Kanamycin	KAN	Water	50 mg/ml
Erythromycin	ERY	Ethanol	5 mg/ml

Table 2. 1: Antibiotic solutions used in this study

# 2.6 Bacterial strains and plasmids

The strains used in this study have been listed in Table 2-2. Stocks of these strains were stored at -80°C in 20% glycerol. All plasmid stocks were maintained at -20°C in ultrapure water. The plasmid details have been listed in Table 2.3.

# 2.7 Primers

The primer used for the DNA procedure and the oligonucleotide probes for the fluorescent in situ hybridisation procedures were ordered from Eurofin (formerly MWG, Germany). All DNA primers used in this study have been listed in Table 2.3 and all oligonucleotide primers used in the fluorescent in situ hybridisation procedures in this study have been listed in Table 2.4.

Table 2. 2: Bacterial Stra	ns and Plasmid	used in t	his study
----------------------------	----------------	-----------	-----------

Strain	Genotype	Ref. /Source	
S. aureus SH1000	Functional <i>rsbU</i> + derivative of 8325-4	Horsburgh <i>et al.</i> , 2002	
S. aureus SH1000 Δsrt	Sortase mutant derivative of SH1000	Heilbronner <i>et al.</i> , 2013	
S. aureus SH1000 ΔfadB	fadB mutant derivative	This study	
S. aureus RN4220	Restriction deficient derivative of 8325-4, rK- mK+	Novick et al., 1993	
S. aureus Newman	Staphylococcus aureus subsp. aureus Newman	Baba <i>et al.</i> , 2008	
S.aureus SA113	Staphylococcus aureus Rosenbach 1884	Weiss <i>et al.</i> ,1980	
E. coli	$F$ , <i>ompT</i> , <i>hsdS<sub>B</sub></i> , ( $r_B$ , $m_B$ ), <i>dcm</i> , <i>gal</i> , $\lambda$	Promega	
BL21(λDE3)	DE3.		
E. coli TOP10	F <sup>-</sup> , mcrA, $\Delta$ (mrr-hsdRMS-mcrBC), $\Phi$ 80lacZ $\Delta$ M15, recA1, $\Delta$ lacX74, endA1 , nupG, galU, galK, $\Delta$ (araleu)7697, rpsL (Str <sup>R</sup> ), araD139.	Invitrogen	
E. coli JW3822	BW25113 ∆fadB::kan	Baba <i>et al.</i> , 2006	
E. coli BW25113	$F^{-}$ DE(araD-araB)567lacZ4787(del):rrnB-3	Baba <i>et al</i> ., 2006	
	LAM rph-1 DE(rhaD-rhaB)568 hsdR514		

# Table 2. 3: Plasmids used in this study

Plasmid name	Genotype	Selection	Reference/source
pJET1.2/blunt	Cloning vector (Appendix 1)	Amp <sup>R</sup>	Fermentas
pMAD	Temperature sensitive (30°C) shuttle vector. pE194ts:: pBR322, <i>ermC</i> , <i>bgaB</i>	ErmR	Arnaud <i>et al.</i> , 2004
pBAD His A	An expression vector containing an <i>araBAD</i> promoter	AmpR	Gunzman et al., 1995
pJET-fadB	pJET1.2 plus <i>fadB</i> gene from <i>S</i> . <i>aureus</i> (Appendix)	Amp <sup>R</sup>	This study
pMAD-fadB	pJET1.2 plus <i>fadB</i> gene from <i>S</i> . <i>aureus</i>	Amp <sup>R</sup>	This study
pfadB	araBAD, fadB, Amp	Amp	This study
pET21a	Over-expression vector Amp <sup>R</sup> , <i>lacI</i> , pBR322 ori	Amp	Novagene (lab stock)
pET21a-fadB	Over-expression vector Amp <sup>R</sup> , <i>lacI</i> , pBR322 ori	Amp	This study

Primer name	Sequence and restriction site	Restriction enzyme
FadB upstream For	5'-CTAAAT <u>GGATCC</u> ACAGTCACATGAACTGCG	<i>Bam</i> HI
FadB upstream Rev.	5'- TTA <u>CCCGGG</u> TTGTCATAGTGATTCCTCCAATTT AGTTG	SmaI
FadB downstream For	CATTA <u>CCCGGG</u> CGTAATTAAAAGATAGTCATT AAGAGAGG	SmaI
FadB downstream Rev.	CGTTTGG <u>GATCC</u> AGAAGCAAATGCTTCGTTCA ATTCG	<i>Bam</i> HI
FADB clone For.	CTAA <u>GAGCTC</u> ATTGGAGGAATCACTATGACAA TTAATAAAG	Scal
FADB clone Rev.	GACTA <u>GGTACC</u> TCTTTTAATTACGTAATGGCTT ACCAG	KpnI
FADB overexpression For.	GGAGATATA <u>CATATG</u> ATTGGAGGAATCACATA TGAC	NdeI
FADB overexpression Rev.	GTGGTGGTG <u>CTCGAG</u> ATTACGTAATGGCTTA	XhoI

# Table 2. 4: Oligonucleotide primers used in the DNA procedures

# 2.8 DNA and RNA methods

# 2.8.1 Extraction of the genomic DNA

The gnomic DNA was isolated from *S. aureus* using the DNeasy® Blood & Tissue kit (Qiagen). One colony was inoculated in 10mL of pre warmed TSB and then incubated for 16h at 37°C. The culture was harvested by centrifugation at 7500rpm for 10 min and then resuspended in a 200 ml buffer (PBS) containing 5µl of lysostaphin (5 mg/ml). The suspension was transferred into the DNeasy® Mini Column and centrifuged at 8000 RPM for 1 min. Then, 500 µl of AW1 buffer were added and the column was centrifuged again at 8000 RPM for 1 min. The AW2 buffer was added and the column was centrifuged at 14 RPM for 3 min. Following this, 200 µl of AE buffer was added and incubated at room temperature for 1 min. Then the column was centrifuged at 8000 rpm for 1 min and the elutant was transferred to the freezer at -20 °C for later use.

Short Name	Target genus	Sequences
Sau	Staphylococcus aureus	5'-GAAGCAAGCTTCTCGTCCG-3'
EUB338	Most Bacteria	5'-GCTGCCTCCCGTAGGAGT-3'
EUB338II	Most Bacteria	5'-GCAGCCACCCGTAGGTGT-3'
EUB338III	Most Bacteria	5'-GCTGCCACCCGTAGGTGT-3'
Non Eub	-	5'-ACT CCT ACG GGA GGC AGC-3'

# Table 2. 5: Oligonucleotide primers used in FISH procedures

# 2.8.2 Isolation of plasmid DNA

A single colony carrying the desired plasmid was used to inoculate 5 ml LB containing the appropriate antibiotic and it was incubated overnight at 37 °C with shaking at 250 RPM. The culture was harvested by centrifugation and then resuspended in a 200 buffer (PBS) containing 5µl of lysostaphin (5 mg/ml) . plasmid DNA was isolated using the GeneJET<sup>TM</sup> plasmid Miniprep kit (Fermentas) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

# 2.8.3 DNA digestion with restriction endonucleases

All restriction endonucleases were purchased from the Fisher Thermo Scientific. The DNA digestion of the PCR products or plasmids was used to confirm the presence of the desired insert, namely DNase from GE and AMV reverse transcription from Promega.

# 2.8.4 Gel extraction

The extraction of the DNA fragments from the agarose gels was achieved by the excising of the right size DNA fragment using a scalpel blade. The fragment was then purified using the QIA quick gel extraction kit.

# 2.8.5 DNA clean up

The GeneJET PCR Purification Kit (Fermentas) used to purify the PCR products and restrict digestion. One volume of binding buffer for the PCR product was combined and up to 800  $\mu$ l of the re-suspension solution was transferred to the Gene JET purification column which was then centrifuged for 45 s. Following this, 700  $\mu$ L of wash buffer was added and the column was then centrifuged again for 45 s. The column was centrifuged for 1 min, then 50  $\mu$ l of ultra-pure water was added and the column was incubated at room temperature for 2min and then centrifuged for 2 min.

# 2.8.6 DNA ligation

The PCR amplified DNA and vector were ligated at room temperature for 1 hour. The total reaction was  $20\mu$ L and it consisted of 50-100 ng of the digested PCR product and 50 ng of the digested plasmid, 4  $\mu$ L of 10x reaction buffer (Fermentas) and 1  $\mu$ L of T4 DNA ligase (Fermentas).

#### 2.8.7 RNA extraction

RNA was isolated from *S. aureus* using the RNeasy Mini Kit® (Qiagen). One colony was inoculated in 10mL of pre-warmed TSB and then incubated for 16h at 37°C. The culture was diluted 1- 100 in 100ml of fresh media and incubated at 37°C until 0.5 OD; 12 ml of culture was added to an equal amount to the Invitrogen<sup>TM</sup> RNAlater<sup>TM</sup> Stabilisation Solution (Fisher) and incubated at R.T for 5min. The mixture was then harvested by centrifugation at 7500 RPM for 10 minutes. The bacterial pellet was resuspended in 200 µl of PBS containing 5 µl of lysostaphin (5 mg/ml) and incubated for at least 30 minutes at 37°C. The RNA was then isolated according to the manufacturer's instructions.

# 2.8.8 RNA quality analysis

High-quality RNA is required for many downstream applications. The RNA 600 LAB Chip kit was used for quality and quantity analysis of the RNA. According to the manufacturer's instruction, 1 $\mu$ L RNA 600 Nano Dye concentrate was added to the RNA 600 Gel Matrix (65  $\mu$ L) and 9 ul of the mix were loaded onto the RNA chip on the chip priming station. After this, 1  $\mu$ L of the RNA 6000 ladder and RNA sample (1  $\mu$ L) was loaded into the well of the chip followed by 5  $\mu$ L. The chip was vortexed for 1 min (2400 RPM) and analysed in the Bio-analyser for 5 min.

# 2.8.9 Design and optimise primers

The oligonucleotide primers for qPCR were designed using an online qPCR assay designing tool from the Eurofin website (formerly MWG, Germany).

# 2.8.10 Polymerase chain reaction (PCR)

DNA fragments of interest were amplified from the genomic DNA. A standard volume of 50  $\mu$ L reaction containing 20  $\mu$ L Pwo water, 2  $\mu$ L forward primer, 2  $\mu$ L reverse primer, 1  $\mu$ L template DNA and a 25  $\mu$ L Pwo master mix containing Pwo DNA polymerase (Roche) were prepared. The amplification of the DNA was performed in the initial denaturing step at 95°C for 1 min, followed by 30 cycles at 95°C for 1 min (denaturation), at 52°C for 1 min (annealing), at 72°C for 1 min (extended) and in the polymerization step at 72°C for 5 min.

#### 2.8.11 Colony PCR

Colony PCR was used to screen multiple colonies for successful plasmid construct following ligation and transformation. Typical reaction volumes used for the colony PCR were 20  $\mu$ l reactions consisting of 2  $\mu$ l of 10 x Taq buffer, 2  $\mu$ l dNTP mix (2 mM each), 0.6  $\mu$ l of 50 mM MgCl2, 0.4  $\mu$ l forward primer, 0.4  $\mu$ l reverse primer, 1  $\mu$ l colony water (prepared from single colony), 14.5  $\mu$ l nuclease free water and 0.1  $\mu$ l Dream Taq DNA polymerase was prepared. The enzyme was always added in the final step. Prior to the addition of the enzyme, one colony was selected from its plate using a sterile tip. The tip was touched to a separate agar plate (so then a stock of the colony was preserved) before being dipped into an aliquot (50  $\mu$ l) of sterile water and stirred gently. PCR amplification was carried out as described above.

# **2.8.12** Transformation reaction

The transformation was achieved by combining 5  $\mu$ l of the ligation reaction to 100  $\mu$ l of chemically competent cells incubated on ice for 30 min. After incubation, the

mixture was subjected to heat shock at 42°C for 2 min and it was then incubated on ice for 5 min. 1ml of LB was added and gently mixed. The mixture was incubated at 37°C for 1 h. Following incubation, the cells were centrifuged at 13,000rpm for 5 min, then 900 ul of supernatant was removed and the pellet resuspended with the remaining supernatant. Following this, 100  $\mu$ l of the reaction mixture was spread on the surface of an agar plate and incubated at 37°C overnight.

# 2.9 Preparation of competent cells

### 2.9.1 Chemically competent *E. coli* cells

Briefly, chemically competent *E. coli* TOP10 was created by taking1 ml of fresh overnight culture and inoculating 100 ml of prewarmed fresh LB grown up to OD<sub>600</sub> of 04 at 37 °C in a Gallen Kamp orbital shaker (250 RPM). The cultures were chilled on ice for 15 min. The cells were harvested at 4 °C and 5000 RPM for 5 min. The cells were re-suspended in 1.6 ml of ice-cooled 0.1 M MgCl<sub>2</sub> and incubated on ice for 30 min. The cells were centrifuged again, the pellet re-suspended in 1.6 ml ice cold 0.1 M of CaCl<sub>2</sub> and it was then incubated on ice for 20 min. The pellets were re-suspended in 0.5 ml ice cold 80% glycerol. Then the cells were divided into 100µl aliquots (Lederberg & Cohen, 1974).

# 2.9.2 Electrocompetent S. aureus cells

Overnight cultures of *S.aureus* RN4220 were grown in 10 ml of TSB. Four ml of overnight culture were inoculated into 200 ml of pre-warmed B2 medium, and then the culture incubated at 37°C until reaching optical density 0.35-0.40 (at 600 nm). Then, 30 ml of culture were then transferred aseptically into 50 ml Falcon tubes centrifuged at 4000 RPM for 10 minutes at room temperature. The pellet was resuspended in 30 ml of sterile water and centrifuged again. After three washing steps and the careful removal of the supernatant, the bacterial pellet was resuspended in 10 ml of 10% glycerol,

centrifuged at 4000 rpm for 10 min and the supernatant was discarded. The pellet was then resuspended in 5 ml of 10%(v/v) glycerol, incubated for 15 minutes at room temperature. The pellet was centrifuged again at 10000 RPM for 3 minutes in Eppendorf tubes and resuspended in 100 µl of 10%(v/v) glycerol before being flash frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C until use.

# 2.10 Construction of S. aureus AfadB

S. aureus SH1000  $\Delta fadB$  was constructed through the allelic replacement of chromosomal genes using an *E.coli* – *S. aureus* shuttle vector pMAD as previously described (Arnaud et al., 2004).

# 2.10.1 Primer design and the PCR amplification of the *fadB* gene

Primers containing restriction sites were designed to amplify  $\sim 1000$  bp regions upstream and downstream of the *fadB* gene. The regions of the *fadB* gene were amplified using a PCR reaction.

### 2.10.2 Sub-cloning into a blunt cloning vector

The PCR amplified regions of the upstream and downstream *fadB* gene products were sub cloned into the pJET1.2/blunt cloning vector. The positive clones in the transformed *E.coli* TOP10 cells were identified through colony PCR and confirmed with restriction mapping with *BgI*II restriction digestion.

# 2.10.3 Construction of the pMADΔ*fadB* vector

The pMAD*AfadB* vector was constructed in two steps. In the first step, the pJET1.2/blunt vector containing the upstream region of the fadB gene was restricted with *Bam*HI and *Sma*I. It was ligated into the pMAD vector restricted with *Bg*/II and *Sma*I. The ligated pMAD vector with an upstream region related to the fadB gene was transformed into the *E. coli* TOP10 cells. The presence of the *fadB* upstream region in

the transformed cells containing the pMAD upstream *fadB* fusion construct was confirmed using PCR amplification using the *fadB* upstream For and *fadB* upstream Rev oligonucleotide primers.

In the second step, the pJET1.2/blunt vector containing the downstream region of the *fadB* gene was restricted with *Bamh*I and *SmaI*. It was ligated into the pMAD upstream *fadB* fusion construct and restricted with *Bam*HI and *Sma*I to generate the pMAD $\Delta$ fadB vector. The ligation product was transformed into the *E. coli* TOP10 cells. The presence of upstream and downstream *fadB* fusion was confirmed by PCR amplification using *fadB* upstream For and fadB downstream stream Rev primers.

# 2.10.4 Transfer of the pMADAfadB vector into S. aureus

### 2.10.4.1 Electrotroporation

The pMAD $\Delta fadB$  vector was introduced into *S. aureus* RN4220 cells by electroporation at 100  $\Omega$ , 2.3 KV and 25  $\mu$ F using a Bio-Rad electroporator. The cells were recovered in a B2 medium for 2 h at 30°C and plated on TSA plates containing erythromycin.

# 2.10.4.2 Transduction

The erythromycin resistance colonies that appeared on the TSA were used to generate phage lysate ( $\Phi$  85) propagated on *S. aureus* RN4220 cells. They were then transduced into *S. aureus* SH1000 cells using erythromycin (5 µg/ml) in LK agar. The plates, were incubated at 30°C for 24 to 48 h.

# 2.10.5 Generation and confirmation of ΔfadB S. aureus

The successful transduced colonies were plated onto TSA-Xgal-erythromycin plates (50  $\mu$ g/ml and 5  $\mu$ g/ml, respectively) and incubated at 30°C for 24 h. One blue colony
was streaked onto the same medium, incubated at 42°C for 24 h. Growth at a nonpermissive temperature (42°C) leads to the integration of the pMADΔfadB into the chromosome by a single crossover event. Light blue colonies were picked and plated into TSB and incubated at 30°C overnight. Growth at the permissive temperature (30°C) leads to a second recombination event, resulting in generation of mutant. Serial dilutions after growth at 30°C were plated onto TSA-X- gal plates and incubated at 42°C for 24 h which resulted in the excision of the plasmid. The white colonies that appeared on the TSA-X gal plates were checked for erythromycin sensitivity.

The white colonies representing gene deletion ( $\Delta fadB$ ) were confirmed by PCR amplification using the *fadB* upstream For and *fadB* downstream stream Rev oligonucleotide primers.

#### 2.11 Expression of upstream, downstream and the *fadB* encoding gene.

*S. aureus* was grown in the presence of 8% bile (a sub inhibitory concentration of bile) until it reached an  $OD_{600}$  of 0.5. Culture medium without bile was used as a control. Following this, 12 ml of culture were removed and mixed with 24ml of the RNA protect reagent, before being incubated for 5 min at R.T. The mixture was centrifuged and the pellet resuspended with a TE buffer containing 25mg/ml lysozyme and 12.5mg/ml lysostaphine. 20 µL of proteinase k was added and then incubated at 30°C for 1h. RNA was isolated from *S. aureus* using RNeasy Mini Kit® (Qiagen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. RNase-free DNase was used to remove any residual DNA and then 3µg of RNA was reverse transcribed into single-stranded cDNA using a high-capacity cDNA archive kit (Applied Biosystem).

Real time PCR was performed in an ABI Prism 7500 fast real- time PCR system (Applied Biosystem). A standard volume of  $25 \,\mu$ L reaction containing 12.5ul of SYBR

58

green master mix (Applied biosystem) and 1  $\mu$ L of cDNA, 200nM of each primer was used.

The amplification of the DNA was performed in the initial denaturing step at 95°C for 10 min, followed by 35 cycles at 95°C for 15s (denaturation) and 60°c for 1 min (annealing), followed by melting-curve analysis. The expression level was determined through relative quantification using the threshold cycle method in which the expression level in the control culture (without bile) was arbitrarily set to 1. The expression level in the sample was calculated relative to the control. Housekeeping genes (HKG) *gmk*, *gyrA*, *proC* and *tpiA* were used as an endogenous control using the previously described primers. All of the expressions were carried out in triplicate.

#### 2.12 Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS PAGE)

#### 2.12.1 Preparation of SDS page

The SDS PAGE is a technique commonly used for the separation of proteins according to their molecular weight. The SDS PAGE gel in a single electrophoresis was divided into a stacking gel and separating gel. 12% of acrylamide was used for this. Briefly, the separating gel solution (2 ml H<sub>2</sub>O, 1.67 ml 30% acrylamide, 1.25 ml 1.5 M Tris (pH 8.8), 100  $\mu$ l 10% SDS, 15  $\mu$ l 10% ammonium persulfate and 10  $\mu$ l TEMED) was poured between two glass plates of casting frames. After waiting for 30 minutes, the stacking gel (2.088 ml H<sub>2</sub>O, 30% acrylamide/Bis, 0.375 ml of 1 M Tris (pH 6.8), 100  $\mu$ l of 10% (w/v) SDS, 30 $\mu$ l of 10% ammonium persulfate and 15 $\mu$ l TEMED) were added. The well-forming comb was inserted without trapping air under the teeth. After waiting for 10 - 15 min, the gel was transferred to a vertical electrophoresis cell (Bio-Rad).

#### **2.12.2 Protein electrophoresis**

The sample was put through electrophoresis using the method of Laemmli (1979). The whole cell samples were boiled in an SDS sample buffer (62.5mMTris-HCl pH

6.8,2.5%SDS,0.00125% Bromophenol Blue,1% β-mercaptoethanol and10%glycerol) by heating it to 95 °C for 7 min and it was then centrifuged for 2 min prior to loading. An aqueous sample was boiled in an equal amount of 2x SDS; 15 ul of prepared sample was loaded into each well of the gel. The electrophoresis tank was filled with 1x running buffer (25mM Tris, 192mM glycine, 0.1 <sub>W/V</sub> SDS) and the cell was then connected to the power supply ~230 V for 45min. The protein of interest was detected using Coomassie blue staining (0.2% w/v Coomassie blue R, 30% methanol, 10% acetic acid) for 1 h. This step was followed by the overnight destaining of the gel in destain (10% v/v acetic acid , 30% v/v methanol) with gentle agitation.

#### 2.13 Protein overexpression and purification

#### 2.13.1 Small scale overexpression

An overnight culture was prepared by inoculating a single colony of E. coli BL21 carrying a pET21a-*fadB* plasmid for protein expression from a freshly streaked plate into a 5 ml L-broth containing the appropriate antibiotic. A 0.5 ml of this culture was added to 50 ml of LB -AMP. The culture was grown at 37°C until the OD600 reached 0.5. At this point, the culture was induced by adding 50  $\mu$ l of 1M of IPTG. A sample was taken every hour for 4h and one sample was taken after the overnight growth. The samples were taken at a standardised volume for the optical density units (OD<sub>600</sub> 0.5) and they were pelleted by centrifugation at 13,000 rpm for 5 min. The supernatant was removed and the pellet was re-suspended in 100  $\mu$ l of a 1x SDS sample loading buffer denaturated by being heated at 100 °C for 10 min; 15  $\mu$ l of sample was loaded in SDS gel to get the determination of the expression.

#### 2.13.2 Large scale overexpression

Once an appropriate time point for the maximum protein expression post-IPTG induction had been determined from the small scale over-expression trial, large scale

overexpression was performed. One colony were inoculated in 50 ml of LB-AMP into 250 sterile flasks, grown overnight with shacking. Overexpression was performed in 4L in 8 2L flasks. Each flack contained 500 ml of LB-AMP. Each flask was inoculated with 5 ml of overnight culture grown at 37°C with shaking for 3 - 4 h. Once the optical density had been reached, 0.5 of OD600, the cultures were induced with IPTG and grown for a further 4 h. Then the cells were harvested by centrifuging them at 5,000 rpm at 4 °C for 20 min. The supernatant was quickly removed and the pellets were resuspending with 35ml of buffer A2 (50 mM Tris, 15 mM mannitol and 15 mM imidazole,5% glycerol, pH 8.0) for Nickel chromatography.

#### 2.13.3 Nickel affinity chromatography

FadB-His6 (His-tagged protein) was purified using a column prepacked with Ni-Sepharose via the HR workstation (Bio-Rad). The column was recharged with 0.1 M NiSO<sub>4</sub> and washed with 3 column volumes of ultrapure degassed water to remove any unbounded Nickel. The column was equilibrated with 1 column volume of elution buffer (50 mM Tris, 15 mM mannitol and 1M imidazole, 5% glycerol, pH 8.0) and 3 volumes of binding buffer (50 mM Tris, 15 mM mannitol and 1M mannitol and 15 mM imidazole, 5% glycerol, pH 8.0). The protein sample obtained from the cell lysis was loaded onto the column. The column was then washed with a binding buffer until the A280 of the flow-through was <0.01. The baseline was zeroed at this time. FadB- His6 was then eluted with a linear gradient of 0-1.0M imidazole using a 3 - 4 column volume of elution buffer. The elutant was collected in 7 ml fractions using a plastic tube. A peak present on the chromatogram corresponded to the potential protein elution from the column. The suspected fractions were analysed by SDS-PAGE to confirm if they contained FadB - His6 and they were stored at -80°C.

#### 2.13.4 Dialysis and concentration of protein

The protein samples were dialysed thoroughly against exchange the buffers to remove any unwanted salt molecules or low mass contaminants. Dialysis membrane tubing of an appropriate molecular weight cut off for the respective protein of interest was employed by Fisher Scientific. The dialysis tubing was boiled in qH<sub>2</sub>O containing one small spatula of EDTA to ensure that the tubing was sterile and the excess dialysis tubing was stored in 30% ethanol at 4 °C. Appropriate lengths of dialysis tubing were cut and sealed at one end. The tubing was tested for leaks by filling them with qH<sub>2</sub>O. The water was subsequently removed and the tubing gently squeezed to remove any excess. The protein sample was then placed carefully into the tubing and the other end was tightly sealed to ensure that the protein was contained. The sealing tube was then placed in 500 ml of the appropriate buffer which was gently stirred on a magnetic stirrer using a small-size flea. Dialysis was performed at 4 °C in ~5L of buffer. The buffer was changed every 6h until 5 L of buffer had been used. After dialysis, the protein was concentrated using a Vivaspin 20 (50,000 MWCO) (Satorius Stedim Biotech) centrifugal concentrator according the manufacturer's instructions.

#### 2.13.5 Determination of protein concentration

The protein concentration was estimated using a Bradford assay with bovine serum albumin (BSA) as the protein standard. BSA was diluted in a series ranging from 0.025 to 5  $\mu$ g/ml. The dye reagent was prepared by adding 1 ml of reagent to 4 ml of water. Then, 10 $\mu$ l of each BSA dilution and 10 $\mu$ l of each unknown sample solution were added to a 96-wells microtiter plate. Subsequently, 190  $\mu$ l of diluted dye reagent was then added to each well. The microtiter plate was then incubated at R.T for 5min. The absorbance was measured at 595 nm using a microtiter-plate reader. Using the measurement obtained from the standards, a standard curve was created from which the

protein concentration was calculated. The protein concentration was also assessed using Nandrop ND-1000 (Nanodrop Technologies), which measured the absorbance of 2  $\mu$ l of protein sample at 280 nm. The data from the Nanodrop and Bradford assay were compared to ensure consistency and accuracy.

#### 2.13.6 Cell lysis and protein extraction

The cell pellet and the French component were maintained at 40°C to minimise protein degradation and to slow the enzymatic processes during cell lysis. The lysis procedure was repeated twice. Following that, the cells were centrifuged using a rotor SS34 (8 x 50 ml) at 51,428 x g for 40 min. The supernatant was quickly retained for further purification.

#### 2.13.7 Mass spectrometry analysis of FadB

The protein sample was sent for mass spectrometry analysis at an advanced mass spectrometry facility at the University of Birmingham. The protein sample was digested with trypsin and a mass of the recovered peptide was determined using LC-MS (liquid chromatography mass spectrometry).

#### 2.13.8 Western blotting

#### 2.13.8.1 Electrotransfer

Following electrophoresis, the protein was transferred from the gel to the nitrocellulose membrane by electroblotting. Blotting was performed using Trans-Blot® SD Semi-Dry Electrophoretic Transfer Cell and according to manufacturer's instruction (BioRad). The blot was conducted at 18V for 1h.

#### 2.13.8.2 Immunodetection

Following the electroblot, the nitrocellulose membrane was washed in 1x TBS (20 mM Tris, 500 mM NaCl, pH 7) for 10 min on a shaking platform. The nitrocellulose

membrane was then blocked in a blocking solution (1% BSA-TBS) for 1 h at room temperature or overnight at 4 °C while shaking gently before being washed twice in TTBs (20 mM Tris, 500 mM NaCl, 0.05% Tween 20, pH 7.0) for 10 min for each wash. Then, 15 ml of antibody buffer (1%BSA-TTBS) containing an appropriate antibody diluent was incubated with the nitrocellulose membrane for 1 h at room temperature. After washing them twice with TBST, the membranes were incubated for 1 h with the secondary antibody conjugated to horseradish peroxide (HRP) or alkaline phosphatase diluted in an antibody buffer (1%BSA-TTBS). This was then twice washed with TBST for 10 min each wash. Then the protein of interest was detected by a ChemiFast Chemiluminescence Substrate (Syngene) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The images were visualised and recorded using a G:BOX Chemi (Syngene).

#### 2.13.9 Enzymatic assay

A continuous spectrophotometric assay was used to measure the activity of the enzyme (FadB) based on Lynen and Wieland's (1995) method. The enzyme converts acetoacetyl-Co to  $\beta$ -hydroxy butyryl-CoA in the presence of  $\beta$ -NADH. This activity was determined by measuring the decrease of NADPH absorption at A340nm. The reaction contains 0.2mM acetoacetyl-CoA (substrate) and 0.1mm NADH and 0.7 unit of the enzyme. The mixture was incubated at 37 °C and it decreased in A340nm; this was recorded for up to 5 mins. One unit of enzyme activity was defined as the unit that converted 1.0 µmole of acetoacetyl-CoA to  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyryl-CoA per minute at pH 7.3 at 37°C in the presence of NADH. The reaction was performed in triplicate and the data has been presented as a mean with standard deviation.

#### 2.13.10 Surface plasmon resonance (SPR)

The protein sample was sent for SPR analysis at Creative Peptides company –USA. They use this protocol : Various concentrations of protein dissolved in water were manually printed onto the bare gold-coated (thickness 47 nm) PlexArray Nanocapture Sensor Chip (Plexera Bioscience, Seattle, WA, US) at 40% humidity. Each concentration was printed in replicate, and each spot contained 0.2 mL of sample solution. The chip was incubated in 80% humidity at 4°C for overnight, and rinsed with  $10 \times PBST$  for 10 min,  $1 \times PBST$  for 10 min, and deionized water twice for 10 min. The chip was then blocked with 5% (w/v) non-fat milk in water overnight, and washed with  $10 \times PBST$  for 10 min,  $1 \times PBST$  for 10 min, and deionized water twice for 10 min before being dried under a stream of nitrogen prior to use. SPRi measurements were performed with PlexAray HT (Plexera Bioscience, Seattle, WA, US). Collimated light (660 nm) passes through the coupling prism, reflects off the SPR-active gold surface, and is received by the CCD camera. Buffers and samples were injected by a nonpulsatile piston pump into the 30 mL flowcell that was mounted on the coupling prim. Each measurement cycle contained four steps: washing with PBST running buffer at a constant rate of 2 mL/s to obtain a stable baseline, sample injection at 5 mL/s for binding, surface washing with PBST at 2 mL/s for 300 s, and regeneration with 0.5% (v/v) H3PO4 at 2 mL/s for 300 s. All the measurements were performed at 25°C. The signal changes after binding and washing (in AU) are recorded as the assay value. Selected protein-grafted regions in the SPR images were analyzed, and the average reflectivity variations of the chosen areas were plotted as a function of time. Real-time binding signals were recorded and analyzed by Data Analysis Module (DAM, Plexera Bioscience, Seattle, WA, US). Kinetic analysis was performed using BIAevaluation 4.1 software (Biacore, Inc.).

#### 2.13.11 Cholic acid coupled -sepharose affinity chromatography

Cholic acid was coupled to ethyl-3-Qxlimetbylaminopropyl carbodimide HCI and the pH of the coupled mixture was adjusted to 7. It was then slowly added to amino hexylamino (AH)-Sepharose 4B and incubated for 24h with shaking. The mixture was then packed into the 50ml chromatography column. The purified protein was added to the column and washed with phosphate saline buffer to remove any non-bound proteins. After this, 5 mM of cholic acid was used to elute the binding proteins.

#### 2.14 pH controlled faecal batch cultures

The batch culture was anaerobically carried out in fermentation vessels containing 135 mL of sterile basal medium. Nitrogen gas was used to provide an anaerobic condition in the vessels. pH was maintained at 6.8 via the pH electrodes between pH 6.7 - 6.9. The distal large intestine has a neutral pH and this was automatically adjusted by adding 0.5 mM-NaOH and HCl to the vessels when required. The temperature was maintained at 37°C via a circulating water bath. Each vessel was inoculated with 15 mL faecal slurry (1% final concentration). The batch culture fermentations were run for 48 h and the samples (5 ml from each vessel) were collected at 0, 4, 8 and 24, 30 and 48 h for the analysis of the bacterial populations and metabolite production. Fermentation experiments were performed in triplicate.

### 2.15 Enumeration of major colonic bacterial population fluorescence in situ

#### hybridisation (FISH)

All of the probes were fluorescently labelled (Alexa488, Alexa488) and synthesised by Eurofin (formerly MWG, Germany). Briefly, 375  $\mu$ L of the batch culture samples were fixed in three volumes of ice-cold 4% (w/v) paraformaldehyde for 4 h at 4 °C. The cells were then pelleted by centrifugation at 13000 g for 5 min and washed twice in 1 ml of sterile PBS. Then the washed cells were resuspended in 150 µL of sterile PBS to which 150  $\mu$ L of ethanol was added. The sample was then mixed by vortexing and stored at -20°C. For permeabilization, 50 µl aliquot of the 4% PFA fixed samples was added to  $500\mu$ L of PBS and we then vortexed the sample. The cells were pelleted by centrifugation at 13000 g for 3min. The supernatant was removed and the pellets were resuspended in 100µL of TE-FISH containing lysozyme (1mg/ml), incubated in the dark for 10 min at R.T. The Sau probes required hybridisation pre-treatment with 20 µl lysozyme followed by 20 µl lysostaphin (0.5 mg/ml) respectively to ensure the sufficient permeabilization of the cell envelope. After treatment with the enzyme, the mixture was centrifuged and washed with BPS(Phosphate Buffered Saline). For the situ hybridization, the pellet was resuspended in a 150µL hybridisation buffer and then centrifuged. The pellets were resuspended in 1 ml of hybridisation buffer. In a 1.5 ml Eppendorf tube, 50µL of sample was added to 4µL of the appropriate probe and incubated overnight at 37°C. Following incubation, 150ml of hybridisation buffer was added to each tube and vortexed gently. The sample was then plated through centrifugation and then washed with 200ul of washing buffer solution and incubated for 20min at 37°C in the heating block/hybridisation oven. After incubation, the mixture was centrifuged and the supernatant was dicard. 200µL of PBS were added to the control tube.

The sample was analysis with a flow cytometer to identify the appropriate amount of PBS to then distribute to the sample. Sample were kept in - 40°C and covered with aluminium foil until it was measured with a cytometer.

#### **2.16 Determination of minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC)**

The MICs of the selected bile salts, sodium cholate (CA), sodium chenodeoxycholate (CDCA) and sodium deoxycholate (DCA), were determined by the broth dilution

method. The MICs were determined by doubling up the dilution. The two-fold dilution of bile salt was incubated with *S. aureus* at a density of 106 CFU/mL after incubation for 16h in 37°C, tubes with no visible growth that was read as the MIC value. The MICS were reproduced in three independent experiments.

#### 2.17 Time-course viability upon exposure to bile salts

Bacterial grown cells were cultured until mid-exponential phase in fresh BHI broth at 37°C under aerobic conditions. Then cell harvested and washed three times in sterile 5 mM HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) with 10 mM glucose and resuspended in the same buffer to an OD600 of 0.5. This bacterial suspension was used to inoculate various concentrations of CA, DCA, CDCA, GCA, and TCA in peptone saline diluent then the mixture was incubated 30 minutes at 37°C. At 10-minute intervals until 30 minutes. Cells from appropriate dilutions were plated onto tryptic soy agar (TSA) plates, and incubated overnight at 37°C. Colonies were counted and the percentage viabilities were calculated based on the counts from initial untreated cell suspension.

#### 2.18 Adhesion of bile treated staphylococcus

HT-29 is a human colorectal adenocarcinoma cell line (Cohenet al., 1999). HT-29 cells were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM) and supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) and 10000 IU/ml penicillin in tissue culture flasks at 37 °C in a 5% CO<sub>2</sub> humidified atmosphere for two days. The cells were deattached using trypcin before they  $(5 \times 10^5$  cells/well) were seeded in a 24-well plate in a DMEM medium with a 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) and antibiotic mix. This was incubated at 37 °C in 5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 48 h before the addition of the bacteria.

For the determination of total adherent bacteria, the cell monolayers were washed thrice with DMEM without an antibiotic to flush the unbound extracellular bacteria. The cells were lysed with ice cold 0.2% Triton X-100 in sterile PBS (pH 7.2) to release the intracellular bacteria. The number of adherents was then counted and summarised after plating the lysates on TSA.

#### 2.19 Haemolysis assay

4 mL overnight was centrifuged at 12 500×g for 5min, then 0.1 of supernatant were taken and treated with 1 mL of haemolysin buffer (0.145M, NaCl, 20mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>). 25  $\mu$ L of defibrinated rabbit blood were added to the mixture and then incubated for 15min at 37 °C. The mixture was centrifuged at 5500g at room temperature for 1min. The optical density of the supernatant was measured at 543nm. The percentage of haemolysis was calculated thus: percentage of haemolysis = 100× (absorbance of sample – absorbance of negative control) / (absorbance of positive control – absorbance of negative control).

#### 2.20 Bacteria Cell Envelope Extraction

Proteins were extraction by using the fastprep method (Larsen et al.,2006). Briefly, pre-warmed BHI was inoculated and grow it until mid-exponential phase at 37 °C with shaking. bacterial suspension was centrifuge at 8000xg for 5 min. The pellets resuspended in buffer including 50mM Tris(pH 7.5), 0.1 M NaCl, 0.5 mM PMSF and 1mg/mL iodacetamide.cells were lysed fastprep using fastprep-24 device (set speed to 60 and time to 40s and repeate 10 times). Supernatants taken and treated with 5 mL of cold 50mM Tris and 0.1M NaCl, then centrifuged at full speed for 10 min at 4°C. The pellets re-suspended in 1mL of cold 50mM Tris and centrifuged to give native cell wall.

#### 2.20 Statistical analysis

GraphPad Prism 5 software was used in statistical analysis. T test and one-way ANOVA were used for analysis of experimental data. P value <0.05 was considered as statistically significant difference.

#### Chapter Three: Interaction between bile and S.aureus

#### **3.1 Introduction**

Bile is a complex combination of organic and inorganic molecules that is stored in the gallbladder and released into the proximal small intestine (Hofmann & Eckmann, 2006). Bile consists of bile acids, bilirubin, amino acids, phospholipids, cholesterol, steroids, enzymes, porphyrins, vitamins and heavy metals (Begley *et al.*, 2005).

In the liver, primary bile salts (cholic and chenodeoxycholic acids) are conjugated to the amino acids, glycine or sulphate (Ameri, 2015). Based on the conjugation with amino acids and a degree of hydroxylation, bile salts are categorised into three groups; trihydroxy conjugates (such as taurocholate and glycocholate), dihydroxy conjugates (such as glycodeoxycholate, glycochenodeoxycholate and taurodeoxycholate) and unconjugated forms (such as colette, deoxycholate and chenodeoxycholate) (Moghimipour & Handali., 2015).

After bile is secreted to the intestine, the normal commensal bacterial flora of the human gut produces secondary bile salts by deconjugation, namely  $7\alpha$ -dehydrogenation and  $7\alpha$ -dehydroxylation, of the primary bile salts (Ridlon *et al* ., 2016).

The concentration of bile salts in the gastrointestinal tract is variable and differs according to the different bodily components. However, the physiological concentration of bile in the human intestine ranges from 2 - 30mM depending on nutrition and metabolic condition (Martínez-Augustin & de Medina, 2008).

Intestinal enterocytes reabsorb about 95% of bile salts from the intestinal lumen, with the remaining excreted via faeces. The absorbed bile salts enter the blood stream and they are then taken by the hepatocytes, before being reconjugated and resecreted into the bile. Ninety percent of bile salts are cleared from hepatic circulation for reuse (Mertens et al., (2017; Begley et al., 2005).

#### **3.1.1** Antibacterial activity of bile

Bile salts (BS) are bio-surfactants molecules that play a vital role in the emulsification and solubilisation of dietary lipids (Maldonado-Valderrama., 2011). They possess potent antimicrobial activity due to their peculiar amphipathic structure and detergent function. The mode of bile action on microbial cells may be related to oxidative DNA damage, disrupting the cell membranes and cellular homeostasis (Jakob *et al.*, 2014).

Watanabe et al. (2017) evaluated the antibacterial activity of bile by monitoring intracellular pH, membrane integrity and the viability of a human intestinal bacterium. The authors investigated the toxicity of 14 human and rodent samples of free bile acid. They found that deoxycholic and chenodeoxycholic acid both have a high toxicity effect on the tested bile salts and that one of the possible bacteriostatic mechanisms of these acids is related to the damaging of the bacterial cell membrane. The hydrophobicity nature of bile acid molecule gives it a high affinity to the phospholipid bilayer of the bacterial cell membrane which results in damage to the cell membrane (Watanabe, Fukiya, & Yokota, 2017). Several studies have investigated the role of bile in regulating the composition of the gut microbiota. Islam et al., (2011) found that feeding rats with CA lead to alternation in the microbiota population in the rat gut in the same vein. Yokota et al. (2012) demonstrated that a high fat diet in a mouse model, which dramatically causes an increase in the excretion of bile in the intestine, can result in an alteration of the microbiota composition. The authors suggest that the antibacterial effect of bile might be responsible for the alternations in the microbiota as a response to the increase in HFD (Atsushi Yokota et al., 2012).

Furthermore, it has been documented that a decrease in the bile pool, which is associated with liver disease and cirrhosis, results in an increase and overgrowth of pathogenic bacteria (Ridlon *et al.*, 2013).

#### **3.1.2 Impact of bile on staphylococcus virulence**

Certain types of enteric bacteria not only have the ability to resist bile, but also uses bile as a signal for the regulation of virulent gene expression for efficient infection (Sistrunk *et al.*, 2016). Hamner *et al.* (2013) suggested that E. coli O157:H7 uses bile as a signal to adapt to changing conditions in the small intestine. The authors found that the transcriptional profile of the bile-treated bacteria using qPCR and microarray analysis showed that bile induces significant changes in 41 genes which were related to the encoding proteins associated with virulence. The screening of the genome sequencing of pathogenic *E. coli* strains shows that the majority of genes associated with gastrointestinal infection, particularly fimbriae and enterotoxins, are carried on mobile genes that are lacking in commensal strains (Croxen *et al.*, 2013; Fegan *et al.*, 2014; Sahl & Rasko, 2012; Torres *et al.*, 2007).

Adherence to the gut epithelium is one of the most important virulence factors related to establishing infection and promoting survival in the gut. Faherty *et al.* (2012) demonstrated that bile induces the adherence factor of *Shigella flexneri*, which facilitates attachment to colonic epithelium cells. The authors found that the adherence of *Shigella flexneri* to T84 cells increased after exposure to the bile salts.

On the other hand, bacteria attached to the surface produce an extracellular polysaccharide which results in a biofilm which provides a barrier against the host's immune defences and antimicrobial therapy (Branda *et al* 2005). Ulluwishewa et al., (2016) investigated the effect of bile on the *S.aureus* biofilm formation. The authors

found that the subinhibitory concentration of bovine bile stimulates biofilm formation in most of the clinical and laboratory strains of *S.aureus*.

In this study, some aspects of the relationship between bile and *S.aureus* were studied. Theses aspects include the antibacterial effect of bile against *S.aureus*, the factors that impact on bile resistance (strains & media), the effect of bile on some of the virulence aspect of *S.aureus* and the bile efflux pump of *S.aureus*.

#### **3.2 Results**

#### 3.2.1 Antibacterial activity of bile

Bile has potent antimicrobial activity against a wide range of enteric bacteria. The effect of bile on the viability of *S. aureus* can be evaluated by detecting the minimum inhibitory concentration of bile and the time-course viability upon exposure to bile salts.

#### **3.2.1.1 MICs of bile salts**

The MICs of bile were within a minimum concentration of bile salts that completely inhibit the growth of *S. aureus SH1000*. The MICs of the crude bile, cholic acid, deoxy cholic acid, chenodeoxycholic acid, glycocholic acid and taurocholic acid were determined through serial twofold dilutions in a TSB broth.

The MICs values were read after 16h of incubation at a cell density of  $10^6$  CFU/ml. The MICs of bile salts have been summarised in the **Table 3.1.** The MICs were determined after three independent experiments. As shown in **Table 3. 1**, *S. aureus* was less susceptible to conjugated bile acids (GCA and TCA) as a comparison with unconjugated bile acids (CA, CDCA and DCA). The MIC of CA was higher than the MIC of CDCA and DCA.

On the basis of these results, it can be concluded that unconjugated bile acid has a more potent antimicrobial effect than conjugated bile acid. The results agree with the findings of other studies which show that unconjugated bile acids have greater inhibitory effects on bacteria than conjugated bile acids (Begley *et al.*, 2006; Sannasiddappa *et al.*, 2017).

Bile salt	Wild type (mM)
Cholic acid (CA)	22
Deoxycholic acid (DCA)	1.2
Chenodeoxycholic acid (CDCA)	1.2
Glycocholic acid (GCA)	>200
Taurocholic acid (TCA)	>200

 Table 3. 1- MICs of bile salts for S. aureus SH1000

Data represents triplicate independent experiments.

#### 3.2.1.2 Time-course viability upon exposure to bile salts

In this study, the viability of *S. aureus* under the MICs and sub-MICs of bile were determined using viable plate count methods. *S.aureus* was cultured up until the midexponential phase in the BHI medium at  $37^{\circ}$ C. The harvested bacteria were then washed twice with a 5 mM HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) with 10 mM glucose. They were then resuspended in the same buffer;  $A_{600}$  of 0.5. Portions of this cell suspension were incubated in various concentrations of CA, CDCA, DCA, GCA and TCA for 30 minutes at  $37^{\circ}$ C. Every ten minutes, the cell suspension was taken and diluted with a sterile peptone saline diluent. Appropriate dilution was plated onto the TSA plate and incubated for 24h at  $37^{\circ}$ C. The colonies were counted and the viabilities (%) were calculated based on the count taken from the initial untreated cell suspension.

The results as shown in (**Figure 3.1 A**) indicate that the CA at a concentration of 1Mm causes a 20 - 41.9% reduction in the viability of *S. aureus* while nearly killing it at 20mM (p<0.05). The viability was decreased 72.9% (P<0.05) in the case of 0.2mM of DCA and 71.2 % (P<0.05) in the case of 0.2 CDCA over 30 minutes of exposure. Both bile salts showed complete death at their MICs (P<0.05) (**Figure 3.1 B, C**). The viability of *S. aureus* was decreased by only 40% when exposed to the highest concentration of conjugated bile acid(20mM) (GCA and TCA) (**Figure 3.1 D, E**).

In summary, these results show that unconjugated bile acids were more potent when compared to conjugated bile acid in terms of kill kinetics. The findings of the current study are consistent with those of Sannasiddappa *et al.* (2017), who stated that the subinhibitory concentration of bile acids was able to inhibit *S.aureus* growth. However, unconjugated bile acids show a higher level of inhibitory action than conjugated ones.

The reason for this is not clear but might be related to differences in pKa value between them. The decrease of intracellular pH was more marked with unconjugated bile salts (CA and DCA) compared to conjugated bile salts (GCA and TCA). This difference could be attributed to the higher pKa values of unconjugated bile salts (6.4 and 6.58 for CA and DCA, respectively) compared to conjugated bile salts (4 and 2 for GCA and TCA, respectively), meaning they are less dissociated at pH 7 and hence more able to cross the hydrophobic cell membrane . Conjugated bile salts are stronger acids having lower pKa values, and at physiological pH 7 are effectively fully ionized, unable to cross cell membrane unless a specific transporter is available(Thippeswamy H. Sannasiddappa et al., 2017).

It can thus be conceivably hypothesised that during the passage through the gastrointestinal tract, bile acids are chemically modified by the host or microbiota. Based on the type of modification, bile acids are different in their antimicrobial efficacy (Sannasiddappa et al., 2017).











## Figure 3. 1 *In vitro* antibacterial and time-kill assay of bile salts treated with S. aureus SH1000

Experiments were performed at a cell density of  $10^8$  CFU/ml in peptone buffered saline supplemented with 2 mM CA (A), 0.25 mM DCA (B) and 20 mM GCA (C) determined by the viable plate count method. The data represents the mean ± standard error of the mean from three independent experiments. **\*** (p<0.05)

#### **3.2.2 Factors affecting bile resistance**

In order to colonise in the gastrointestinal tract, enteric bacteria must resist considerable stresses including the detergent effect of bile salts. Studying the mechanism by which enteric bacteria resist bile might inspire a novel strategy for gastrointestinal diseases. It is also one of the criteria for choosing probiotic species.

Several of the limitations involved in studying, documenting and understanding bile resistance in enteric bacteria is related to the strain specificity of bile resistance and the differences in the experimental conditions (type of bile and growth media act). This allows for a comparison of the results between enteric bacteria and even between the strains in one species, which in many cases is unworthy (Margolles *et al.*, 2003; Lee & Salminen, 1995; Gilliland *et al.*, 2010).

#### **3.2.2.1 Strain specificity of bile resistance**

In this study, the strain specificity of bile resistance in *S.aureus* was assessed by determining the minimum inhibitory concentration of bile for a number of bacteria strains.

Five strains of *Staphylococcus* were studied for their bile tolerance. The strains were grown anaerobically at  $37^{\circ}$ C in 10 ml of TSB. The strains cultures then were used to inoculate the fresh media supplanted with different concentrations of bile. The MIC values were read after 16h of incubation at a cell density of  $10^{6}$  CFU/ml.

The results, as shown in **Table 3.2**, indicate that there was no significant difference in the MIC among the studied strains.

A limitation of this study is that the number of strains was relatively small and that these findings cannot be extrapolated to all *Staphylococcus* strains. However, it might suggest that none of these strains has a strain-specific mechanism to resist bile.

These results are in contrast to several studies which investigated bile resistance in enteric bacteria and that suggest that bile resistance is a strain-specific trait and, thus, that the resistance of species cannot be generalised (Buck & Gilliland, 2010; Chateau et al., 1994; Crittenden et al., 2001; Ibrahim & Bezkorovainy, 1993; Jacobsen et al., 1999; Walker & Gilliland, 2010; Zárate et al., 2000). Similarly, Guariglia-Oropeza *et al.* (2018) found phenotypic, genotypic, and ecologic differences among the *Listeria monocytogenes* strains in response to bile stress. In the same vein, Chateau et al. (1994) observed heterogeneity of bile sensitivity in *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* strains which was isolated from colostrum.

#### 3.2.2.2 Nutrient composition affects bile resistance in S. aureus

In this experiment, the effect of the type of media on the level of bile tolerance in *S. aureus* was assessed using an experimental design developed by Kimoto-Nir *et al* (2009) with little modification. BHI, TSB, LB and M9 were prepared according to the manufacturer's instruction and then a sterile bile solution (Oxgall) was added to each medium to make up the final concentration 6% (v/v). Each medium was inoculated with *S.aureus* at a cell density of  $10^6$  CFU/ml before being incubated at 37°C for 16 h.

The *S.aureus* growth characteristics in BHI, TSB, LB and M9 with or without bile are shown in **Table 3.3.** Bile resistance varies depending on the media. *S. aureus* was unable to grow in M9 containing bile while it grew by more than 60% of the control in BHI or TSB with bile. The growth rate of the bacterium in the LB containing bile was 38% of the control. From the data in **Table 3.3**, it was apparent that the growth media might be related to the bile resistance of *S.aureus*. These results match those observed in earlier studies which suggest that bacteria need energy to exclude bile and that it might use the acquired energy from the media (Yokota *et al.*, 2000).

(mM)	S.aureus SH100	S.aureus Newman	S.aureus Rn4420	S.aureus RN6390	S.aureus SA113
СА	22	22	22	22	22
DCA	1.2	1.2	1.2	1.2	1.2
CDCA	1.2	1.2	1.2	1.2	1.2
GCA	>200	>200	>200	>200	>200
ТСА	>200	>200	>200	>200	>200

Table 3. 2- MICs of the bile salts for some S. aureus stains

Data represents triplicate independent experiments.

Growth media	Control	Bile	Bile resistance	Bile
	OD <sub>600</sub>	$OD_{600}$	(%)	tolerance
BHI	13	8	67	R
TSB	8	5	67	R
LB	8	3	38	S
M9	2	0.0	-	S

Table 3.3- Effect of the growth medium on the bile resistance of S. aureus SH1000.

BHI, TSB, LB and M9 media containing 6% crude bile or that were bile-free (control). Bile resistance was measured as a percentage of the growth of the control. The growth of *S.aureus* was determined by measuring the absorbance at a wavelength of 600 nm after 16-h incubation at 37 °C. All values are the mean of three samples.

#### 3.2.3 Effect of bile on S. aureus virulence

#### 3.2.3.1Adhesion of bile treated staphylococcus to the human intestine epithelium

In this study, we investigated whether the adherence of *S. aureus* to the human intestine epithelial HT-29 cell line was affected by the presence of bile. HT-29 cells were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) 10000 IU/ml penicillin. The cells were grown in tissue culture flasks at 37 °C in a 5% CO<sub>2</sub> atmosphere. The cells were detached by using trypsin and then  $(5 \times 10^5$  cells/well) were seeded in a 24-well plate in a DMEM medium with a 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) and antibiotic mix incubated at 37 0C in 5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 48 h before the addition of the bacteria (**Method 2.23**).

 $5.0 \times 10^{6}$  CFU/ml of *S. aureus* was inoculated into plate wells containing a monolayer of bile treated and bile free cells (control) that were then incubated by 37 °C in 5% CO2 atmosphere for up 3 h. The cells were washed three times with DMEM (without antibiotic) to flush the unbound extracellular bacteria.

The total amount of adhering cfu was determined as described in **Methods 2.23**. As shown in Figure 3.1, no significant differences were observed between the treated bile and the control related to adherence capacity, indicating that the bile had no effect on the adhesion of S. *aureus* to the intestinal epithelial cells.

In contrast, several studies have demonstrated that bile induces the adherence of bacteria to intestinal epithelial cells. Paceet al. (1997) found that bile treated *Vibrio parahaemolyticus* showed a higher adherence capacity than untreated bacteria. The author concluded that bile enhances the adherence of *Vibrio parahaemolyticus* to the epithelial cells. Similarly, Faherty *et al.* (2012) demonstrated that Shigella utilises bile as an environmental signal to induce the adhesion factors involved in the adhesion of bacteria to the colonic epithelium.



**Figure 3. 2 Effect of bile on the adherence of S.aureus in the HT -29 cell line.** The adherence assay with *S. aureus* for up 3 hours in the presence of the physiological concentration of bile (0.04%).

#### 3.2.3 .1 Influence of bile salts on virulence factor

The present study was designed to determine the ability of bile to effect expression of virulence factors in *S. aureus* of this bacteria to bile. It is well established that *S. aureus* has the ability to produce several toxins and virulence factors which causes lyses of RBCs (Otto, 2014). A haemolysis assay was used to determine if the bacteria excreted these factors into the environment (growth media) as a response to sensing the bile.

As mentioned previously in Method 2.19, the overnight growth of *S.aureus* was cultured for 16 h in TSB broth both with and without bile. The culture was span and 0.1 of the supernatants was taken and treated with 1 mL of haemolysis buffer. Two controls were used to determine if the RBC haemolysis was as a result of the effect of toxins and the virulence factor excreted from *S. aureus* or from the effect of the bile molecules themselves. In C1 (control 1), bile was added to the bile free supernatant while C2 contained a bile solution only. Defibrinated rabbit blood was added to the treated and control tubes and then incubated for 15 min at 37°C. The tubes were centrifuged at 5500g, at room temperature for 1 min and the optical density of the supernatant was measured at 543 nm. The percentage of haemolysis was calculated thus: percentage of haemolysis =  $100 \times$  (absorbance of sample – absorbance of negative control) / (absorbance of positive control – absorbance of negative control).

As shown in **Figure 3.3**, the haemolysis percentage of the bile-treated supernatant was 82% while the bile free supernatant recorded 38.9%. The percentage in C1 and C2 was 80% and 89% respectively. In summary, these results show that significant differences (P<0.05) of the haemolysis between the bile-treated bacteria and the non-treated bacteria occur. The effect is due to the bile molecule residue in the media which might be as a haemolytic reaction to the RBCs. Hemolysin is one of the important virulence factors for *S. aureus*. Several studies suggested that rabbit red blood cells are highly

sensitive to  $\alpha$ -hemolysin. .  $\gamma$ -hemolysin can damage the red blood cells of human and animals . It was not possible to conclude that bile does not induce haemolysin in *S.aureus* because a not all *S.aureus* strains have this virulence factor and usually restricted to clinical isolated for that further work is required to establish this.





Supernatant from the overnight culture of *S.aureus* with bile (BT) or without (Bf), and a bile solution (bile dissolves in water) (C1). A bile solution added to the portion of supernatant from non-treated bacteria (C2). The samples added to the defibrinated rabbit blood and incubated for incubated for 15 min at 37°C. Haemolysis was calculated using the following equation. The percentage of haemolysis =  $100 \times$  (absorbance of sample – absorbance of negative control) / (absorbance of positive control – absorbance of negative control) which was modified from Sowemimo-Coker (2002) & (Evans et al., 2013). The experiment was normalized using the following controls:

-Control positive represented 100% of the haemolysis (added 20% Triton X-10 to the whole blood).

-Negative control represents 0% of the haemolysis (we added a haemolysis buffer to the whole blood).

#### 3.3 Conclusion and discussion

In this investigation, the aim was to assess some of the aspects of interaction between bile salts and *S.aureus*. These aspects include the antibacterial activity of bile on *S.aureus*, the strain specificity of the bile salts, the effect of the type of media on the bile resistance and the effect of bile on the virulence factors of *S.aureus*.

The antibacterial activity of bile and *S.aureus* tolerance to bile was assessed by detecting the MICs of bile and the time course violability of *S.aureus* upon exposure to bile salts. One of the more significant findings to emerge from the study of the MICs of bile found that unconjugated bile acid (CA, CDCA and DCA) has a more potent antimicrobial effect than conjugated bile acid.

It is encouraging to compare this result with that found by Sannasiddappa *et al.*, (2017). They found that *S.aureus* was more sensitive to the antimicrobial effect of unconjugated bile acids than conjugated acids. In the same vein, Begley *et al.* (2005) reviewed the bile tolerance of enteric bacteria and found that conjugated bile acids are weaker in their antibacterial effect than unconjugated bile acid. The results of the viability of *S.aureus* upon exposure to bile acids showed that all of the tested bile acids cause a reduction in the viability in *S.aureus* at their subinhibitory concentration and complete death at MICs. Similar to the MICs experiment, the viability test of *S. aureus* showed that the inhibition effect of unconjugated bile acid against *S. aureus* growth is more potent than that of conjugated bile acids. The earlier study shows that the subinhibitory concentration of both types of bile acid (conjugated and unconjugated) can reduce *S.aureus* growth. However, unconjugated bile acids show a higher inhibitory action than the conjugated type (Thippeswamy H. Sannasiddappa et al., 2017).

The major limitation of studying bile resistance in enteric bacteria is related to difficulties in comparing the results between bacterial species and even between the

91

strains of one species. These difficulties are related to the strain-specificity of bile resistance in a wide range of bacterial species and different experimental designs (type of bile and growth media act) (Margolles *et al.*,2003; Lee & Salminen, 1995; Gilliland *et al.*, 2010).

Extensive research has been carried out on bile resistance mechanism in *Listeria monocytogenes* and *Lactobacillus rhamnosus*. These results conclude that bile tolerance in these bacteria differ according to their strains and thus the resistance of the species cannot be generalised (Chateau *et al.*, 1994; Guariglia-Oropeza *et al.*, 2018). In contrast to the previous research studies, the current study shows no differences in the bile tolerance among the studied strains of *S. aureus*. However, these findings cannot be extrapolated to all *Staphylococcus* strains.

On the other hand, the effect of the type of growth media on the level of bile tolerance in *S.aureus* has been studied and the results show that the bile tolerance in *S.aureus* varies with the type of media. As shown in **Table 3.3**, the growth density of *S.aureus* in the presence of bile in the BHI and TSB media was greater than in the LB medium. The bacteria failed to grow in M9. It might be that the type and concentration of the nutrients in the media governs the rate of bile tolerance in *S. aureus*.

Kimoto-Nira *et al.* (2009) demonstrated that the bile resistance of lactococci can be altered by differences in the growth media. The author suggested that the acquired energy from the media enhances the bacteria's ability to resist bile. The nutrient consistency of the growth media, especially glucose and lactose, has an impact on fatty acid composition. Fatty acids are important for maintaining membrane structure and stability in Gram positive bacteria when it interacts with the detergent effect of bile which acts on the stability of the cell membrane.

#### Chapter Four: FadB confers bile salt resistance in S.aureus

#### 4.1 introduction

# 4.1.1 Membrane architecture and composition plays a role in bile resistance to enteric bacteria

In order to survive and colonise the human gut, enteric flora and pathogens must resist various stresses and challenges throughout the human gastric tract including variations in pH, low oxygen level, high osmolarity, nutrient limitation, local gut immunity and the potent antimicrobial activity of bile (Sannasiddappa, 2014; Gunn, 2000; Begley *et al.*, 2005). The main function of bile is to act as a biological detergent (Begley *et al.*, 2008). Because bile is surface active and made up amphipathic molecules, it acts as a detergent gives bile a potent antibacterial activity. For this reason, resistance to bile salts is an essential requirement for flora and enteric pathogens to survive in the human intestine (Hofmann, 1999; Gunn, 2000). Thus, resistance to bile salts is an essential requirement for commensal and enteric bacteria to survive in the human intestine. It has been reported elsewhere that commensal and enteric bacterial pathogens have developed multiple bile resistance mechanisms such as detoxification of bile salts by producing bile salt hydrolases (Begley *et al.*, 2005a; Coleman & Hudson, 1995; De Boever *et al.*, 2000; Grill et al., 2000; Gunn, 2000), modulating synthesis of cell wall lipopolysaccharide and porins, and efflux pumps (Begley *et al.*, 2005a; Gunn, 2000).

Changes in the architecture/composition of the cell membrane and cell wall are one of the most important mechanisms in bile resistance. It has been demonstrated that bile has a destructive effect on cell membranes and it also has the ability to disorganise the structure of the cell membrane (Ruiz *et al.*, 2012a, b; Kristoffersen *et al*, 2007;Sannasiddappa *et al.*, 2015). Fernández (1999) suggested that the bile tolerance of *L. monocytogenes* alters as a result of changes in the lipopolysaccharide (LPS),
membrane electric charge, hydrophobicity, lipid fluidity and fatty acid composition. Taranto *et al*, (2013) found that bile induces changes in the lipid profile in the cell membrane of *L. reuteri* CRL 1098 and that this change is considered to be one of the main physiological responses of *L. reuteri* related to survival in the gastrointestinal tract.

### 4.1.2 Bile resistance in gram positive bacteria

Bile represents a serious challenge to enteric pathogens. The specific mechanisms by which Gram-positive bacteria resist bile are not fully understood. Bacterial membrane architecture and composition plays an important role in the bacterial tolerance to bile (Begley *et al.*, 2005a; Kristoffersen *et al*, 2007). Fatty acid, lipid species and its molar ratios have an effect on the permeability of the cell membrane (Anibal & Simon, 2017). It has been shown conclusively that the genes and proteins involved in lipid metabolism are induced in response to bile salt exposure (Alcantara & Zuniga, 2012; Begley *et al.*, 2005a; Kristoffersen *et al.*, 2007; Wu *et al.*, 2010). Previous research has indicated that the genes in *Staphylococcus*, in which the genes encode major lipid metabolising enzymes such as 3-hydroxyacylCoA dehydrogenase, have a positive impact on the resistance of these bacteria to antibiotics and biocides. No role in bile resistance has been illustrated (Jang *et al.*, 2008).

In this study, a bile regulated protein in *S. aureus* was identified and its gene was expressed in a heterologous host in order to study its functional effect. In *S. aureus* the gene was deleted and the *in vitro* sensitivity of the mutant to various bile salts and antibiotics was tested. Furthermore, the survivability of the mutant in the human was tested.

94

### 4.2 Results

### 4.2.1 Identification of the up regulated protein in response to bile

A comparative study was performed between bile-treated and untreated. *S. aureus* SH1000 cultured under bovine bile stress (8% w/v) at  $37^{0}$ c until the stationary phase in the same condition of non-bile treated bacteria. The proteins were extracted from the cell wall using fast prep methods(**Material 2.20**). To determine differences in protein expression in the presence or absence of bile, the extracted proteins were separated using Coomassie Stain one-dimensional gel (SDS-Page) (**Figure 4.1-A**). Band differences were identified between the bile treated and non-treated bacteria. The unique protein band of ~ 85 kDa was found in the treated bacteria but not in the non-bile treated bacteria. The unique protein band was extracted and analysed using mass spectrometry (MS). The mass and bioinformatics results (**Figure 4.1-B**) show that a putative 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase had the highest score and coverage compared with the other analysed protein.

3 hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase encoded by the *fadB* gene has a potential role in lipid transfer and metabolism. The molecular function of 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase is oxidoreductase (Jang *et al.*, 2008). The metabolism of lipids in bacterial cells is complex and it quickly adapts to changes in the bacterial cell environment. In E.coli , 3 hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase is one of stress-response proteins and it might have a role in the survival of bacteria under various stress factors (DiRusso *et al.*, 1992).

Jane and his colleagues (2008) found that hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenise is involved in the regulation of *S. aureus* and its survival under exposure to triclosan as a stress factor. Multiple researchers (Alcantara & Zuniga, 2012; Begley *et al*, 2005; Kristoffersen *et al*, 2007; Wu *et al*, 2010) found that the genes involved in lipid metabolism, cell membrane biogenesis and efflux transporter were induced as a response to bile exposure. Furthermore, in many bacterial species, bile resistance levels alter as a result of changes in their lipopolysaccharide (LPS), lipid fluidity and fatty acid composition (Urdaneta & Casadesús, 2017). Therefore, the homologous *fadB* (ID: 5331895) in *S. aureus* SH1000 was deleted and its phenotype was analysed accordingly.



# Figure 4. 1 A Coomassie-stained 1D electrophoresis gels of the cell membrane fraction proteins extracted from *S. aureus SH1000* cells both untreated (C) and treated with 8% bile (BT).

The figure shows that the protein band of the soluble fraction was significantly more abundant in the bile-treated cells (Red circle). **B** *Mass Spectrometry analysis* for the protein band showed the highest score and coverage for the 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase protein.

97

### 4.2.2 Construction of *fadB* mutant *S. aureus*

PMAD is a temperature sensitive shuttle vector (**Figure 4.2**). This vector was used to construct *fadB* mutant *S. aureus* via allelic replacement. As described by Arnaud *et al.*, (2004), pMAD was constructed for the gene mutants in low-GC-content, gram-positive bacteria. To generate the chromosomal *fadB* mutant in *S.aureus*, we constructed the pMAD-carrying part of 1000bp both up and downstream of *fadB* (**Figure 4.3**).

### 4.2.2.1 PCR amplification of fadB upstream and downstream region

The primers were designed to amplify by at least 1000bp both up and downstream of fadB. The amplified fragments were analysed through agarose gel electrophoresis to estimate their size before being cloned in a pjet blunt vector (**Figure 4.4**). The presence of purified ~10000 bp up or downstream of *fadB* in pjet was confirmed by restriction mapping with *Bgl*II and subsequent nucleotide sequencing (**Figure 4.5**).

### **4.2.2.2** Construction of the pMAD∆fadB vector

After the subcloning up and downstream of the *fadB* fragment in the pjet blunt vector, the upstream fadB in pjet was digested with Bg/II and SmaI and ligated with the pMAD vector. This was digested with the same restricted enzyme. The resulting pMAD/upstream *fadB* was digested with *SmaI* and *BamHI* and ligated with downstream fadB fragment in pjet, which was digested with *SmaI* and *BamHI*. The presence of *fadB* up and downstream fusion construct in the recombinant pMAD vector was confirmed by PCR amplification using P1 and P4 primers(Appendix 1) which result in the amplification of ~2000 bp *fadB* up and downstream and subsequent nucleotide sequencing (Figure 4.3).



Figure 4. 2 Physical map of the pMAD vector.

The bgaB – DNA fragment containing the promoter-less bgaB gene encoded a thermostable  $\beta$ galactosidase; ermC – erythromycin selective marker; the pclpB – DNA fragment from *S. aureus* contained the clpB promoter. The unique restriction sites have been indicated. The *fadB* up and downstream fusion construct was cloned between the *Bam*HI and *Bgl*III site (Arnaud et al., 2004).



Figure 4. 3 Physical map of the pMAD up & down *fadB* plasmid.

The  $\Delta$  fadB gene represents a fusion of the up and downstream regions of fadB.



### Figure 4. 4 Analysis of the PCR products of *fadB* up and downstream regions.

Lanes 1 and 2 represent the ~1000 bp band of the *fadB* upstream and downstream fragments respectively in 1% agarose gel. Lane L represents the standard 1 Kb DNA ladder (Thermo Scientific).



## Figure 4.5 Restriction mapping of *fadB* up and downstream regions in pJET1.2/blunt cloning vector.

Lane 1 represents the pJET1.2/blunt cloning vector containing the fadB upstream region restricted with BglII. Lane 2 represents the pJET1.2/blunt cloning vector containing fadB downstream region restricted with BglII. The presence of *fadB* upstream and downstream regions in the vector was indicated by the ~1000 bp band with a 3000 bp vector backbone.

### 4.2.2.3 Mutagenesis and confirmation fadB deletion in S. aureus

Ampicillin resistant colonies *E.coli* top 10 appeared on the nutrient agar plates which contain pMAD/up-down was selected. The extracted pMAD/up- down fusion *fadB* was electroporated into S. aureus RN4220 (Methods 2.9.2). Erythromycin resistant colonies were selected and the plasmids were transduced from S. aureus RN4220 through to S. aureus SH1000 (Methods 2.10.4.2 Transduction). The transduced S. aureus SH1000 pMAD*AfadB* was grown at a non-permissive temperature of 42°C for 24h. A few light blue colonies represented the co-integrates of the plasmid into the S. aureus chromosome. The selected colonies were then grown at 30°C, the permissive temperature, and then grown again at  $42^{\circ}$ C. In this step, the second homologous recombination event resulted in the generation of both  $\Delta$  fadB and wild type strains and the plasmid was eliminated (Figure 4.6). White colonies were candidates for erythromycin sensitivity. Erythromycin labial colonies were selected to confirm the deletion of fadB by PCR using P1and P4 primers and comparing the PCR product with the wild type. The wild type shoed the PCR product band of ~4260 bp, which represents ~2000 bp up and downstream of fadB and ~2260 fadB gene.  $\Delta fadB$  showed a DNA band of ~2000 bp which represents the up and downstream of *fadB* and frame deletion of fadB ( $\Delta fadB$ ) (Figure 4.7).



### Figure 4. 6 Schematic representation of allelic replacement.

(A) A DNA fragment flanked by two homologous regions encoding upstream and downstream of fadB gene cloned into the pMAD vector and introduced into *S. aureus* at 30 °C onto a TSB plate containing erythromycin. (B) The integration of the plasmid into the chromosome through homologous recombination achieved by shifting them to 42 °C, a non-permissive temperature for plasmid replication, while maintaining selection for erthromycine resistance. The first recombination event occurred in either the upstream or downstream region. (C) The excision of the plasmid region in the chromosomes by a double-crossover event in the opposite side of the region. This is as the first integration event leads to markerless gene deletion. Homologous recombination on the same side of the region leads to the regeneration of the wild type sequence.



### Figure 4. 7- PCR confirmation of S. aureus ∆*fadB*

The PCR products amplified by primer pairs P1 and P4 were analysed through agarose gel electrophoresis (1% agarose). Lanes 1 and 2 represent the ~4600 bp band of wild type *S. aureus* with an intact *fadB* gene up and downstream of *fadB*. Lanes 4 and 5 represent the ~2000 bp band of  $\Delta fadB$  in *S. aureus*. Lane L represents a standard 1 Kb DNA ladder (Thermo Scientific).

### 4.2.3 Controlled expression of S. aureus fadB in E. coli JW \(\triangle 3822)

To enable us to study the functional effect of *fadB*, the gene was cloned under the control of the arabinose inducible PBAD promoter. This allows for the controlled expression of genes in E. coli in response to the arabinose levels (**Figure 4.8**). The *fadB* gene encoding region (~2262 bp) was amplified from *S.aureus* SH1000's genomic DNA using *fadB* For and *fadB* Rev primers (**Figure 4.9**). The purified and confirmed PCR product was then subcloned into the pJET1.2/blunt cloning vector and then transformed into *E.coli* TOP10. The pJET1.2/blunt cloning vector with the *fadB* insert released by *SacI* and *kpnI* digestion and ligated with pBAD/HisA restricted with *SacI* and *kpnI*. After the transformation into competent *E. coli* TOP10, the AmpR transformants were selected on agar plates. Positive clones were confirmed by restriction mapping with *SacI* and *kpnI*. The *SacI* and *kpnI* digestion of pBAD/His A resulted in the generation of 2 bands of ~4100and ~2260bp respectively (**Figure 4.10**). The complete sequence of the insert was subsequently obtained and found to match that expected.



Figure 4. 8 Physical map of pBAD/ His A expression vector.

S. aureus *fadB* was cloned into multiple cloning sites (MCS) between the SacI and KpnI restriction site (Invitrogen).



### Figure 4. 9 Gel electrophoretic analysis of the pBaD and fadB PCR products.

Lanes 1 represents the ~4100 bp band of pBaD /**HisA**. Lane 2 represents the ~2260 bp band of the *fadB* PCR products. Lane L represents the standard 1 Kb DNA ladder (Biolab).



## Figure 4.10 Gel electrophoretic analysis of pBaD-*fadB*//HisA restriction digestion by *SacI* and *kpnI*.

L represents the marker (GeneRuler 1 kb DNA ladder, Biolab). Lane 1 possesses two DNA bands of size ~4.1 and ~2.2 Kb from the SacI restriction of pBaD-*fadB* /HisA. Electrophoresis was performed using a 0.8% agarose TAE gel.

### 4.2.4 Growth and MICs of the bile salts for *S. aureus* wild type and $\Delta fadB$

The MIC of bile salts was determined through a serial twofold dilution in BHI. *S. aureus* SH1000 and *S. aureus* SH1000  $\Delta fadB$  were grown in normal laboratory media (TSB) and both strains showed a normal growth rate without any growth defects (**Figure 4.11**). The MICs of bile salts for both the wild type and *S. aureus*  $\Delta fadB$  were read after an overnight incubation at 37C, with each tube inoculated with 10<sup>6</sup> CFU/ml in BHI medium. The MICs of the bile salts have been summarised in **Table 4.1** Result are from three independent experiments. The MICs of the bile salts for *S. aureus*  $\Delta fadB$ decreased threefold for cholic acid and twofold for deoxycholic acid and chenodeoxycholic acid respectively when compared to wild type cells. Notably, the MICs of glycocholic and taurocholic acid were unchanged.





*S. aureus* SH1000 and  $\Delta$ fadB were inoculated into the TSB media at 1% inoculum before being grown at 37°C for 24 h in an orbital shaker.

Bile salt	Wild type (mM)	ΔfadB (mM)	
CA	22	7*	
DCA	1.2	0.6*	
CDCA	1.2	1.2	
GCA	>200	>200	
ТСА	>200	>200	

**Table 4. 1**- MICs of bile salts for *S. aureus* SH1000 and  $\Delta fadB$ 

The data represents three independent experiments. \*P<0.005

## 4.2.5 MICs of bile salts for wild type and recombinant *E. coli JW* $\triangle fadB$ expressing *S.aureus fadB*.

To test the involvement of the *fadB* gene product to bile resistance, the growth of wildtype *E. coli* BW25113 and *E. coli* JW  $\Delta$ fadB, expressing *S. aureus fadB* under the control of the arabinose-inducible PBAD promoter under bile salt stress, was investigated by measuring the minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of each bile salt (**Table 4.2**). As shown in **Table 2**, *S. aureus fadB* expressed fadB in *E. coli* JW  $\Delta$ *fadB*, which resulted in a phenotype that was more than one-fold resistant to cholic acid than E. coli JW  $\Delta$ *fadB*. It was found to be close to the parent strain BW25113. In the case of deoxycholic acid and chenodeoxycholic acid, there was no significant difference among the strains. This result clearly shows the expressed *fadB* enhanced resistance of *E. coli* to bile salt and especially to cholic acid.

**Table 4. 2The minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) end points of the bile related to the wild type and**recombinant *E. coli* strains expressing *fadB* at different levels of arabinose induction.

Bile salt	Wild type BW25	Vector* control	JW AfadB	Recombinant JW ΔfadB pBAD S.a fadB		
	21120	(JW pBAD)	Lyuuz			
				0% Arabinose	0.02% Arabinose	2% Arabinose
CA	60	30	30	30	50	50
DCA	4	4	4	4	4	4
CDCA	4	4	4	4	4	4
GCA	120	80	80	80	100	100
TCA	120	80	80	80	100	100

\* Arabinose was not added to vector control. It has been reported elsewhere that empty pBAD has no effect on Bile resistance in *E.coli* (Sannasiddappa *et al.*, 2015).

Chapter 4

### **4.2.6** Time-course in vitro kill kinetics of *S. aureus* ∆*fadB* in bile salts

The in vitro antibacterial and time-kill assay of bile salts on wild and  $\Delta$ fadB *S. aureus* were tested at the sub-MIC level of CA, DCA and GCA for 120 min. Killing assays were performed as described previously (Method 2.19). Peptone buffer saline containing 2,.25 and 20mM of CA, DCA and GCA were respectively inoculated at a cell density 108 CFU/ml. As shown in Figure 4.12, the viability of *S. aureus*  $\Delta$ *fadB* significantly decreases (P<0.05) in the presence of CA and DCA over 120 min of exposure in comparison with the wild type.  $\Delta$ *fadB S. aureus* showed an 80% reduction in their viability when exposed to CA and DCA for 120 min. The decrement of viability was 60 - 65 in the case of wild type *S. aureus*. No significant differences were found between wild and *fadB* mutant *S. aureus* in the case of GCA (**Figure 4.12**). Overall, the reduction of the MIC of the bile acid and the killing time of *fadB* mutant *S. aureus* as a comparison to the wild type indicated that the *fadB* has a role in the resistance of *S.aureus* to bile.



B



С



Figure 4. 12 In vitro killing of wild and  $\Delta$ fadB S. *aureus* to bile salts. Viability of wild and  $\Delta$ *fadB S. aureus* cells inoculated at cell density of 10<sup>8</sup> CFU/ml in peptone buffered saline supplemented with 2 mM CA (A), 0.25 mM DCA (B) and 20 mM GCA (C). Cell counts were then determined by viable plate counting. Data represents mean ± standard error of mean from three independent experiments.

### 4.2.7 In vitro killing of E. coli JW 3822 by bile salts.

The viability of *E. coli Jw3822* expressing *fadB* under the control of the arabinose-inducible PBAD promoter was tested to further support the *fadB* dependent increase in the MICs of bile salts. E.coli Jw3822 was grown at 37 °C for 16h in the LB medium and then the culture was used to inoculate the LB medium containing the sub-MICs of CA, GCA or DCA. TCA and 0.02 and 2% arabinose were used as an inducer. The results are as shown in Figure 4.13 indicating the viability of the recombinant strain (as a control) with and without arabinose. They are similar, with no noticeable effect of arabinose in relation to the survival of recombinant E. coli JW3822 cells. A significant increase (P<0.05) in the viability of E. coli JW3822 fadB cells was induced by 2% arabinose when exposed to 10Mm of CA compared with E. coli JW3822 cells (Figure 4.13). There were no significant differences between E. coli JW3822 fadB+0.02% arabinose and E. coli JW3822 when exposed to 10Mm of CA( Figure **4.13**). In the case of DCA, no significant differences (P>0.05) in viability were found between E. coli JW3822 and arabinose-inducted E. coli JW3822 fadB. In the same vein, E. coli JW3822 fadB+0.02% arabinose showed no significant increment of viability when exposed to 50mM of GCA or 50mM of TCA compared with E. coli JW3822 (Figure 4.13). The viability of E. coli JW3822 fadB+2% arabinose significantly (P<0.05) increased when exposed to 50mM of GCA or 50mM of TCA compared with *E. coli* JW3822 (Figure 4.13).

Overall, these results indicate that the heterologous expression of *FadB* from *S. aureus* in *E. coli Jw3822* increase resistance of the recombinant strains to bile salts, specifically CA, TCA and GCA.



### Figure 4. 13Comparison of the survival rates after 16h of exposure to bile salts for E. coli

### Jw3822 and JW3822 fadB.

Viability of wild type *E. coli Jw3822* pFadB cells inoculated at a cell density of 106 CFU/ml in LB medium containing either 0.02 or 2% arabinose supplemented with CA (10 and 20 mM), DCA (2 and 4 mM) and GCA (25 and 50 mM) and then grown for overnight at 37°C. Cell counts were then determined by viable plate counting. Data represents mean  $\pm$  standard error of mean from three independent experiments. \*P<0.005

\* This experiment lack to vector control. It has been reported elsewhere that empty pBAD has no effect on Bile resistance in *E.coli* (Sannasiddappa *et al.*, 2015). However the role of *fadB* in bile resistance needs to be confirmed by vector control.

### 4.2.8 Bioinformatic of the FadB protein

#### 4.2.8.1 Characteristics of primary and secondary structure of FadB

ProtParam tool provided by the bioinformatics resource portal ExPASy were used to analyse of the amino acid sequence of FadB. The analysis shown that FadB is predicted 753 amino acid with a predict molecular weight of 84608.42 Da and a predicted isoelectric point of 5.63. Instability index predict that FadB is stable protein. Leu consist 16% of Amino acid composition which considered as a most dominant amino acid. The total number of negative charge residue (Asp + Glu) is 102 with 85 positive residues (Arg + Lys) is 85 resulting in a net negative charge for FadB at pH 7.

The primary and secondary structure of the FadB protein was predicted using the ExPAsy Protein Knowledge database (UniprotKB) (http://www.uniprot.org/uniprot/) and TMHMM server (http://www.cbs.dtu.dk/services/TMHMM) available on the World Wide Web.

A predicted secondary structure of FadB predict that no transmembrane helices. The majority of the amino acid residues found consisted of hydrophobic residues and FadB is predicted to be a cytoplasmic protein .

Chapter 4

### Impact of *fadB* for *S. aureus* survival in the *in vitro* human colonic model.

In this study, the single-batch fermentation system was used to simulate the human colon. The role of the fadB gene in the survivability of staphylococcus was tested in a molecular quantitative study of an *S. aureus*  $\Delta fadB$  population as a comparison with the wild type and in the presence of Microbiota. Wild type and *S. aureus*  $\Delta fadB$  were grown in TSB media adjusted to a pH between 5-8.5(Figure 4.1 5). The resulting growth curve showed no effect from pH on the growth of wild type and  $\Delta fadB$  *S. aureus*. There were no significant differences in the growth profile between the two strains (Figure 4.1 6). Subsequently, it was discovered that neither the acidic pH nor basic pH had any impact on the development of *S. aureus*  $\Delta fadB$ . Notwithstanding, the decreased development of *S. aureus*  $\Delta fadB$  in the human colonic media that was enhanced with and without bile salts contrasted with the wild sort (P<0.05). Figure 4.16 proposed that *fadB* might be required for *S. aureus* survival in the human colon.

To test this plausibility, a single-batch fermentation system (as in vitro human colonic) was used to evaluate the role of fadB in relation to the survival of *S. aureus* in the human gut. The anaerobic batch culture systems were supplied with basal media (material 2.4.7) and then inoculated with 5ml of 10% faecal slurry from healthy adult volunteers prepared with anaerobic phosphate-buffered saline (PBS, 0.1 M, pH 7.2).

A colony count was performed to check the presence of any detectable *S. aureus* in the system. A single dose of *S. aureus* wild type and  $\Delta fadB$  (10<sup>10</sup> CFU/mL) were used to inoculate the vessel and then 5ml of sample was taken over a period of 4 - 48h. The numeration of the wild type and  $\Delta fadB$  were detected using a flow cytometer fluorescence in situ hybridisation (Flow-FISH). The results show that the total counts of the wild type were 5.9 and 6.1 Log10 CFU/ml after 4 and 8 h of incubation respectively. The population then stabilised at 7 Log10 CFU/ml Chapter 4

over a period of 24 to 30 h and 6 at 48h of incubation. The  $\Delta fadB$  counts decreased significantly (P<0.05) over a period of 24 to 48h incubation compared to the wild type (**Figure 4.16**). At 4 to 8h of incubation, there was no significant change in the population of  $\Delta fadB$  compared with the wild type (**Figure 4.16**).



## Figure 4. 14 Growth dynamics of S. aureus SH1000 and ∆fadB in a media with various pHs.

Wild type and  $\Delta fadB$  cells were grown in the TSB media adjusted with either HCl or NaOH to the values of 5, 6, 7 and 8 for 24 h at 37°C. The data represents the mean ± standard error of the OD600 values from three independent experiments.



### Figure 4. 15 Survival of S. aureus wild type and $\Delta fadB$ in the colonic media.

*S. aureus* wild type and  $\Delta fadB$  populations were detected in culture broths recovered from the culture flasks containing colonic media with and without bile salts after 24 h anaerobic incubation with no shaking to determine a viable plate count. The results were reported as the means (Log10 CFU/mL) of the data of three colonic models ± standard error of mean (\*P<0.05).



Figure 4. 16 Survival of *S. aureus* wild type and  $\Delta fadB$  in a gut microbiota model (batch cultures).

Mean populations of wild type and  $\Delta$ fadB *S. aureus* in a culture recovered from a batch culture vessel containing adult faecal inoculum and basal media. The results are the means (models ± standard error of mean. P<0. 05.log10 per ml) of *S. aureus* wild type and  $\Delta$ fadB by flow FISH enumerated after 4, 8, 24, 30 and 48 h post-infection.

### 4.3 Conclusions and discussion

In the present study, a bile resistance gene in *S. aureus* was distinguished and then the gene was expressed in a heterologous host in order to study its functional effect. The gene was deleted and the in vitro sensitivity of the mutant to various bile salts and antibiotics was tested. Furthermore, the survivability of a bile sensitive mutant in the human colonic model compared with a wild type was determined.

The deletion of *fadB* in the strain of *S. aureus* produced a mutant strain more sensitive to bile than the mother strain. The sensitivity of the fadB mutant to bile was assessed using MIC and a killing time assay. The result showed that MIC viability significantly decreased (P<0.05) in the mutant compared with the wild type specific to the conjugated bile acid.

In *S. aureus*, Khairon et al. (2016) found upregulated expression of the *fadB* during fatty acid metabolism. Only two studies have attempted to investigate a role of FadB in *S. aureus* Camargo *et al.* (2009) found that fadB gene was upregulated as a part of the lipid metabolism response to Daptomycin stress, while Jang et al. (2008) documented that *fadB*, among genes encoding lipid metabolism enzymes, was down-regulated in response to triclosan, which is a broad-spectrum antimicrobial agent. The authors suggest that triclosan inhibits production of fatty acid metabolism-related genes of *S.aureus*. The inhibition of fatty acid synthesis killing this pathogen by interfering with its ability to form cell membranes. However, no previous study has investigated the role of *fadB* gene in bile resistance in *Staphylococcus* Furthermore, the heterologous expression of *fadB* gene in this work suggested that *fadB* has a role in the survivability of *S. aureus* under bile salt stress. FadB was expressed in *E. coli* strains under the controlled and regulated pBAD expression vector upon the induction with arabinose. MIC and a viability course test were used to assess the role of *fadB* in the resistance of bile.

The E. coli strains expressing fadB showed enhanced MICs related to CA, TCA and GCA. The

bacterial viability upon exposure to CA, TCA and GCA significantly increased (P<0.05) compared to wild type *E. coli* strains lacking *fadB*.

Thirdly, the colonisation of *S. aureus* wild type and *fadB* in the batch culture as a human colonic model demonstrated a significant reduction in the populations of *S. aureus*  $\Delta fadB$  during the post-infection period (**Figure 4.16**). Overall, these results suggest that *fadB* plays a role in *S. aureus* colonisation in the human gut.

### Chapter Five : Expression of *fad* genes in *S. aureus*

### **5.1 Introduction**

Bioinformatic analysis revealed that the *fadB* from *S.aureus* contains homology to the lipid metabolism genes in *E. coli*. A number of researchers have reported induction of genes and proteins involved in lipid metabolism as a response to bile acid exposure in some bacterial species (Alcantara & Zuniga, 2012; Begley *et al.*, 2005; Kristoffersen *et al.*, 2007; Wu *et al.*, 2010).

In Escherichia coli, the main player in transcription regulation of fatty acid metabolism is the FadR protein. FadR protein involved in negative regulation of fatty acid degradation and in positive and negative regulation of the cellular processes related to it. The FadR protein is highly conserved in many Gram-positive bacteria including *Bacillus*, *Clostridium*, *Streptomyces* and other related genera. It is notable that FadR is not conserved in the *Listeria* and *Staphylococcus* genera, which possess FapR homologues. *Bacillus subtilis* possesses two global transcriptional regulators, FadR (YsiA) and FapR. B. subtilis FadR represses fatty acid degradation, whereas FapR represses almost all the processes in the biosynthesis of saturated fatty acids and phospholipids.(Yasutaro *et al.*,2007).

Johnson (2018) concluded that fatty acid degradation (*fad*) genes were upregulated as a response to bile in all studied isolates of *Salmonella*. The major constituents of bile are bile salts, phospholipids, cholesterol, proteins and biliverdin pigment. Since twenty-two percent of bile is a phospholipid, upregulation of the *fad* genes in bile-treated *Salmonella* isolates might be related to the ability of these bacteria to use phospholipid in bile as a source of carbon (Johnson, 2018; Antunes et al., 2011).

Furthermore, FadB contains homology to oxidoreductase of *E.coli*. Some studies have suggested that proteins with oxidoreductase function are induced as a result of bile stress in

some bacterial species. Some species of enteric bacteria have the ability to modify bile salts by oxidation and reduction (Begley *et al.*, 2005).

Pfeiler *et al.* (2007) studied the effect of bile on the transcriptional profile of *Lactobacillus acidophilus*. Their study showed that a gene that encoded a protein with oxidoreductase function was significantly upregulated in the presence of bile. Le Breton *et al.* (2002) and Bron (2004) found that inactivating a gene with oxidoreductase homology in *Enterococcus faecalis* or *Lactobacillus plantarum*, respectively, led to increased sensitivity of these bacteria to bile. Several studies have revealed significant changes in lipid composition of several bacterial species as a response to bile. Among the genes and proteins that are involved in the response to stress, a fatty acid biosynthesis enzyme was significantly downregulated as a response to bile stress in *Lactobacillus* and *Bacillus* species (Alcantara & Zuniga, 2012; Kristoffersen et al., 2007). For this chapter, the role of the *fadB* gene of *S. aureus* in bile resistance was investigated by studying the gene expression of *fadB* and genes upstream and downstream of *fadB*(**Figure 5.1**) upon exposure to a sublethal dose of bile.

## **5.2** Real-time quantitative reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (qRT-PCR) analysis of lipid metabolism genes in *S. aureus*

Real-time quantitative PCR, or qPCR is a powerful technique that provides accurate and fast measurements of gene expression. It provides high specificity and sensitivity of transcript detection as a compared with other methods, such as traditional PCR, Northern blotting and slot blotting (Derveaux *et al.*, 2010).

qPCR was performed to quantify the transcript level of genes involved in fat metabolism (*fadB*, *fadX*, *fadE*, *BTN44* 01085 and *thlA\_2*) in *S. aureus* under bile stress. The expression profiles of these genes were determined in the presence of 6% crude bile (w/v) and compared to that of a control lacking bile. Housekeeping genes (HKG) *gmk*, *gyrA*, *proC* and *tpiA* were used as endogenous references for the relative quantification of the target genes. Amplification


Figure 5.1: Schematic representation of the *fadB* region (gene PA5248) in *the S.aureus*.

efficiencies were determined for reference and target genes. To determine any changes in expression of *fad* genes in response to bile stress, relative expression of *fadB* was measured using qPCR. RNA levels of the target genes were measured and normalized to those of the house keeping gene HKG(*gmk*, *gyrA*, *proC* and *tpiA*).

#### 5.2.1 Experimental design and growth conditions

The *S. aureus* strain SH1000 was inoculated from a fresh culture plate into 10 ml tryptic soy broth (TSB) and grown for 16 h at 37°C. One ml of overnight culture was subcultured into 100 ml (1% v/v) of TSB with or without 6% bile and grown at 37°C until mid-log phase (OD600 = 0.5). At this point 12 ml of culture were taken for RNA isolation, to which were directly added 24 ml of RNAlater<sup>TM</sup> (Thermofisher Scientific), a reagent that inactivates RNases and stabilizes RNA within tissues or cells. The mixture was incubated at room temperature for 5 min and then centrifuged (5000 g, 10 min, 4°C) and washed with PBS, pH 7.4. The cell pellet was resuspend with TE buffer (10 mM Tris, 1 mM EDTA, pH 8.0) containing lysostaphin (10 mg/ml) and then incubated for 1h at 37°C. RNA was isolated from cells of *S. aureus* using the RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen) by following the protocol suggested by the manufacturer. Total RNA was purified using the Invitrogen<sup>™</sup> TURBO DNA-free Kit (Invitrogen) to eliminate ribosomal RNA and then stored at -80°C for future use.

#### **5.2.2 Selection of primers**

The primers were designed by using the Primetime<sup>®</sup> Predesigned qPCR Assays online tool from IDT<sup>®</sup> (Integrated DNA Technologies). Oligonucleotide primers details are listed in Table 2.4. Primer lengths were 18–23 base pairs and resulting DNA fragment lengths were 80–132 base pairs. The GC content of the primers was 43–50% and the T<sub>m</sub> was 53.7–60°C. Primers were tested by using standard PCR and genomic DNA from *S. aureus*. The PCR product generated was the expected size.

# **5.2.3 RNA quality analysis**

The purified RNA integrity was first assessed using agarose gel electrophoresis (**Figure 5.2**), followed by assessment using an RNA 600 Nano kit (Agilent), which is designed for use with an 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent). The agarose gel and images from the Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer showed no mRNA smearing, indicating that there was no degradation of the RNA (**Figure 5.3**). Purified RNA and primers were tested using standard PCR to confirm there was no contamination with genomic DNA. Intact RNA was selected for cDNA synthesis using the Tetro cDNA synthesis kit (Bioline).



# Figure 5. 2 Gel electrophoresis of total RNA which showing integrity of RNA isolate recovery from *S. aureus* SH1000.

M represents the standard marker (GeneRuler 1 kb DNA ladder, Biolab). Lanes 1 and 2 represent total RNA from bile-treated *S. aureus* SH1000, and lanes 3 and 4 represent RNA from the control (untreated *S. aureus* SH1000).



**Figure 5.3 Gel image from the Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer of enriched mRNA preparation.** Lane 1, standard ladder; lanes 2–5, intact RNA extracted from *S. aureus* culture; lanes 2–5, intact RNA extracted from bile-treated *S. aureus* culture. Lanes (1,2,3,9,10,11 and 12) which represented RNA sample were discarded due degradation of RNA

#### 5.2.3 Amplification specificity and primer efficiency

Testing of primer efficacy is essential for the relative quantification of expressing genes. Target and housing keeping gene primer were tested using standard curve. Four dilution of cDNA were used (25,2.5,0.25 and 0.02ng). qPCR reaction was set according to master mix supplier company. genes were analysed separately; the standard curve of the genes were giving an amplification efficacy between 90-102% which indicate that tested primer in accepted range and can be used it for gene amplification (**Figure 5.4**).

### 5.2.4 Data analysis

Quantitative RT-PCR reaction were performed in a BioRad My iQTM Real time detection system. The measurement of expression density of each gene is expressed in Cycles to Threshold (Ct) of PCR, which refer to the cycle number where the level of fluorescence passes the threshold. In this study, relative quantification method was used to measured expression level of target gene (*fadB*, *fadX*, *fadE*, *BTN44* 01085 and *thlA\_2*) using the  $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method (Pfaffl,2001). RNA levels of the target genes were normalized to four HKG (*gmk*, *gyrA*, *proC* and *tpiA*), this gene was previously tested in previous study (Theis et al .,2007). Results show that expression level of these genes does not affected by presence of bile. Data analysis were based on Three independent experiment (biological replicate).

# Chapter 5





The primer efficiencies were tested in triplicate for each cDNA sample, by using a dilution series  $(10^{1}-10^{5})$  from the template cDNA of the wildtype strain for each target gene. the standard curve of the genes was giving an amplification efficacy between 90-102% which indicate that tested primer in accepted range and can be used it for gene amplification.

# 6.2.5 Transcriptional analysis of lipid metabolism genes in S. aureus

In order to determine if *fad* genes (*fadB*, *fadX*, *fadE*, *BTN44* 01085 and *thlA\_2*) in *S. aureus* are induced as response to bile stress, transcription analysis of theses gene were performed in presence sublethal dose of crude bile using qPCR. mRNA level of the genes was determined RT-qPCR in mid log phase culture of *S. aureus* SH1000 grown with 6% (v/w) of crude bile. Results indicated in (**Figure 5.5**) show *fadB* gene induce under bile stress. This gene code for 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase which involved in fatty acid beta-oxidation, which is part of *S. aureus* lipid metabolism. The expression level of *fadB* was increase by more than 3.5-fold relative to control in the same time point. Overall, genes up and downstream of *fadB* shows down-regulated expression as a response to bile stress. *fadX* gene code 3-ketoacid CoA transferase shows 0.5-fold decrease in the expression level in presence of bile. The expression level of *fadE*, *BTN44* 01085 and *thlA\_2*down-regulated by 0.25, 0.15 and 0.4-fold respectively under bile stress conditions.

The proteomic study (chapter 4) of bile which was performed by comparing protein from cell samples after bile exposure, shows that the putative protein (3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase) was strongly upregulated in the presence of bile. Combined with these findings the conceptual premise that *fadB* might have a role in staphylococcal bile resistance is strengthened.

117



**Figure 5. 5Transcriptional analysis of the** *fadB*, *fadX*, *fadE*, *BTN44 01085* and *thlA\_2*. genes in the wt *s.aureus* SH1000 strain in TSB culture with or without crude bile in mid log phase .RNA level obtained from the strain measured by qPCR . data correspond to the results of at least three independent experiments.

# Chapter 5

Gene	Fold difference		<i>P</i> value
	Up regulated	Down regulated	
fadB	3.5	-	P<0.001*
fadX	-	0.5	<i>P</i> <0.05
fadE	-	0.4	<i>P</i> <0.06
BTN44 01085	-	0.25	P<0.08
thlA_2	-	0.15	<i>P</i> <0.09

 Table 5. 1: Fold differences and P values for expression levels of fad genes between the

 bile treated wildtype S.aureus SH1000 bile and non-treated control.

\* Significant difference

### **6.3 Conclusions**

Transcriptional analysis of *fadB* and its up and downstream genes in *S.aureus* SH100 grown in TSB with or without 6%(w/v) bile was used to detect if these genes were induced in response to bile stress. Strongly upregulated were observed in expression level of *fadB* gene response to bile. fadB code for a putative 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase which may be involved in the pathway fatty acid beta-oxidation and in lipid metabolism S. aureus SH100 and molecular function is oxidoreductase. The recent study documented that the transcription of the putative 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase among of genes encoding lipid metabolism enzymes down-regulated in response to triclosan, which is a broad-spectrum antimicrobial agent (Jang et al., 2008). No previous study has investigated the role of fadB gene in bile resistance in staphylococcus. As was mentioned in the chapter four(4.2.8.2), bioinformatics analysis of FadB sequence predict that function of this protein is oxireductase. Some studies have suggested that proteins with oxidoreductase function, are induced as a result of bile stress in some bacterial species. It is documented that some species of enteric bacteria have the ability to modify bile salts by oxidation and reduction (Pfeiler, et al., 2007; Begley et al., 2005, Bortolini et al., 1997). Furthermore FadB involved in the pathway fatty acid beta-oxidation, thus increased transcription *fadB* in presence of bile might be related to ability of bacteria to use bile as a source of carbon and energy (Johnson, 2018; Antunes et al., 2011). Genes up and downstream of *fadB* shows down-regulated expression as a response to bile stress. *fadX* gene code 3-ketoacid CoA transferase shows 0.5-fold decrement in the expression level in presence of bile. The expression level of *fadE*, BTN44 01085 and *thlA\_2* down-regulated by 0.25,0.15 and 0.4-fold respectively under bile stress conditions. Taken together, these results suggest that fadB encoding protein involved in bile resistance in S.aureus.

#### Chapter Six: Overexpression and analysis of FadB

#### **6.1 Introduction**

The putative function of *S.aureus* FadB is inferred from homology, it contains homology to FadB in *E.coli*. FadB function in *S.aureus* is unknown but according to computerized analysis(Chapter four -section 4.2.8.2) of its sequencing, FadB is involved in the pathway fatty acid beta-oxidation which is a part of lipid metabolism (<u>www.uniprot.org</u>).

A number of researchers have reported a relation between FadB and fatty acid metabolism in *S.aureus*. Khairon *et al.*,(2016) demonstrated upregulated expression of *fadB* during fatty acid metabolism in *S.aureus*. Also, Jang *et al.* (2008) suggest that *fadB* was downregulated as a response to triclosan, which is a broad-spectrum antimicrobial agent. Resulting in inhibition of fatty acid synthesis in *S.aureus*.

No research has been conducted to the role of FadB in bile resistance in enteric bacteria. However, several studies documented that a viability of fatty acids in bacterial membrane is crucial to maintain membrane lipid homeostasis and resist of bacteria to the environmental stress including bile salts (Williams *et al.*, 2014).

In this study, FadB was overexpressed and purified to provide evidence for its role in bile resistance in *S. aureus*. The encoding gene, *fadB* was expressed with tight control to allow for the purification of enough quantity protein. To achieve this, the target encoding gene was cloned into a vector containing T7 RNA polymerase promoter.

#### 6.2 Amplification of the encoding gene

The gene fragment encoding *fadB* was amplified by PCR (primers: *fadB*F, *fadB*R; Table 2.3). Forward primers were designed so then the natural N-terminus of the overproduced protein was preserved. The reverse primers were designed such that the His6 tag, encoded on the vector, would be fused to the C-terminus of the overproduced protein. *fadB* was amplified using High Fidelity Hot start Phusion<sup>®</sup> DNA polymerase (Thermo Scientific). The amplified fragments were analyzed by agarose gel electrophoresis to contain the size of the amplified fragment (**Figure 6.1**).

### 6.3 Constructing pET21-fadB

The pET21a vector and fragment were both double digested with *Nde*I and *Xho*I and ligated with *Nde*I and *Xho*I digested by *fadB* (**Figure 6.2**). The amplifying fragment was extracted from the gel. 3  $\mu$ l of around 195 ng of the fragment was mixed with 3  $\mu$ l of around 150 ng of the linearized vector (pET21a) in molar at a ratio of 3:1 (insert: vector). Four  $\mu$ l of the rapid ligation buffer and 1 ul of T4 ligase were added and the total reaction volume was adjusted to 20  $\mu$ l with water. The mixture was incubated at 25 for 10 mins before being transformed into chemically competent *E. coli* TOP10 cells as described in chapter 2 section 2.9.1.



**Figure 6. 1** Analysis of the *fadB* PCR products by agarose gel electrophoresis. Lanes 1 represents the ~2.26 kb band of *fadB* in 1% agarose gel. Lane M represents a standard 1 KB DNA ladder (Thermo Scientific).



# Figure 6. 2 Cloning of *fadB* variants into pET21a.

*S. aureus fadB* was cloned into multiple cloning sites (MCS) between the *Nde*I and *Xho*I restriction sites (Invitrogen).



# Figure 6. 3 *Nde*I restriction mapping of pET-21 a (+) and *fadB*.

Lane 1 possesses two DNA bands of size  $\sim$ 5.4 and  $\sim$ 2.26 KB from the NdeI restriction of pET-21 a (+) from *E. coli* TOP10. Lane M represents the standard 1 KB DNA ladder (Thermo Scientific). The complete sequence of the insert was subsequently obtained and found to match that expected

# 6.4 Overexpression trial of FadB

The pet21-*fadB* plasmid was transformed into *E. coli* BL21/ $\lambda$ DE3. The plasmid was then extracted and digested with a restriction enzyme (*XhoI* and *NdeI*) to ensure that they contained the correct band size, representative *fadB*. One milliliter of the transformant was used to inoculate 100ml of fresh media containing 100 µg/ml of the amp. The culture grown at 37 °C for around 3 hours or until the OD adjusted to 0.5. thenIPTG to induce expression was added to each milliliter of culture. Samples were taken at 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 and 6. SDS-page analysis showed an over-expressed band around 85 kDa (**figure6.3**) And maximal over-expression was achieved at 2h post induction. This time point was selected for large scale over-expression for further protein purification.



Figure 6. 4: SDS-PAGE analysis of FadB in a small-scale over-expression trial.

Over-expression produced major bands of recombinant protein (~ 85 kDa). The strain used was *E. coli* BL21/ $\lambda$ DE3. The numbers 1-6 represent the time (hours) after induction by IPTG. Maximum over-expression production was achieved at 2 h post induction. M indicates the Unstained Protein Molecular Weight Marker (Thermo Scientific).

### 6.5 Solubility of recombinant FadB

The solubility of recombinant FadB was determined as described in section 2.14.2. A cell lysis reagent (Bug buster -Novagene) was used for the extraction of the cytoplasmic protein. Bug buster is a mild cell lysis reagent used for the disruption of bacterial cell membranes and the release of cytoplasmic proteins. IPTG inducing cells, which carry pET21a-*fadB*, were taken and treated with Bugbuster. The supernatant and pellets were collected and fractionated by SDS to compare the relative percentage of soluble and insoluble protein.

The results show (**Figure 6.5**) a bold band at 85 KD in the supernatant, particularly 2h post induction. About ~ 50% of the protein was observed in the soluble fractions. The percentage of soluble protein was considered to be acceptable for purification.



# Figure 6. 5: Analysis of recombinant FadB solubility.

*E. coli* BL21 (DE3) cell were harvested at various time points post-IPTG induction. The harvested cells were treated with 1X Bugbuster® to generate insoluble pellet (Ins) and a soluble supernatant (S). A band of the expected size (~85 kDa) was observed in the supernatant and pellet fractions, indicating that the recombinant protein is soluble and thus acceptable for purification.

#### 6.6 Large-scale overexpression of the recombinant protein

The large-scale overexpression of *E. coli* BL21/ $\lambda$ DE3 (pET21a-*fadB*) was performed after confirmation of the expression and the solubility of the recombinant protein (method 2.14.2). Five liters of culture were used for the purification of the protein. After inoculating e LB media with the bacteria, the culture was incubated at 37c for ~ 3 h (OD<sub>600</sub> reached around 0.5) and then inducted with IPTG. At 2h post-induction, the cells were harvested as determined by small scale overexpression (method 2.14.2). The pellets were resuspended in buffer A (50 mM Tris, 15mM mannitol, 15Mm imidazole and 5%(v/v) glycerol, PH 8) and then the cells were lysed mechanically using a French cell press at 20000 psi three times. The cell was centrifuged and the supernatant was taken and filtered before being loaded into the nickel affinity chromatography column.

#### 6.7 Nickel affinity chromatography

Nickel affinity chromatography was used to separate N- terminally hexa-histidine tagged *fadB* from other soluble proteins. The tagged protein was eluted using imidazole. This is because its affinity to nickel is greater than histidine, therefore it displaces any histidine-bound protein. The cell lysate was filtered through a 0.45  $\mu$ m syringe filter being loaded into the column. Nickel chromatography was performed as in methods 2.14.3. The column was equilibrated with buffer A2 (50mM Tris, 15mM mannitol, 5% glycerol(v/v), PH 8.0) and then the protein eluted with buffer B2 (50mM Tris, 1M mannitol, 5% (v/v) glycerol, PH 8.0). The results showed a single peak in the chromatograph chart. Fractions 8-16 were analyzed by SDS-Page (**Figure 6.6**). The SDS-Page of the selected fraction showed high concentrations of the recombinant protein (86 KD). The positive fractions were recombinant together for centrifugation.



Figure 6.6: Elution profile and SDS-PAGE analysis of selected nickel affinity chromatography.

(A); Elution profile obtained from recombinant-(His-tagged) protein from the nickel Sepharose<sup>TM</sup> column. Conductivity (mS/cm) (red line) and absorbance at 280 nm (blue line). (B); the fractions obtained during the recombinant protein purification; 15ml of both the fraction and control were analyzed by 12% SDS page. The selected fractions showed a major band corresponding to a mass of ~85 kDa, similar to what was expected 85 kDa (FadB). The corresponding protein band sizes of the unstained protein molecular weight marker (thermos scientific) have been labelled on the left-hand side of the image.

#### Chapter 6

#### 6.8 Protein centrifugal concentration

To increasing protein purity, A second purification of the recombinant protein was conducted using a centrifugal concentrator (**Figure 5.7**). Fractions of the recombinant protein were combined and concentrated using a Vivaspin 50 (50,000 MWCO) (Satorius Stedim Biotech). The recombinant protein solution was loaded into a concentrate and centrifugation was 4000rpm for 20 minutes. Flow thought was kept for SDS-page analysis to be sure of the absence of the recombinant protein. The protein concentration was measured using a Bradford assay. Eventually, ~2.50 mg/ ml of the recombinant protein was obtained. The purified protein was sent for mass spectrometry analysis and Western blotting.

## 6.9 Mass spectrometry analysis of FadB

In order to confirm the identity of the purified protein, mass spectrometry of the protein was performed. After the further purification and concentration of the recombinant protein, the protein eluting buffer was exchanged with 100mM ammonium bicarbonate. The protein sample was sent for mass spectrometry analysis at an advanced mass spectrometry facility at the University of Birmingham. The protein sample was digested with trypsin and a mass of the recovered peptide was determined using LC-MS (liquid chromatography mass spectrometry). Mascot search engine was performed against the uniport database using FadB sequence.

MALDI-TOF analysis confirmed the identity of the purified protein, it showed that the sample contained FadB from *S. aureus*. Protein score was 1430 with a random probability lower than 0.05. According to Mascot Score Histogram, protein scores higher than 1430 is highly significant and is considered to have been successfully identified if it had hit with a random match probability lower than 0.05.



# Figure 6. 7: SDS-PAGE analysis of concentrated protein.

A second purification of the recombinant protein was conducted using a centrifugal concentrator. Fractions of the recombinant protein were combined and concentrated using Vivaspin 50 (50,000 MWCO) (Satorius Stedim Biotech); M indicates the Unstained Protein Molecular Weight Marker (Thermo Scientific), 1 shows the concentrator flow and 2 shows the concentrating protein.

#### 6.10 Enzymatic activity of recombinant FadB

FadB of 753 amino acids (AA) with a theoretical molecular weight of 84.6 and PI 5.68. The putative enzyme activity has the ability to convert acetoacetyl-Co to β-hydroxy butyryl-CoA in the presence of β-NADH (**Figure 6.8**). This activity was determined by measuring the decrease of NADPH absorption at A340nm and the calculation of activity was performed as unit/ml according to Lynen and Wieland's (1995) method. The enzyme shows optimal activity starting at 0.2mM acetoacetyl-CoA (substrate) in the presence of 0.1mm of NADH (Figure **6.9**). As shown in Figure 5.9, the optimum pH for enzyme is 6.5 and the enzyme activity decreased in an acidic pH. The lowest activity of the enzyme was recorded at pHs 8 and 5.



Figure 6. 8 Acetoacetyl-CoA and hydroxybutyryl-CoA dehydrogenase reaction of glutaryl-CoA degradation by *fadB*.



## Figure 6. 9 Hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase enzyme assay of purified FadB

The catalytic activity of the enzyme by converting acetoacetyl-CoA to hydroxybutyryl-CoA in the presence of NADH as a cofactor was spectrometrically determined. The serial dilution of the substrate (acetoacetyl-CoA) was used to measure the activity rate of the enzyme. The points are the mean  $\pm$ SE of the three replicates. Progress curve Appendix 4



Figure 6. 10 Effect of pH on the activity of hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase.

Acetoacetyl-CoA were used as a substrate in the presence of NADPH and the effect of pH on the catalase reaction rate was assessed using continuous optical spectrometer. The points indicate the mean  $\pm$ SE of the three replicates.

#### 6.11 FadB binding to cholic acid

#### 6.11.1 Surface plasmon resonance (SPR)

The binding of FadB to cholic acid was monitored using Surface Plasmon Resonance imaging (SPRi). SPR is a Realtime, label-free, and high-throughput technique which is used to study biomolecular interactions based on detecting the refractive index changes resulting from molecular binding.

The SPR technique allows the monitoring of the reflectivity variation at a single incident angle. This variation of reflectivity is correlated to the amount of analyte that reacts on each spot per surface unit. In this study SPR was used to provide experimental evidence for estimating the binding affinity between FadB and cholic acid. The protein sample was sent for SPR analysis at Creative Peptides company –USA. . Real-time binding signals were recorded and analyzed by Data Analysis Module(DAM, Plexera Bioscience, Seattle, WA, US). Kinetic analysis was performed using BIAevaluation 4.1 software (Biacore, Inc.).

**Figure 6.11** shows SPR results at different concentration of FadB. The *K*d value of FadB bound by Cholic acid, calculated from the equilibrium binding isotherms using a simple binding model (a1:1 Langmuir binding model), was 2.25×10-3 S-1. Basing on the results from surface plasmon resonance (SPR) experiments, the current study found that FadB can bind to cholic acid.



Figure 6. 11 Evaluation of the binding affinity of FadB to cholic acid .

The equilibrium dissociation constant (K\_D Value)  $1.28 \times 10^{-6} \, \mu M$  (Ka =  $1.76 \times 10^3 \, M^{-1}. \, S^{-1}$  , K\_d

=2.25×10<sup>-3</sup> S<sup>-1</sup>)

#### 6.11.2 Cholic acid coupled -sepharose affinity chromatography

To determine the interaction between cholic acid and the purified protein, ligand-protein binding was assessed using cholic acid coupled with sepharose affinity chromatography. This type of chromatography was first used by Pattinson and his colleague (1980) to purify albumin from the serum depending on the high affinity of this protein to binding bile acids. The affinity of FadB to cholic acid was tested using the same principle as Pattinson's method. As mentioned in the methods chapter, in the first step, the cholic acid was coupled to ethyl-3-Qxlimetbylaminopropyl carbodimide HCI and the pH of the coupled mixture was adjusted to 7. It was then slowly added to amino hexylamino (AH)-Sepharose 4B and incubated for 24h with shaking. The mixture was then packed into the 50ml chromatography column. The purified protein was added to the column and washed with phosphate saline buffer to remove any non-bound proteins. After this, 5 mM of cholic acid was used to elute the binding proteins. The protein fractions that bound to the cholic acid that conjugated in the EAH Sepharose 4B column were analysed by using SDS-PAGE (Fig. 6.12). As shown in Fig. 6.12, the bile acidbinding proteins of a molecular weight of 84 kDa were eluted and disappeared in the unbound protein fraction. The retention of the FadB to cholic acid might refer to the interaction between this protein and bile acid (cholic acid). Pattinson and his colleague (1980) demonstrated that cholic acid coupled Sepharose may prove a useful tool in studying binding sites on albumin. The gel has already proved useful in the isolation of receptor/carrier proteins involved in the enterohepatic transport of bile acids. It seems possible to use crude extract from bile treated S.aureus to primary detection of cholic acid binding protein in the bacteria.



# Figure 6.12 binding of FadB to cholic acid using Cholic acid-conjugated column chromatography.

Elution profile obtained for FadB from cholic acid coupled - sepharose affinity chromatography. The selected fractions showed a major band corresponding to a mass of ~85 kDa, similar to what was expected - 85 kDa (FadB). The corresponding protein band sizes of the unstained protein molecular weight marker (thermos scientific) have been labelled on the left-hand side of the image.

## 6.12 Protective activity of purified recombinant protein

In this study, the effects of the purified protein on the viability of wild and  $\Delta fadB \ S. \ aureus$  were examined by adding a purified protein to inoculated media. As was mentioned in the methods chapter (2.19), the overnight culture of the bacteria was washed three times with a HEEPS buffer supplanted with glucose. A part of this mixture was used in an inoculated peptone saline solution containing a sub-inhibitory concentration of cholic acid (0.8%) with or without the protein. This was then incubated for up to 30 minutes. As shown in Figure 6.13, the recombinant purified protein slight enhances both strains when it comes to surviving in the presence of bile acid (cholic acid) as a comparison with control. Unfortunately, none of these effects were statistically significant. Recombinant FadB contains a homology to oxidoreductases. Some researchers have reported that enteric bacteria have the ability to modify bile acid through oxidation and reduction (Pfeiler *et al.*, 2007; Begley *et al.*, 2005, Bortolini *et al.*, 1997). It is possible, therefore, that the purified protein has a modification effect on colic acid but that the effect cannot be observed *in vitro*.



Figure 6. 13*In vitro* antibacterial and time-kill assay of bile salts on wild and  $\Delta$ fadB *S. aureus* at a cell density of 10<sup>8</sup> CFU/ml in peptone buffered saline supplemented with 0.8 %CA (A) with or without the purified protein(2.5mg/ml). Viability was determined by viable the plate count method. The data represents the mean ± standard error of the mean from three independent experiments.

#### 6-2 Conclusions and discussion

To determine whether FadB has a role to play in bile resistance in *S. aureus*, the 3hydroxy co a dehydrogenase protein was tagged with histidine and then purified. To achieve this, the target encoding gene was cloned into pET21a vector and expressed in *E. coli* BL21/ $\lambda$ DE3.

Upon the expression of the recombinant protein, the maximum production of the protein was obtained at two hours post-IPTG induction. The solubility of the protein was assessed and the results of the solubility test showed that about ~ 50% of the protein was observed in the soluble fractions and that this percentage of soluble protein was considered to be acceptable for purification. Therefore, the recombinant protein was transferred to large-scale overexpression and purification via nickel affinity chromatography. Eventually, ~2.50 mg/ ml of the recombinant protein was obtained. The purified protein was sent for mass spectrometry analysis. MALDI-TOF analysis confirmed the identity of the purified protein; it showed that the protein sample contained FadB (theoretical mass 84.6 KDa) from *Staphylococcus aureus*.

Several studies demonstrate that bacterial *fad* (<u>fatty acid degradation</u>) which include *fadL*, *fadD*, *fadE*, *fadBA*, *fadH*, *fadI* and *fadJ* play an important role in fatty acid transportation, activation and  $\beta$ -oxidation (Campbell *et al.*, 2003; Cherepanov & Wackernagel, 1995; Clark & Cronan, 2014; Iram & Cronan, 2006).Campbell *et al.* (2003) demonstrated that *fadB* plays a role in the anaerobic fatty acid degradation in *E.coli* and *fadBA fadR* mutants of *S. enterica* are unable to grow on media containing fatty acids (hexanoate or octanoate). In *S. aureus*, Khairon *et al.* (2016) found upregulated expression of the *fadB* during fatty acid metabolism.

The enzymatic activity of the purified protein was performed by measuring its ability to convert acetoacetyl-Co to β-hydroxy butyryl-CoA in the presence of β-NADH. The enzyme showed optimal activity starting at 0.2mM acetoacetyl-CoA (substrate) in the presence of 0.1mm of

# *Chapter 6*

#### Overexpression and analysis of FadB

NADH. The dependence of enzyme activity on temperature shows there to be no relation between the changing temperature and the increase of enzyme activity. The optimum pH for the enzyme was 6.5 and the enzyme activity decreased in an acidic pH. The lowest activity of the enzyme was recorded at pH 8 and 5.

The biding affinity between FadB and cholic acid were investigated using SPR assay and Cholic acid coupled -sepharose affinity chromatography. SPR results, as shown in **Figure 6.10**, indicate that FadB can bind to cholic acid at 25°C. Furthermore, FadB- cholic acid binding were tested using cholic acid coupled with sepharose affinity chromatography. The results suggested that the retention of FadB to the cholic acid might refer to an interaction between the protein with bile acid (cholic acid).

Furthermore, the effects of the purified protein on the viability of wild and  $\Delta fadB S$ . aureus was examined in the presence of a sublethal dose of colic acid. The results of the viability test show no significant difference in terms of survivability between both the strain and the control. FadB has homology of oxireductase, they could play a role in bile salt modification, as it is known that some species of intestinal bacteria possess the ability to modify bile salts through oxidation and reduction. Le Breton's and his colleague (2002) and Bron (2004) found that an inactivated gene with oxidoreductase homology in *Enterococcus faecalis* and *Lactobacillus plantarum* respectively led to increase sensitivity of these bacteria to bile. However, the molecular mechanism is still poorly understood.

#### **Chapter Seven : General discussion and future work**

#### 7.1 Introduction

This study aimed to investigate the ability of *Staphylococcus aureus* to survive the innate defences to infection of the human gut and identify components of the bacterium which confer bile salt resistance. The findings of this study have a number of important implications, which are described in the previous Chapters. Conclusions which can be drawn from the present study as described below.

#### 7.2 S. aureus is able to survive under bile salts conditions

Bile resistance is a complex phenomenon and its mechanisms are not fully understood at the molecular level. Furthermore, such resistance is affected by several factors including bacterial strain, type of bile, growth media and experimental design (Chateau *et al.*, 1994; Gunn, 2000). The mechanism by which *S. aureus* resists bile have not been fully established.

The current study concludes that bile salts have an antibacterial effect on *S. aureus* and can reduce the viability of the bacteria at subinhibitory concentration . However, *in vitro* MICs study of bile salts shows that *S. aureus* can resist bile salts at concentrations greater than 33 times their physiological concentration in the human gut (0.04% w/v).

These results agree with the findings of other studies, which shows that enteric bacteria such as *Salmonella*, *Escherichia*, *Vibrio* and *Campylobacter* are able to survive in bile at concentrations exceeding the *in vivo* physiological level (Nikaido *et al.*, 2008; Picken & Beacham, 2009; Prouty *et al.*, 2002; Ramos-Morales, 2013; Cheng & Nikaido, 1997; Van & Gunn, 1999).

This finding, while preliminary, suggests that *S. aureus* can survive in the human. However, further *in vivo* studies required to establish this .

145

## 7.3 Bile acids are different in their antibacterial activity on S. aureus

Primary bile salts are immediate products resulting from cholesterol degradation .A certain type of microbiota can modify primary bile acid to secondary and conjugated bile salts to unconjugated (Urdaneta & Casadesús, 2017) . The modification of bile acids results in changing to their antibacterial activity and inhibition of the nuclear receptor farnesoid x receptor (FXR) in the human gut. This receptor is responsible for the regulation of bile acid synthesis. Inhibition of FXR lead to a reduction in bile acid level in the gut and then overgrowth of intestinal bacteria (Ridlon *et al.*, 2014).

The most interesting finding of the current study was that unconjugated bile acid has a more potent antimicrobial effect against *S. aureus* than conjugated bile acids. It is encouraging to compare this result with that found by Sannasiddappa *et al.* (2017) who found that *S. aureus* are more sensitive to antimicrobial effect of unconjugated bile acids than conjugated one. In the same vein, Begley *et al.* (2005) review bile tolerance enteric bacteria and found that conjugated bile acids are weaker in its antibacterial effect than unconjugated bile acid. However, further research should be done to investigate the ability of *S. aureus* to modifying bile acids or regulate bile synthesis in the host. On the other hand, BSHs are involved in deconjugation of conjugated bile salts.BSHs have been implicated in negating intracellular acidification caused by dissociation of conjugated bile salts inside bacterial cells. The action of BSHs results in formation of weaker unconjugated bile salts (De Boever & Verstraete, 1999).

#### 7.4 strain specificity of bile resistance in S. aureus

The current study shows no differences in the bile tolerance among the studied strains of *S. aureus*. However, these findings cannot be extrapolated to all *Staphylococcus* species. No previous study has investigated strain specificity of bile resistance in this bacterium. In contrast ,extensive research has been carried out on bile resistance mechanism in *Listeria*
*monocytogenes* and *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* concludes that bile tolerance in these bacteria differs by amongst strains and resistance of species cannot be generalized (Chateau *et al.*, 1994; Guariglia-Oropeza *et al.*, 2018).

#### 7.5 Impact of growth media on the level of bile resistance in S. aureus

Several studies suggest that level of bile tolerance in the enteric bacteria is related to the growth media used (Chateau *et al.*, 1994; Gunn, 2000). Kimoto-Nira *et al.*, (2009) demonstrated that bile resistance of *Lactococci* altered, dependent on growth media. The authors suggest that acquired energy from medium enhanced the ability to resist bile and that nutrients within growth media, especially glucose and lactose, have an impact on membrane fatty acids composition. Fatty acids are important for maintaining membrane structure and stability in Gram positive bacteria. Since bile acids is a detergent , bile resistance is thought to be associated with membrane fatty acid availability and stability of the cell membrane (Kimoto-Nira *et al.*, 2009). The current study found that growth density of *S. aureus* in presence of bile in the BHI and TSB media are greater than LB medium, while the bacteria fail to grow in M9. It might that type and concentration of nutrient in growth media govern the rate of bile tolerance in *S. aureus*. It is difficult to explain this result, but it might be related to changing in cellular fatty composition which play a key role in the stability of cell membrane and resist to detergent effect of bile.

### 7.6 Impact of bile on the virulence of S. aureus

Certain type of the enteric bacteria not only have the ability to resist bile, but theses bacteria also use bile as a signal for regulation of virulence gene expression for efficient infection (Sistrunk *et al.*, 2016).

147

In *E. coli* O157:H7 about 41 genes encoding proteins associated with virulence are induced as a response to bile stress. Further screening of genome sof pathogenic *E. coli* strains show that the majority of genes which associated with gastrointestinal infection particularly fimbriae and enterotoxins are carried on mobile genes are lacking in commensal strains(Croxen *et al.*, 2013; Fegan *et al.*, 2014; Sahl & Rasko, 2012; Torres *et al.*, 2007).

A recent study by Ulluwishewa *et al.*, (2016) showed that sub-inhibitory concentrations of bovine bile stimulated biofilm formation in clinical and laboratory strains of *S. aureus*. In this study, the effect of bile on adherence of *S. aureus* to human intestine epithelial HT-29 cells was investigated and showed that bile had no effect on adhesion of *S. aureus* to the intestinal epithelial cells. Furthermore, it was shown that bile has no effect on the ability of *S. aureus* to lyse erythrocytes.

#### 7.8 FadB is involved in bile resistance in S. aureus

Bacterial *fad* (fatty acid degradation) genes are a group (*fadL*, *fadD*, *fadE*, *fadBA*, *fadH*, *fadI* and *fadJ*) which play an important role in fatty acid transportation, activation and  $\beta$ -oxidation (Campbell *et al.*, 2003; Cherepanov & Wackernagel, 1995; Clark & Cronan, 2014; Iram & Cronan, 2006).

Campbell *et al.* (2003) demonstrated that *fadB* plays a role in the anaerobic fatty acid degradation in *E.coli* and *fadBA fadR* mutants of *S. enterica* are unable to grow on media containing fatty acids (hexanoate or octanoate).

In *S. aureus*, Khairon *et al.* (2016) found upregulated expression of the *fadB* during fatty acid metabolism. Only two studies have attempted to investigate a role of FadB in *S. aureus* where Camargo *et al.* (2009) found that the *fadB* gene was upregulated as a part of the lipid metabolism response to Daptomycin stress, while Jang *et al.* (2008) documented that *fadB*, among genes encoding lipid metabolism enzymes, was down-regulated in response to triclosan,

which is a broad-spectrum antimicrobial agent. The authors suggest that triclosan inhibits production of fatty acid metabolism-related genes of *S. aureus*. The inhibition of fatty acid synthesis killing this pathogen by interfering with its ability to form cell membranes. However, no previous study has investigated the role of *fadB* gene in bile resistance in *Staphylococcus*. Several studies documented that fatty acid metabolism in many types of bacteria is tightly regulated as a response to changes in the environment (Parsons & Rock, 2013; Zhang, Marrakchi, & Rock, 2002; Lu & Rock, 2006). Furthermore, the availability of fatty acids in bacterial cells is important to maintain membrane lipid homeostasis and fatty acid degradation and biosynthesis pathways switch on and off depending on the availability of these acids (Matsuoka *et al.*, 2007). Bile promotes changes in lipid metabolism through changes in the production of protein involved in fatty acid metabolism (Ruiz *et al.*, 2013; Sánchez *et al.*, 2007a; Fernández *et al.*, 1999a). According to Taranto *et al.* (2003), bile causes severe changes in the lipid profile of *Lactobacillus reuteri*; these changes include decreases in phospholipids and a lower ratio of saturated: unsaturated fatty acids. The induced changes affect the physical properties of the membrane.

Several studies have highlighted that the level of bile resistance in multiple bacterial species (e.g., *E. coli, L. monocytogenes*, and *L. acidophilus*) is strongly related to the changes in fatty acid composition, lipid fluidity, lipopolysaccharide (LPS), hydrophobicity and membrane electric charge (Chou & Cheng, 2000; Fernández *et al.*, 2001b; Urdaneta & Casadesús, 2017). Interestingly, changes in fatty acid composition are closely related to bile sensitivity of *Lactobacillus* and *E. coli* (Kimoto-Nira *et al.*, 2009b)

In this study, a bile resistance gene *fadB* in *S. aureus* SH1000 was initially identified by investigating the natural protein diversity within the *Staphylococcus* in response to bile challenge. The gene was deleted and sensitivity to bile salts was assessed by MIC and viability

test. *S. aureus fadB* mutant cells record a several fold decreases in their MICs and a significant decrease in the viability when challenged with bile salts, compared to wild type cells.

Furthermore, heterologous expression of *S. aureus fadB* in *E. coli*, suggest that *fadB* has a role in the survivability of *S. aureus* under bile salts stress. FadB was expressed in *E. coli* under the control of the pBAD expression vector which is induced with arabinose. MIC and viability tests were used to assess the role of *fadB* in resistance of bile. *E. coli* strains expressing *fadB* showed enhanced MICs to CA, TCA and GCA and bacterial a viability upon exposure to CA, TCA and GCA significantly increased (P<0.05) as a compared to wild type *E. coli* strains lacking *fadB*.

Moreover, this study found upregulated expression of *fadB* in *S. aureus* upon exposure to sub-lethal dose of bile. Johnson *et al.* (2018) concluded that *fad* (fatty acid degradation) genes were upregulated as a response to bile in all studied isolates of *Salmonella*. The major constituents of bile are bile salts, phospholipids, cholesterol, proteins and biliverdin pigment. Twenty two percent of bile is phospholipid, thus up-regulation of *fad* genes in bile treated *Salmonella* isolates might be related to the ability of these bacteria to use of phospholipids as a source of carbon (Johnson, 2018; Antunes *et al.*, 2011).

Interestingly, this study found that FadB has affinity to bile acid (cholic acid). furthermore, it has has homology of oxireductase, so could play a role in bile salt modification, as it is known that some species of intestinal bacteria possess the ability to modify bile salts through oxidation and reduction. Le Breton's and his colleague (2002) and Bron (2004) found that inactivation of genes with oxidoreductase homology in *Enterococcus faecalis* and *Lactobacillus plantarum* respectively led to increase sensitivity of these bacteria to bile. However, the molecular mechanism is still poorly understood.

### Chapter 7

#### 7.9 Utility of *In vitro* human intestinal models

*in vitro* gut models have been extensively used for screening a large number of substances such as dietary ingredients, pathogens, drugs and toxic or radioactive compounds, to assess how they alter and are altered by gut environments and microbiota populations. *In vitro* gut models range from a simple batch fermentation system to sophisticated pH controlled three stage continuous culture systems, such as the three-stage continuous culture system, SHIME<sup>®</sup>, Entero Mix, Lacroix model and TIM-2. Choosing a model system depends completely on the goals of the study.

The batch fermentation model is simplest and most commonly used for studying the gut microbiome. This model is inexpensive, easy to operate, reproducible and fast. furthermore, in this model, fermentability of various substrates can easily be determined within a short time (Allison *et al.*, 1989; Macfarlane *et al.*, 1994). However, short-term fermentation and weakness in microbiological control are main disadvantage of this model.

The current study use batch culture as a human colonic model. *S.aureus* show ability to survive in this model in presence of the human gut microbiota.

#### 7. 10 FadB is important for S. aureus survival in the human colon.

Several recent studies prove that *S. aureus* is often one of the members of gut flora (Acton *et al.*, 2009; Misawa *et al.*, 2015; Schaffer *et al.*, 2006; Vesterlund & Ouwehand, 2006). In a study, Lindberg and colleagues (2000) identified *S. aureus* and superantigenic toxins (SEA, SED and TSST) in stool samples from 49 Swedish infants. They found 47 of 49 samples contained *S. aureus* producing TSST-1 and enterotoxin during their first year, without any gastrointestinal problems. *S. aureus* is a versatile pathogen and emerges as a member of the normal flora in infants may be of clinical importance (Lindberg *et al.*, 2000; Reddy *et al.*, 2017).

Infection of *S. aureus* wild type and *fadB* mutants in the batch culture as a human colonic model, demonstrated a significant reduction in the populations of *S. aureus*  $\Delta$ *fadB* during post infection period. Overall, these results suggest that FadB plays a role in *S. aureus* colonization in the human gut.

Taranto *et al.*, (2003) demonstrated that changes induce in the lipid metabolism or lipid profile in the cell membrane of *L. reuteri* might probably constitute one of the main physiological responses of the cells for survival in the gastrointestinal tract.

#### 7.11 Future work

#### 7.11.1 Global transcriptional response of S. aureus to bile

To better understand the mechanisms of bile resistance in enteric bacteria, the global transcriptional response of these bacteria to bile has been extensively studied. Several such studies suggest that genes which encode proteins involved in cell envelope and cell membrane biogenesis, carbohydrate and lipid metabolism, efflux transporters, protein modification and degradation of bile salts were induced in response to bile salts (Alcántara & Zúñiga, 2012; Begley *et al.*, 2005; Kristoffersen *et al.*, 2007; Wu, *et al.*, 2010).

Analysis of the global transcriptional response of *S. aureus* to sub-lethal doses of bile salts could be useful to identify which genes respond to bile and provide a better understanding the mechanism of bile resistance in this bacterium.

Fujita *et al.* (2007) demonstrate that the availability of fatty acid in bacterial cells is very important to maintain membrane lipid homeostasis. Fatty acid degradation and biosynthesis pathways can switch on or off depending on the availability of these acids. Suzuki *et al.* (2014) suggests that cellular fatty acid plays a key role in bile resistance of *Lactobacillus brevis*.

Studying the relationship between bile resistance and cellular fatty acids composition might be useful for identify the mechanism by which *S. aureus* resist bile.

152

#### 7.11.2 Profiling of bile acid interacting proteins in S. aureus

*In vivo* characterization of bile interacting proteins in *S. aureus* would be a powerful methods to better understand the mechanisms by which *S. aureus* resists bile. Zhuang *et al.* (2017) demonstrated novel method to study bile acids - interacting proteins in mammalian cells using clickable and photoreactive bile acid-based chemical probes in combination with quantitative mass spectrometry. The author successfully identified a large number of novel bile acid-interacting proteins including chaperone binding proteins involved in ER stress response, key metabolic enzymes in diverse pathways of lipid metabolism, and functional targets strongly associated with metabolic syndrome, neurodegenerative diseases, and diarrhoea. The identified BA-interacting protein involved in understanding of BA-mediated pathways in human metabolism and disease(Zhuang et al., 2017).

Using this strategy to study bile resistance in *S. aureus* might be useful to identifying proteins inside the cell that interact with bile acids and then understanding the possible mechanisms of bile resistance in the bacteria.

#### 7.11.3 Effect of bile on the lipid cell membrane of S. aureus

The relationship between architecture and composition of the envelope (membrane and cell wall) and bile resistance have been documented in a wide range of bacteria (Begley *et al.*, 2005; Ruiz *et al.*, 2013; Sánchez *et al.*, 2007). Taranto *et al.*, (2003) demonstrate that bile induces changes in the lipid profile of *Lactobacillus reuteri* which play a crucial role in the response of this bacteria to environmental stress. Furthermore Kimoto-Nira *et al.*, (2009) suggest that changes to the cellular fatty acid composition in *Lactococcus lactis* result in decrease in resistance of theses bacteria to bile.

Evaluating the effect of bile in the lipid profile of *S. aureus* and determined the relationship between these effect and bile tolerance in theses bacteria might be important to understand the mechanism of bile resistance.

Furthermore, studying lipid profile of *S. aureus* wt and  $\Delta fadB$  will help to understand the mechanism by which this gene involvoled in bile resistance and survivae of the bacteria in the human gut.Complementation of *S. aureus*  $\Delta fadB$  with fadB gene needed to confirm the parental bile salt resistance phenotype.

### 7.11.4 In vivo gastrointestinal survival studies

The effect of gastrointestinal colonisation as a risk factor for *S. aureus* infection was neglected for many years then it was refocused on after the appearance and spread of methicillin resistance *S. aureus* and antibiotic (MRSA) (Acton *et al.*, 2009). Several studies suggested that *S. aureus* could colonize and survive in the human gastrointestinal tract. *In vivo* models are used to study carriage and survival of *S. aureus* in the human intestine. However, to date no suitable model can perfectly reproduce the complex microbial ecosystem or the physicochemical environment of the human gut (Sannasiddappa *et al.*, 2011).

Pang *et al.*, (2007) demonstrate that the human flora associated (HFA) piglet model, colonized by human flora can reproduce complex microbial ecosystem and mimics the *in vivo* digestive physiology of the human intestine. This model could be suitable for studying survival of *S*. *aureus* wild type and  $\Delta fadB$  in the human gut. Further evalution of the effect of defect on the cellular fatty acid or lipid metabolism composition on the level of bile tolrence in *S. aureus* and ability to survive in the human gut.

- Abu-Absi, S. F., Friend, J. R., Hansen, L. K., & Hu, W. S. (2002). Structural polarity and functional bile canaliculi in rat hepatocyte spheroids. *Experimental Cell Research*. https://doi.org/10.1006/excr.2001.5467
- Acton, D. S., Tempelmans Plat-Sinnige, M. J., Van Wamel, W., De Groot, N., & Van Belkum, A. (2009). Intestinal carriage of Staphylococcus aureus: How does its frequency compare with that of nasal carriage and what is its clinical impact? *European Journal of Clinical Microbiology and Infectious Diseases*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10096-008-0602-7</u>
- Adlerberth, I., Cerquetti, M., Poilane, I., Wold, A., & Collignon, A. (2000). Mechanisms of colonisation and colonisation resistance of the digestive tract: Part 1: Bacteria/host interactions. *Microbial Ecology in Health and Disease*. https://doi.org/10.1080/089106000750060486
- Agellon, L. B. (2008). Metabolism and function of bile acids. In *Biochemistry of Lipids, Lipoproteins and Membranes*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-044453219-0.50017-9</u>
- Ajouz, H., Mukherji, D., & Shamseddine, A. (2014). Secondary bile acids: An underrecognized cause of colon cancer. *World Journal of Surgical Oncology*. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7819-12-164
- Albaugh, V. L., Banan, B., Ajouz, H., Abumrad, N. N., & Flynn, C. R. (2017). Bile acids and bariatric surgery. *Molecular Aspects of Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mam.2017.04.001
- Albaugh, V. L., Flynn, C. R., Cai, S., Xiao, Y., Tamboli, R. A., & Abumrad, N. N. (2015). Early increases in bile acids post Roux-en-Y gastric bypass are driven by insulinsensitizing, secondary bile acids. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2015-2467</u>
- Alcántara, C., & Zúñiga, M. (2012). Proteomic and transcriptomic analysis of the response to bile stress of Lactobacillus casei BL23. *Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1099/mic.0.055657-0
- Alemi, F., Kwon, E., Poole, D. P., Lieu, T. M., Lyo, V., Cattaruzza, F., ... Corvera, C. U. (2013). The TGR5 receptor mediates bile acid-induced itch and analgesia. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI64551</u>
- Allison, C., McFarlan, C., & Macfarlane, G. T. (1989). Studies on mixed populations of human intestinal bacteria grown in single-stage and multistage continuous culture systems. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*.
- Alnouti, Y. (2009). Bile acid sulfation: A pathway of bile acid elimination and detoxification. *Toxicological Sciences*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfn268</u>

- Alnouti, Y., Csanaky, I. L., & Klaassen, C. D. (2008). Quantitative-profiling of bile acids and their conjugates in mouse liver, bile, plasma, and urine using LC-MS/MS. *Journal of Chromatography B: Analytical Technologies in the Biomedical and Life Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jchromb.2008.08.018
- Alp, G., & Aslim, B. (2010). Relationship between the resistance to bile salts and low pH with exopolysaccharide (EPS) production of Bifidobacterium spp. isolated from infants feces and breast milk. *Anaerobe*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anaerobe.2009.06.006</u>
- Alrefai, W. A., & Gill, R. K. (2007). Bile acid transporters: Structure, function, regulation and pathophysiological implications. *Pharmaceutical Research*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11095-007-9289-1</u>
- Alvaro, D. (2009). Serum and bile biomarkers for cholangiocarcinoma. *Current Opinion in Gastroenterology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/MOG.0b013e328325a894</u>
- Amaral, J. D., Viana, R. J. S., Ramalho, R. M., Steer, C. J., & Rodrigues, C. M. P. (2009). Bile acids: regulation of apoptosis by ursodeoxycholic acid. *Journal of Lipid Research*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.r900011-jlr200</u>
- Ameri, M. (2008). Textbook of Veterinary Physiological Chemistry. Veterinary Clinical Pathology. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1939-165x.2005.tb00053.x</u>
- Ananthanarayanan, M., Balasubramanian, N., Makishima, M., Mangelsdorf, D. J., & Suchy, F. J. (2001). Human Bile Salt Export Pump Promoter Is Transactivated by the Farnesoid X Receptor/Bile Acid Receptor. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M011610200</u>
- Anibal Disalvo, E., & Simon, S. (2017). *Permeability and stability of lipid bilayers*. *Permeability and Stability of Lipid Bilayers*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1201/9780203743805</u>.
- Antunes, L. C. M., Andersen, S. K., Menendez, A., Arena, E. T., Han, J., Ferreira, R. B. R., ... Finlay, B. B. (2011). Metabolomics reveals phospholipids as important nutrient sources during Salmonella growth in bile in vitro and in vivo. *Journal of Bacteriology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.05132-11</u>
- Appleby, R. N., & Walters, J. R. F. (2014). The role of bile acids in functional GI disorders. *Neurogastroenterology and Motility*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/nmo.12370</u>
- Arab, J. P., Karpen, S. J., Dawson, P. A., Arrese, M., & Trauner, M. (2017). Bile acids and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: Molecular insights and therapeutic perspectives. *Hepatology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.28709</u>
- Archer, G. L. (1998). Staphylococcus aureus: a well-armed pathogen. Clinical infectious diseases, 26(5), 1179-1181.
- Aura, A. M., & Maukonen, J. (2015). One compartment fermentation model. In *The Impact of Food Bioactives on Health: In Vitro and Ex Vivo Models*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-16104-4\_25</u>

- Baptissart, M., Vega, A., Maqdasy, S., Caira, F., Baron, S., Lobaccaro, J. M. A., & Volle, D. H. (2013). Bile acids: From digestion to cancers. *Biochimie*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biochi.2012.06.022</u>
- Barrasa, J. I., Olmo, N., Lizarbe, M. A., & Turnay, J. (2013). Bile acids in the colon, from healthy to cytotoxic molecules. *Toxicology in Vitro*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tiv.2012.12.020
- Batta, A. K., Salen, G., Arora, R., Shefer, S., Batta, M., & Person, A. (1990). A Side chain conjugation prevents bacterial 7-dehydroxylation of bile acids. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*.
- Batta, A. K., Salen, G., Rapole, K. R., Batta, M., Batta, P., Alberts, D., & Earnest, D. (1999). Highly simplified method for gas-liquid chromatographic quantitation of bile acids and sterols in human stool. *Journal of Lipid Research*.
- Bauer, E., Jakob, S., & Mosenthin, R. (2005). Principles of physiology of lipid digestion. *Asian-Australasian Journal of Animal Sciences*. <u>https://doi.org/10.5713/ajas.2005.282</u>
- Becker, N., Kunath, J., Loh, G., & Blaut, M. (2011). Human intestinal microbiota: Characterization of a simplified and stable gnotobiotic rat model. *Gut Microbes*. https://doi.org/10.4161/gmic.2.1.14651
- Beenken, A., & Mohammadi, M. (2009). The FGF family: Biology, pathophysiology and therapy. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nrd2792</u>
- Begley, M., Gahan, C. G. M., & Hill, C. (2002). Bile stress response in Listeria monocytogenes LO28: Adaptation, cross-protection, and identification of genetic loci involved in bile resistance. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.68.12.6005-6012.2002</u>
- Begley, M., Gahan, C. G. M., & Hill, C. (2005). The interaction between bacteria and bile. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.femsre.2004.09.003</u>
- Begley, M., Gahan, C. G., & Hill, C. (2002). Bile stress response in Listeria monocytogenes LO28: adaptation, cross-protection, and identification of genetic loci involved in bile resistance. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 68(12), 6005-6012.
- Begley, M., Hill, C., & Gahan, C. G. M. (2006). Bile salt hydrolase activity in probiotics. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.72.3.1729-1738.2006</u>
- Begley, M., Sleator, R. D., Gahan, C. G. M., & Hill, C. (2005). Contribution of three bileassociated loci, bsh, pva, and btlB, to gastrointestinal persistence and bile tolerance of Listeria monocytogenes. *Infection and Immunity*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.73.2.894-904.2005</u>

- Bernstein, C., Holubec, H., Bhattacharyya, A. K., Nguyen, H., Payne, C. M., Zaitlin, B., & Bernstein, H. (2011). Carcinogenicity of deoxycholate, a secondary bile acid. *Archives* of Toxicology. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00204-011-0648-7</u>
- Bernstein, H., Bernstein, C., Payne, C. M., Dvorakova, K., & Garewal, H. (2005). Bile acids as carcinogens in human gastrointestinal cancers. *Mutation Research - Reviews in Mutation Research*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrrev.2004.08.001</u>
- Besso, J. G., Wrigley, R. H., Gliatto, J. M., & Webster, C. R. L. (2000). Ultrasonographic appearance and clinical findings in 14 dogs with gallbladder mucocele. *Veterinary Radiology and Ultrasound*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1740-8261.2000.tb01489.x</u>
- Beuers, U., Trauner, M., Jansen, P., & Poupon, R. (2015). New paradigms in the treatment of hepatic cholestasis: From UDCA to FXR, PXR and beyond. *Journal of Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhep.2015.02.023
- Biet, F., Locht, C., & Kremer, L. (2002). Immunoregulatory functions of interleukin 18 and its role in defense against bacterial pathogens. *Journal of Molecular Medicine*, *80*(3), 147–162.
- Bischoff, S. C., Barbara, G., Buurman, W., Ockhuizen, T., Schulzke, J. D., Serino, M., ... Wells, J. M. (2014). Intestinal permeability - a new target for disease prevention and therapy. *BMC Gastroenterology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12876-014-0189-7</u>
- Björkstén, B., Sepp, E., Julge, K., Voor, T., & Mikelsaar, M. (2001). Allergy development and the intestinal microflora during the first year of life. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1067/mai.2001.118130</u>
- Blanquet-Diot, S., Soufi, M., Rambeau, M., Rock, E., & Alric, M. (2009). Digestive Stability of Xanthophylls Exceeds That of Carotenes as Studied in a Dynamic in Vitro Gastrointestinal System. *The Journal of Nutrition*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3945/jn.108.103655</u>
- Bortolini, O., Medici, A., & Poli, S. (1997). Biotransformations on steroid nucleus of bile acids. *Steroids*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0039-128X(97)00043-3</u>
- Bowlus, C. L. (2017). Primary sclerosing cholangitis. In *Handbook of Liver Disease*. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-323-47874-8.00017-1
- Boyer, J. L. (2013). Bile formation and secretion. *Comprehensive Physiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/cphy.c120027</u>
- Branda, S. S., Vik, Å., Friedman, L., & Kolter, R. (2005). Biofilms: The matrix revisited. *Trends in Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tim.2004.11.006</u>
- Brighton, C. A., Rievaj, J., Kuhre, R. E., Glass, L. L., Schoonjans, K., Holst, J. J., ... Reimann, F. (2015). Bile acids trigger GLP-1 release predominantly by accessing basolaterally located G protein-coupled bile acid receptors. *Endocrinology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/en.2015-1321</u>

- Brioschi, V., Rousset, N., & Ladlow, J. F. (2014). Imaging diagnosis-extrahepatic biliary tract obstruction secondary to a biliary foreign body in a cat. *Veterinary Radiology and Ultrasound*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/vru.12081</u>
- Broeders, E. P. M., Nascimento, E. B. M., Havekes, B., Brans, B., Roumans, K. H. M., Tailleux, A., ... Schrauwen, P. (2015). The bile acid chenodeoxycholic acid increases human brown adipose tissue activity. *Cell Metabolism*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2015.07.002
- Bron, P. A. (2004). The molecular response of Lactobacillus plantarum to intestinal passage and conditions. *The Molecular Response of Lactobacillus Plantarumto Intestinal Passage and Conditions*.
- Brydon, W. G., Nyhlin, H., Eastwood, M. A., & Merrick, M. V. (1996). Serum 7 alphahydroxy-4-cholesten-3-one and selenohomocholyltaurine (SeHCAT) whole body retention in the assessment of bile acid induced diarrhoea. *European Journal of Gastroenterology & Hepatology*.
- Buck, L. M., & Gilliland, S. E. (2010). Comparisons of Freshly Isolated Strains of Lactobacillus acidophilus of Human Intestinal Origin for Ability to Assimilate Cholesterol During Growth. *Journal of Dairy Science*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.s0022-0302(94)77233-7</u>
- Buffie, C. G., Bucci, V., Stein, R. R., McKenney, P. T., Ling, L., Gobourne, A., ... Pamer, E. G. (2015). Precision microbiome reconstitution restores bile acid mediated resistance to Clostridium difficile. *Nature*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nature13828</u>
- Buffie, C. G., Bucci, V., Stein, R. R., McKenney, P. T., Ling, L., Gobourne, A., ... Pamer, E. G. (2015). Precision microbiome reconstitution restores bile acid mediated resistance to Clostridium difficile. *Nature*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nature13828</u>
- Burns, P., Sánchez, B., Vinderola, G., Ruas-Madiedo, P., Ruiz, L., Margolles, A., ... de los Reyes-Gavilán, C. G. (2010). Inside the adaptation process of Lactobacillus delbrueckii subsp. lactis to bile. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2010.06.013
- Bustos AY, Font de Valdez G, Raya R, & Taranto MP. (2016). Genetic Characterization and Gene Expression of Bile Salt Hydrolase (bsh) from Lactobacillus reuteri CRL 1098, a Probiotic Strain. *International Journal of Genomics, Proteomics, Metabolomics & Bioinformatics*. <u>https://doi.org/10.19070/2577-4336-160001</u>
- Bustos, A. Y., Font de Valdez, G., Fadda, S., & Taranto, M. P. (2018). New insights into bacterial bile resistance mechanisms: the role of bile salt hydrolase and its impact on humanhealth. *Food Research International*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2018.06.035
- Bustos, A. Y., Raya, R., de Valdez, G. F., & Taranto, M. P. (2011). Efflux of bile acids in Lactobacillus reuteri is mediated by ATP. *Biotechnology Letters*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10529-011-0696-3

- Calkin, A. C., & Tontonoz, P. (2012). Transcriptional integration of metabolism by the nuclear sterol-activated receptors LXR and FXR. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm3312
- Camargo, I. L. B. D. C., Neoh, H. M., Cui, L., & Hiramatsu, K. (2008). Serial daptomycin selection generates daptomycin-nonsusceptible Staphylococcus aureus strains with a heterogeneous vancomycin-intermediate phenotype. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.00417-08</u>
- Camilleri, M. (2012). Peripheral Mechanisms in Irritable Bowel Syndrome. *New England Journal of Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra1207068
- Camilleri, M., & Gores, G. J. (2015). Therapeutic targeting of bile acids. American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpgi.00121.2015
- Campbell, J. W., Morgan-Kiss, R. M., & Cronan, J. E. (2003). A new Escherichia coli metabolic competency: Growth on fatty acids by a novel anaerobic b-oxidation pathway. *Molecular Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2958.2003.03341.x</u>
- Campbell, J. W., Morgan-Kiss, R. M., & Cronan, J. E. (2003). A new Escherichia coli metabolic competency: Growth on fatty acids by a novel anaerobic b-oxidation pathway. *Molecular Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2958.2003.03341.x</u>
- Capurro, A. F., Novaro, A. J., Travaini, A., & Romero, M. S. (2007). Improved Bile-Acid Thin-Layer Chromatography to Identify Feces of Neotropical Carnivores. *The Journal* of Wildlife Management. https://doi.org/10.2307/3802146
- Carretto, E., Visiello, R., & Nardini, P. (2018). Methicillin Resistance in Staphylococcus aureus. In *Pet-to-Man Travelling Staphylococci: A World in Progress*. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-813547-1.00017-0
- Center, S. A. (2009). Diseases of the Gallbladder and Biliary Tree. Veterinary Clinics of North America Small Animal Practice. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cvsm.2009.01.004
- Chae, J. P., Valeriano, V. D., Kim, G. B., & Kang, D. K. (2013). Molecular cloning, characterization and comparison of bile salt hydrolases from Lactobacillus johnsonii PF01. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.12027</u>
- Chan, D. S. Y., Jain, P. A., Khalifa, A., Hughes, R., & Baker, A. L. (2014). Laparoscopic common bile duct exploration. *British Journal of Surgery*. https://doi.org/10.1002/bjs.9604
- Chateau, N., Deschamps, A. M., & Sassi, A. H. (1994). Heterogeneity of bile salts resistance in the Lactobacillus isolates of a probiotic consortium.*Letters in applied microbiology*, 18(1), 42-44.
- Chateau, N., Deschamps, A. M., & Sassi, A. H. (1994). Heterogeneity of bile salts resistance in the Lactobacillus isolates of a probiotic consortium. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-765X.1994.tb00796.x</u>

- Chateau, N., Deschamps, A. M., & Sassi, A. H. (1994). Heterogeneity of bile salts resistance in the Lactobacillus isolates of a probiotic consortium. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-765X.1994.tb00796.x</u>
- Chávez-Talavera, O., Tailleux, A., Lefebvre, P., & Staels, B. (2017). Bile Acid Control of Metabolism and Inflammation in Obesity, Type 2 Diabetes, Dyslipidemia, and Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. *Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2017.01.055
- Chen, W., Liu, J., & Gluud, C. (2007). Bile acids for viral hepatitis. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD003181.pub2
- Chen, X., Lou, G., Meng, Z., & Huang, W. (2011). TGR5: A Novel Target for Weight Maintenance and Glucose Metabolism. *Experimental Diabetes Research*. https://doi.org/10.1155/2011/853501
- Cherepanov, P. P., & Wackernagel, W. (1995). Gene disruption in Escherichia coli: TcR and KmR cassettes with the option of Flp-catalyzed excision of the antibiotic-resistance determinant. *Gene*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0378-1119(95)00193-A</u>
- Chiang, J. Y. L. (2002). Bile acid regulation of gene expression: Roles of nuclear hormone receptors. *Endocrine Reviews*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/er.2000-0035</u>
- Chiang, J. Y. L. (2003). Bile Acid Regulation of Hepatic Physiology III. Bile acids and nuclear receptors. American Journal of Physiology - Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpgi.00417.2002</u>
- Chiang, J. Y. L. (2004). Regulation of bile acid synthesis: Pathways, nuclear receptors, and mechanisms. *Journal of Hepatology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhep.2003.11.006</u>
- Chiang, J. Y. L. (2009). Bile acids: regulation of synthesis. *Journal of Lipid Research*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.R900010-JLR200</u>
- Chiang, J. Y. L. (2013). Bile acid metabolism and signaling. *Comprehensive Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1002/cphy.c120023
- Chiang, J. Y. L. (2017). Bile acid metabolism and signaling in liver disease and therapy. *Liver Research*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.livres.2017.05.001</u>
- Chivers, S., & Williamson, C. (2018). Intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy. *Obstetrics, Gynaecology and Reproductive Medicine*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ogrm.2018.06.003</u>
- Chou, C. C., & Cheng, S. J. (2000). Recovery of low-temperature stressed E. coli O157:H7 and its susceptibility to crystal violet, bile salt, sodium chloride and ethanol. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1605(00)00266-X</u>
- Chou, L.-S., & Weimer, B. (2010). Isolation and Characterization of Acid- and Bile-Tolerant Isolates from Strains of Lactobacillus acidophilus. *Journal of Dairy Science*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.s0022-0302(99)75204-5</u>

Clark, D. P., & Cronan, J. E. (2014). Two-Carbon Compounds and Fatty Acids as Carbon Sources. *EcoSal Plus*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/ecosalplus.3.4.4</u>

- Claro Da Silva, T., Polli, J. E., & Swaan, P. W. (2013). The solute carrier family 10 (SLC10): Beyond bile acid transport. *Molecular Aspects of Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mam.2012.07.004
- Claudel, T., Staels, B., & Kuipers, F. (2005). The Farnesoid X receptor: A molecular link between bile acid and lipid and glucose metabolism. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/01.ATV.0000178994.21828.a7</u>
- Clayton, P. T. (2012). Disorders of bile acid synthesis. In *Inborn Metabolic Diseases:* Diagnosis and Treatment. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-15720-2\_34</u>
- Clotman, F., Lannoy, V. J., Reber, M., Cereghini, S., Cassiman, D., Jacquemin, P., ... Lemaigre, F. P. (2002). The onecut transcription factor HNF6 is required for normal development of the biliary tract. *Development (Cambridge, England)*.
- Coleman, J. P., & Hudson, L. L. (1995). Cloning and characterization of a conjugated bile acid hydrolase gene from Clostridium perfringens. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*.
- Coleman, R., Lowe, P. J., & Billington, D. (1980). Membrane lipid composition and susceptibility to bile salt damage. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 599, 294–300.
- Connor, S., & Garden, O. J. (2006). Bile duct injury in the era of laparoscopic cholecystectomy. *British Journal of Surgery*. https://doi.org/10.1002/bjs.5266

Copple, B. L., & Li, T. (2016). Pharmacology of bile acid receptors: Evolution of bile acids from simple detergents to complex signaling molecules. *Pharmacological Research*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phrs.2015.12.007</u>

- Couto, U. A., Rozès, N., & Hogg, T. (1996). Ethanol-induced changes in the fatty acid composition of Lactobacillus hilgardii, its effects on plasma membrane fluidity and relationship with ethanol tolerance. *Journal of Applied Bacteriology*. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.1996.tb04489.x
- Craddock, A. L., Love, M. W., Daniel, R. W., Kirby, L. C., Walters, H. C., Wong, M. H., & Dawson, P. A. (2017). Expression and transport properties of the human ileal and renal sodium-dependent bile acid transporter. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpgi.1998.274.1.g157
- Cremers, C. M., Knoefler, D., Vitvitsky, V., Banerjee, R., & Jakob, U. (2014). Bile salts act as effective protein-unfolding agents and instigators of disulfide stress in vivo. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1401941111
- Crittenden, R. G., Morris, L. F., Harvey, M. L., Tran, L. T., Mitchell, H. L., & Playne, M. J. (2001). Selection of a Bifidobacterium strain to complement resistant starch in a synbiotic yoghurt. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 90(2), 268–278. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2672.2001.01240.x</u>

- Cronan, J. E. (2014). A new pathway of exogenous fatty acid incorporation proceeds by a classical phosphoryl transfer reaction. *Molecular Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1111/mmi.12558
- Croxen, M. A., Law, R. J., Scholz, R., Keeney, K. M., Wlodarska, M., & Finlay, B. B. (2013). Recent advances in understanding enteric pathogenic Escherichia coli. *Clinical Microbiology Reviews*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/CMR.00022-13</u>
- Cummings, J. H., Pomare, E. W., Branch, W. J., Naylor, C. P., & Macfarlane, G. T. (1987). Short chain fatty acids in human large intestine, portal, hepatic and venous blood. Gut, 28(10), 1221-1227
- Cuperus, F. J. C., Claudel, T., Gautherot, J., Halilbasic, E., & Trauner, M. (2013). Special Section on Transporters in Toxicity and Disease—Minireview The Role of Canalicular ABC Transporters in Cholestasis. *Clinics in Liver Disease*. https://doi.org/10.1124/dmd.113.056358
- Dasari, B. V. M., Tan, C. J., Gurusamy, K. S., Martin, D. J., Kirk, G., Mckie, L., ... Taylor, M. A. (2013). Surgical versus endoscopic treatment of bile duct stones. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD003327.pub3
- David, L. A., Maurice, C. F., Carmody, R. N., Gootenberg, D. B., Button, J. E., Wolfe, B. E., ... Turnbaugh, P. J. (2014). Diet rapidly and reproducibly alters the human gut microbiome. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature12820
- Dawson, P. A. (2011). Role of the intestinal bile acid transporters in bile acid and drug disposition. *Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-14541-4\_4
- Dawson, P. A. (2015). Bile Acid Metabolism. In *Biochemistry of Lipids, Lipoproteins and Membranes: Sixth Edition*. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-63438-2.00012-2
- Dawson, P. A. (2018). Bile Formation and the Enterohepatic Circulation. In *Physiology of the Gastrointestinal Tract: Sixth Edition*. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-809954-4.00041-4
- Dawson, P. A., & Karpen, S. J. (2015). Intestinal transport and metabolism of bile acids. *Journal of Lipid Research*. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.R054114
- Dawson, P. A., & Oelkers, P. (1995). Bile acid transporters. *Current Opinion in Lipidology*. https://doi.org/10.1097/00041433-199504000-00009
- De Aguiar Vallim, T. Q., Tarling, E. J., & Edwards, P. A. (2013). Pleiotropic roles of bile acids in metabolism. *Cell Metabolism*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2013.03.013
- De Boever, P., & Verstraete, W. (1999). Bile salt deconjugation by Lactobacillus plantarum 80 and its implication for bacterial toxicity. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2672.1999.00019.x

- De Boever, P., Wouters, R., Verschaeve, L., Berckmans, P., Schoeters, G., & Verstraete, W. (2000). Protective effect of the bile salt hydrolase-active Lactobacillus renteri against bile salt cytotoxicity. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002530000330
- De Boever, P., Wouters, R., Verschaeve, L., Berckmans, P., Schoeters, G., & Verstraete, W. (2000). Protective effect of the bile salt hydrolase-active Lactobacillus renteri against bile salt cytotoxicity. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002530000330
- de Buy Wenniger, L. M., Pusl, T., & Beuers, U. (2013). Bile Salts. In Encyclopedia of Biological Chemistry: Second Edition. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-378630-2.00031-1
- Debruyne, P. R., Bruyneel, E. a, Li, X., Zimber, a, Gespach, C., & Mareel, M. M. (2001). The role of bile acids in carcinogenesis. *Mutation Research*, 480-481, 359–369.
- Debruyne, P. R., Bruyneel, E. A., Li, X., Zimber, A., Gespach, C., & Mareel, M. M. (2001). The role of bile acids in carcinogenesis. *Mutation Research - Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0027-5107(01)00195-6
- Degirolamo, C., Modica, S., Palasciano, G., & Moschetta, A. (2011). Bile acids and colon cancer: Solving the puzzle with nuclear receptors. *Trends in Molecular Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2011.05.010
- DeLeo, F. R., & Chambers, H. F. (2009). Reemergence of antibiotic-resistant Staphylococcus aureus in the genomics era. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI38226
- DeLeo, F. R., & Chambers, H. F. (2009). Reemergence of antibiotic-resistant Staphylococcus aureus in the genomics era. The Journal of clinical investigation, 119(9), 2464.
- Derveaux, S., Vandesompele, J., & Hellemans, J. (2010). How to do successful gene expression analysis using real-time PCR. *Methods*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymeth.2009.11.001</u>
- Deurenberg, R. H., & Stobberingh, E. E. (2008). The evolution of Staphylococcus aureus. *Infection, Genetics and Evolution*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.meegid.2008.07.007</u>
- Devlin, A. S., & Fischbach, M. A. (2015). A biosynthetic pathway for a prominent class of microbiota-derived bile acids. *Nature Chemical Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nchembio.1864
- Dias, F. S., Santos, I. F., Franco, R. M., & Nascimento, E. R. (2014). Bacterial microbiota present in the gallbladder of cattle and antimicrobial resistance of Staphylococcus isolates. Arquivo Brasileiro de Medicina Veterinária e Zootecnia, 66(3), 641-647.
- Ding, L., Yang, L., Wang, Z., & Huang, W. (2015). Bile acid nuclear receptor FXR and digestive system diseases. *Acta Pharmaceutica Sinica B*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsb.2015.01.004

- Ding, W. K., & Shah, N. P. (2007). Acid, bile, and heat tolerance of free and microencapsulated probiotic bacteria. *Journal of Food Science*. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-3841.2007.00565.x
- Dinges, M. M., Orwin, P. M., & Schlievert, P. M. (2000). Exotoxins of Staphylococcus aureus. Clinical microbiology reviews, 13(1), 16-34.
- DiRusso, C. C., Heimert, T. L., & Metzger, A. K. (1992). Characterization of FadR, a global transcriptional regulator of fatty acid metabolism in Escherichia coli. Interaction with the fadB promoter is prevented by long chain fatty acyl coenzyme A. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 267(12), 8685-8691.
- Duarte, I. F., Legido-Quigley, C., Parker, D. A., Swann, J. R., Spraul, M., Braumann, U., ... Lindon, J. C. (2009). Identification of metabolites in human hepatic bile using 800 MHz 1H NMR spectroscopy, HPLC-NMR/MS and UPLC-MS. *Molecular BioSystems*. https://doi.org/10.1039/b814426e
- Duboc, H., Rajca, S., Rainteau, D., Benarous, D., Maubert, M. A., Quervain, E., ... Seksik, P. (2013). Connecting dysbiosis, bile-acid dysmetabolism and Gut inflammation in inflammatory bowel diseases. *Gut.* https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2012-302578
- Duboc, H., Taché, Y., & Hofmann, A. F. (2014). The bile acid TGR5 membrane receptor: From basic research to clinical application. *Digestive and Liver Disease*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dld.2013.10.021
- Duncan, S. H., Louis, P., Thomson, J. M., & Flint, H. J. (2009). The role of pH in determining the species composition of the human colonic microbiota. *Environmental Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2009.01931.x
- Dussurget, O., Cabanes, D., Dehoux, P., Lecuit, M., Buchrieser, C., Glaser, P., ... Cossart, P. (2002). Erratum: Listeria monocytogenes bile salt hydrolase is a virulence factor involved in the intestinal and hepatic phases of listeriosis (Molecular Microbiology 45:4 (1095-1106)). *Molecular Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2958.2002.03230.x</u>
- Dussurget, O., Cabanes, D., Dehoux, P., Lecuit, M., Buchrieser, C., Glaser, P., & Cossart, P. (2002). Listeria monocytogenes bile salt hydrolase is a PrfA-regulated virulence factor involved in the intestinal and hepatic phases of listeriosis. Molecular microbiology, 45(4), 1095-1106.
- Dutton, A. J., Hepburn, C., & Macdonald, D. W. (2011). A stated preference investigation into the chinese demand for farmed vs. Wild bear bile. *PLoS ONE*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0021243
- Eckburg, P. B., Bik, E. M., Bernstein, C. N., Purdom, E., Dethlefsen, L., Sargent, M., ... Relman, D. A. (2005). Microbiology: Diversity of the human intestinal microbial flora. *Science*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1110591</u>
- Eloranta, J. J., & Kullak-Ublick, G. A. (2005). Coordinate transcriptional regulation of bile acid homeostasis and drug metabolism. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.abb.2004.09.019

- Eloranta, J. J., Stieger, B., & Kullak-Ublick, G. A. (2014). Bile Salt Transporters. In Drug Transporters: Molecular Characterization and Role in Drug Disposition: Second Edition. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118705308.ch8
- Evans, B. C., Nelson, C. E., Yu, S. S., Beavers, K. R., Kim, A. J., Li, H., ... Duvall, C. L. (2013). <em>Ex Vivo</em> Red Blood Cell Hemolysis Assay for the Evaluation of pHresponsive Endosomolytic Agents for Cytosolic Delivery of Biomacromolecular Drugs. *Journal of Visualized Experiments*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3791/50166</u>
- Eveillard, M., de Lassence, A., Lancien, E., Barnaud, G., Ricard, J.-D., & Joly-Guillou, M.-L. (2006). Evaluation of a strategy of screening multiple anatomical sites for methicillinresistant Staphylococcus aureus at admission to a teaching hospital. *Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology : The Official Journal of the Society of Hospital Epidemiologists* of America, 27(2), 181–4.
- Faber, K. N., Müller, M., & Jansen, P. L. M. (2003). Drug transport proteins in the liver. Advanced Drug Delivery Reviews. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-409X(02)00173-4
- Faherty, C. S., Redman, J. C., Rasko, D. A., Barry, E. M., & Nataro, J. P. (2012). Shigella flexneri effectors OspE1 and OspE2 mediate induced adherence to the colonic epithelium following bile salts exposure. *Molecular Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2012.08092.x</u>
- Fan, D., Coughlin, L. A., Neubauer, M. M., Kim, J., Kim, M. S., Zhan, X., ... Koh, A. Y. (2015). Activation of HIF-1α and LL-37 by commensal bacteria inhibits Candida albicans colonization. *Nature Medicine*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.3871</u>
- Fang, S., Suh, J. M., Reilly, S. M., Yu, E., Osborn, O., Lackey, D., ... Evans, R. M. (2015). Intestinal FXR agonism promotes adipose tissue browning and reduces obesity and insulin resistance. *Nature Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.3760
- Federici, G. (2008). Bile acids. In *Laboratory Guide to the Methods in Biochemical Genetics*. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-540-76698-8\_27
- Fedorová, M., Nemcová, R., Mudroňová, D., Styková, E., Brudňáková, M., & Reiffová, K. (2019). Exopolysaccharides May Increase Gastrointestinal Stress Tolerance of Lactobacillus reuteri. *Folia Veterinaria*. <u>https://doi.org/10.2478/fv-2018-0034</u>
- Fegan, N., Gobius, K. S., & Dykes, G. A. (2014). Pathogenic Escherichia coli. In *Encyclopedia* of Meat Sciences. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-384731-7.00035-0</u>
- Feldman, A. G., & Mack, C. L. (2012). Biliary atresia: Cellular dynamics and immune dysregulation. Seminars in Pediatric Surgery. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.sempedsurg.2012.05.003
- Feng, Y., Siu, K., Wang, N., Ng, K. M., Tsao, S. W., Nagamatsu, T., & Tong, Y. (2009). Bear bile: Dilemma of traditional medicinal use and animal protection. *Journal of Ethnobiology and Ethnomedicine*. https://doi.org/10.1186/1746-4269-5-2

- Ferdinandusse, S., & Houten, S. M. (2006). Peroxisomes and bile acid biosynthesis. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta - Molecular Cell Research. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2006.09.001
- Ferdinandusse, S., Denis, S., Faust, P. L., & Wanders, R. J. A. (2009). Bile acids: the role of peroxisomes. *Journal of Lipid Research*. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.r900009-jlr200
- Fernández Murga, M. L. F., Font de Valdez, G. F., Fernández Murga, M. L. F., & Disalvo, E. A. (2001b). Effect of lipid composition on the stability of cellular membranes during freeze-thawing of Lactobacillus acidophilus grown at different temperatures. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics. https://doi.org/10.1006/abbi.2001.2274
- Fernández Murga, M. L., Bernik, D., Font De Valdez, G., & Disalvo, A. E. (1999a). Permeability and stability properties of membranes formed by lipids extracted from Lactobacillus acidophilus grown at different temperatures. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics. <u>https://doi.org/10.1006/abbi.1998.1093</u>
- Fernandez, G. J., Corley, J. C., & Capurro, A. F. (2007). Identification of Cougar and Jaguar Feces through Bile Acid Chromatography. *The Journal of Wildlife Management*. https://doi.org/10.2307/3802608
- Ferrebee, C. B., & Dawson, P. A. (2015). Metabolic effects of intestinal absorption and enterohepatic cycling of bile acids. *Acta Pharmaceutica Sinica B*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsb.2015.01.001
- Ferslew, B. C., Xie, G., Johnston, C. K., Su, M., Stewart, P. W., Jia, W., ... Sidney Barritt, A. (2015). Altered Bile Acid Metabolome in Patients with Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis. *Digestive Diseases and Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10620-015-3776-8
- Fickert, P., Fuchsbichler, A., Wagner, M., Zollner, G., Kaser, A., Tilg, H., ... Trauner, M. (2004). Regurgitation of bile acids from leaky bile ducts causes sclerosing cholangitis in Mdr2 (Abcb4) knockout mice. *Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2004.04.009
- Fiorucci, S., & Distrutti, E. (2015). Bile Acid-Activated Receptors, Intestinal Microbiota, and the Treatment of Metabolic Disorders. *Trends in Molecular Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2015.09.001
- Fitzgerald, J. R. (2012). Livestock-associated Staphylococcus aureus: Origin, evolution and public health threat. *Trends in Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tim.2012.01.006</u>
- Fitzgerald, J. R. (2012). Livestock-associated Staphylococcus aureus: origin, evolution and public health threat. Trends in microbiology, 20(4), 192-198.
- Flores, C., Maguilnik, I., Hadlich, E., & Goldani, L. Z. (2003). Microbiology of choledochal bile in patients with choledocholithiasis admitted to a tertiary hospital. *Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology (Australia)*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1440-1746.2003.02971.x</u>

- Flynn, C. R., Albaugh, V. L., Cai, S., Cheung-Flynn, J., Williams, P. E., Brucker, R. M., ... Abumrad, N. N. (2015). Bile diversion to the distal small intestine has comparable metabolic benefits to bariatric surgery. *Nature Communications*. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms8715
- Foster, A. P. (2012). Staphylococcal skin disease in livestock. *Veterinary Dermatology*. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3164.2012.01093.x
- Foster, T. J. (2017). Antibiotic resistance in Staphylococcus aureus. Current status and future prospects. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/femsre/fux007</u>
- Francis, M. B., Allen, C. A., Shrestha, R., & Sorg, J. A. (2013). Bile Acid Recognition by the Clostridium difficile Germinant Receptor, CspC, Is Important for Establishing Infection. *PLoS Pathogens*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1003356
- Fujisawa, T., & Mori, M. (1997). Influence of various bile salts on beta-glucuronidase activity of intestinal bacteria. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*, 25(2), 95–97.
- Fujita, Y., Matsuoka, H., & Hirooka, K. (2007). Regulation of fatty acid metabolism in bacteria. *Molecular Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2007.05947.x</u>
- Fukiya, S., Arata, M., Kawashima, H., Yoshida, D., Kaneko, M., Minamida, K., ... Yokota, A. (2009). Conversion of cholic acid and chenodeoxycholic acid into their 7-oxo derivatives by Bacteroides intestinalis AM-1 isolated from human feces. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6968.2009.01531.x
- Gadaleta, R. M., van Mil, S. W. C., Oldenburg, B., Siersema, P. D., Klomp, L. W. J., & van Erpecum, K. J. (2010). Bile acids and their nuclear receptor FXR: Relevance for hepatobiliary and gastrointestinal disease. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta - Molecular* and Cell Biology of Lipids. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbalip.2010.04.006
- Gahan, C. G. M., & Hill, C. (2014). Listeria monocytogenes: survival and adaptation in the gastrointestinal tract. *Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2014.00009
- Gänzle, M. G., Hertel, C., Van Der Vossen, J. M. B. M., & Hammes, W. P. (1999). Effect of bacteriocin-producing lactobacilli on the survival of Escherichia coli and Listeria in a dynamic model of the stomach and the small intestine. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1605(99)00025-2</u>
- Garlid, K. D., Orosz, D. E., Modrianský, M., Vassanelli, S., & Ježek, P. (1996). On the mechanism of fatty acid-induced proton transport by mitochondrial uncoupling protein. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.271.5.2615</u>
- Gels, A., Human, M., & Dna, U. (2004). Integrity of RNA Tip Tip Tip Tip Tip Tip Tip. *Analysis*.
- Gérard, P. (2013). Metabolism of Cholesterol and Bile Acids by the Gut Microbiota. *Pathogens*. https://doi.org/10.3390/pathogens3010014

- Gibson, G. R., & Roberfroid, M. B. (1995). Dietary modulation of the human colonic microbiota: introducing the concept of prebiotics. *The Journal of Nutrition*, *125*(6), 1401–1412.
- Giel, J. L., Sorg, J. A., Sonenshein, A. L., & Zhu, J. (2010). Metabolism of bile salts in mice influences spore germination in clostridium difficile. *PLoS ONE*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0008740
- Giljaca, V., Gurusamy, K. S., Takwoingi, Y., Higgie, D., Poropat, G., Štimac, D., & Davidson, B. R. (2015). Endoscopic ultrasound versus magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography for common bile duct stones. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD011549
- Gilliland, S. E., Nelson, C. R., & Maxwell, C. (1985). Assimilation of cholesterol by Lactobacillus acidophilus. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*.
- Gilliland, S. E., Staley, T. E., & Bush, L. J. (2010). Importance of Bile Tolerance of Lactobacillus acidophilus Used as a Dietary Adjunct. *Journal of Dairy Science*. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.s0022-0302(84)81670-7
- Gilliland, S. E., Staley, T. E., & Bush, L. J. (2010). Importance of Bile Tolerance of Lactobacillus acidophilus Used as a Dietary Adjunct. *Journal of Dairy Science*. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.s0022-0302(84)81670-7
- Gissen, P., & Arias, I. M. (2015). Structural and functional hepatocyte polarity and liver disease. *Journal of Hepatology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhep.2015.06.015</u>
- Glantz, A., Marschall, H. U., & Mattsson, L. Å. (2004). Intrahepatic cholestasis of pregnancy: Relationships between bile acid levels and fetal complication rates. *Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.20336
- Gómez Zavaglia, A., Kociubinski, G., Pérez, P., Disalvo, E., & De Antoni, G. (2002). Effect of bile on the lipid composition and surface properties of bifidobacteria. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2672.2002.01747.x</u>
- Gómez Zavaglia, A., Kociubinski, G., Pérez, P., Disalvo, E., & De Antoni, G. (2002). Effect of bile on the lipid composition and surface properties of bifidobacteria. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2672.2002.01747.x
- Goodwin, B., Jones, S. A., Price, R. R., Watson, M. A., McKee, D. D., Moore, L. B., ... Kliewer, S. A. (2000). A regulatory cascade of the nuclear receptors FXR, SHP-1, and LRH-1 represses bile acid biosynthesis. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1097-2765(00)00051-4
- Green, A. A., & Hersam, M. C. (2009). Solution phase production of graphene with controlled thickness via density differentiation. *Nano Letters*. https://doi.org/10.1021/nl902200b

- Gries, D. M., Pultz, N. J., & Donskey, C. J. (2005). Growth in Cecal Mucus Facilitates Colonization of the Mouse Intestinal Tract by Methicillin-Resistant Staphylococcus aureus. Journal of Infectious Diseases, 192(9), 1621-1627.
- Griffiths, W. J., & Sjovall, J. (2009). Bile acids: analysis in biological fluids and tissues. *The Journal of Lipid Research*. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.r001941-jlr200
- Grill, J. P., Cayuela, C., Antoine, J. M., & Schneider, F. (2000). Isolation and characterization of a Lactobacillus amylovorus mutant depleted in conjugated bile salt hydrolase activity: Relation between activity and bile salt resistance. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2672.2000.01147.x
- Groen, D. (2000). 102899 Biliary Tract Cancers. New England Journal Of Medicine.
- Guariglia-Oropeza, V., Orsi, R. H., Guldimann, C., Wiedmann, M., & Boor, K. J. (2018). The Listeria monocytogenes bile stimulon under acidic conditions is characterized by strainspecific patterns and the upregulation of motility, cell wall modification functions, and the PrfA regulon. *Frontiers in Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.00120</u>
- Guerra, A., Etienne-Mesmin, L., Livrelli, V., Denis, S., Blanquet-Diot, S., & Alric, M. (2012). Relevance and challenges in modeling human gastric and small intestinal digestion. *Trends in Biotechnology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tibtech.2012.08.001</u>
- Gumienna, M., Lasik, M., & Czarnecki, Z. (2011). Bioconversion of grape and chokeberry wine polyphenols during simulated gastrointestinal in vitro digestion. *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition*. https://doi.org/10.3109/09637486.2010.532115
- Gunn, J. S. (2000). Mechanisms of bacterial resistance and response to bile.Microbes and infection, 2(8), 907-913.
- Gunn, J. S. (2000). Mechanisms of bacterial resistance and response to bile. *Microbes and Infection*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1286-4579(00)00392-0
- Guo, C., Xie, S., Chi, Z., Zhang, J., Liu, Y., Zhang, L., ... Wang, D. (2016). Bile Acids Control Inflammation and Metabolic Disorder through Inhibition of NLRP3 Inflammasome. *Immunity*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2016.09.008
- Gurusamy, K. S., Giljaca, V., Takwoingi, Y., Higgie, D., Poropat, G., Štimac, D., & Davidson, B. R. (2015). Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography versus intraoperative cholangiography for diagnosis of common bile duct stones. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD010339.pub2
- Gurusamy, K. S., Koti, R., & Davidson, B. R. (2013). T-tube drainage versus primary closure after open common bile duct exploration. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD005640.pub3
- Hageman, J., Herrema, H., Groen, A. K., & Kuipers, F. (2010). A role of the bile salt receptor FXR in atherosclerosis. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1161/ATVBAHA.109.197897

- Hagey, L. R., Crombie, D. L., & Carey, C. (1993). Ursodeoxycholic acid in the Ursidae : biliary bile acids of bears , pandas , and related carnivores. *Journal of Lipid Research*.
- Hagey, L. R., Vidal, N., Hofmann, A. F., & Krasowski, M. D. (2010). Evolutionary diversity of bile salts in reptiles and mammals, including analysis of ancient human and extinct giant ground sloth coprolites. *BMC Evolutionary Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2148-10-133
- Hahn, B. L., Onunkwo, C. C., Watts, C. J., & Sohnle, P. G. (2009). Systemic dissemination and cutaneous damage in a mouse model of staphylococcal skin infections. *Microbial Pathogenesis*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micpath.2009.04.007</u>
- Hamilton, J. P., Xie, G., Raufman, J.-P., Hogan, S., Griffin, T. L., Packard, C. A., ... Hofmann, A. F. (2007). Human cecal bile acids: concentration and spectrum. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpgi.00027.2007
- Hamner, S., McInnerney, K., Williamson, K., Franklin, M. J., & Ford, T. E. (2013). Bile Salts Affect Expression of Escherichia coli O157:H7 Genes for Virulence and Iron Acquisition, and Promote Growth under Iron Limiting Conditions. *PLoS ONE*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0074647</u>
- Hamon, E., Horvatovich, P., Izquierdo, E., Bringel, F., Marchioni, E., Aoudé-Werner, D., & Ennahar, S. (2011). Comparative proteomic analysis of Lactobacillus plantarum for the identification of key proteins in bile tolerance. *BMC Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2180-11-63
- Hand, T. W., Dos Santos, L. M., Bouladoux, N., Molloy, M. J., Pagán, A. J., Pepper, M., ... & Belkaid, Y. (2012). Acute gastrointestinal infection induces long-lived microbiotaspecific T cell esponses. Science, 337(6101), 1553-1556.
- Harrison, E. M., Paterson, G. K., Holden, M. T. G., Larsen, J., Stegger, M., Larsen, A. R., ... Holmes, M. A. (2013). Whole genome sequencing identifies zoonotic transmission of MRSA isolates with the novel mecA homologue mecC. *EMBO Molecular Medicine*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/emmm.201202413</u>
- Harrison, E. M., Paterson, G. K., Holden, M. T., Larsen, J., Stegger, M., Larsen, A. R., ... & Heltberg, O. (2013). Whole genome sequencing identifies zoonotic transmission of MRSA isolates with the novel mecA homologue mecC. EMBO molecular medicine, 5(4), 509-515.
- Hasan, Q., Bosan, A. H., & Bile, K. M. (2010). A review of EPI progress in Pakistan towards achieving coverage targets: present situation and the way forward. *Eastern Mediterranean Health Journal = La Revue de Sante de La Mediterranee Orientale = Al-Majallah Al-Sihhiyah Li-Sharq Al-Mutawassit.*
- Hayes, C. L., Dong, J., Galipeau, H. J., Jury, J., McCarville, J., Huang, X., ... Verdu, E. F. (2018). Commensal microbiota induces colonic barrier structure and functions that contribute to homeostasis. *Scientific Reports*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-32366-6</u>

- Heilbronner, S., Hanses, F., Monk, I. R., Speziale, P., & Foster, T. J. (2013). Sortase A promotes virulence in experimental Staphylococcus lugdunensis endocarditis. Microbiology, 159(10), 2141-2152.
- Hernández, S. B., Cota, I., Ducret, A., Aussel, L., & Casadesús, J. (2012). Adaptation and preadaptation of Salmonella enterica to bile. *PLoS Genetics*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1002459
- Heubi, J. E., Setchell, K. D. R., & Bove, K. E. (2018). Inborn Errors of Bile Acid Metabolism. *Clinics in Liver Disease*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cld.2018.06.006
- Heuman, D. M. (1989). Quantitative estimation of the hydrophilic-hydrophobic balance of mixed bile salt solutions. *Journal of Lipid Research*.
- Heuman, D. M., Bajaj, R. S., & Lin, Q. (1996). Adsorption of mixtures of bile salt taurine conjugates to lecithin-cholesterol membranes: implications for bile salt toxicity and cytoprotection. *Journal of Lipid Research*, *37*(3), 562–573.
- Hillgren, K. M., Keppler, D., Zur, A. A., Giacomini, K. M., Stieger, B., Cass, C. E., & Zhang, L. (2013). Emerging transporters of clinical importance: An update from the international transporter consortium. *Clinical Pharmacology and Therapeutics*. https://doi.org/10.1038/clpt.2013.74
- Hirschfield, G. M., Heathcote, E. J., & Gershwin, M. E. (2010). Pathogenesis of cholestatic liver disease and therapeutic approaches. *Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2010.09.004
- Hofmann, A. F. (1999). Bile Acids: The Good, the Bad, and the Ugly. *Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1152/physiologyonline.1999.14.1.24

Hofmann, A. F. (1999). The continuing importance of bile acids in liver and intestinal disease. Archives of internal medicine, 159(22), 2647-2658.

- Hofmann, A. F. (1999). The continuing importance of bile acids in liver and intestinal disease. Archives of Internal Medicine. https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.159.22.2647
- Hofmann, A. F. (2009). Bile acids: Trying to understand their chemistry and biology with the hope of helping patients. *Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.22789
- Hofmann, A. F. (2009). The enterohepatic circulation of bile acids in mammals: form and functions. *Frontiers in Bioscience*. https://doi.org/10.2741/3399
- Hofmann, A. F. (2017). Bile Acids: The Good, the Bad, and the Ugly. *Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1152/physiologyonline.1999.14.1.24
- Hofmann, A. F., & Eckmann, L. (2006). How bile acids confer gut mucosal protection against bacteria. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0600780103

- Hofmann, A. F., & Hagey, L. R. (2008). Bile acids: Chemistry, pathochemistry, biology, pathobiology, and therapeutics. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-008-7568-6
- Hofmann, A. F., & Hagey, L. R. (2014). Key discoveries in bile acid chemistry and biology and their clinical applications: history of the last eight decades. *Journal of Lipid Research*. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.R049437
- Hofmann, A. F., & Mysels, K. J. (1992). Bile acid solubility and precipitation in vitro and in vivo: the role of conjugation, pH, and Ca2+ ions. *Journal of Lipid Research*.
- Hofmann, A. F., & Roda, A. (1984). Physicochemical properties of bile acids and their relationship to biological properties: an overview of the problem. *Journal of Lipid Research*.
- Hofmann, A. F., Hagey, L. R., & Krasowski, M. D. (2010). Bile salts of vertebrates: structural variation and possible evolutionary significance. *Journal of Lipid Research*. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.r000042
- Hofmann, M., Schumann, C., Zimmer, G., Henzel, K., Locher, U., & Leuschner, U. (2001). LUV's lipid composition modulates diffusion of bile acids. Chemistry and physics of lipids, 110(2), 165-171.
- Holm, R., Mullertz, A., & Mu, H. (2013). Bile salts and their importance for drug absorption. *International Journal of Pharmaceutics*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2013.04.003
- Hooper, L. V., Littman, D. R., & Macpherson, A. J. (2012). Interactions between the microbiota and the immune system. *Science*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1223490</u>
- Horsburgh, M. J., Aish, J. L., White, I. J., Shaw, L., Lithgow, J. K., & Foster, S. J. (2002). modulates virulence determinant expression and stress resistance: Characterization of a functional rsbU strain derived from Staphylococcus aureus 8325-4. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 184(19), 5457–5467.
- Horton, J. D., Goldstein, J. L., & Brown, M. S. (2008). SREBPs: activators of the complete program of cholesterol and fatty acid synthesis in the liver. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci15593
- Houten, S. M., Watanabe, M., & Auwerx, J. (2006). Endocrine functions of bile acids. *EMBO Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.emboj.7601049
- Hsieh, Y. C., Liang, S. M., Tsai, W. L., Chen, Y. H., Liu, T. Y., & Liang, C. M. (2003). Study of capsular polysaccharide from Vibrio parahaemolyticus. *Infection and Immunity*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.71.6.3329-3336.2003</u>
- Hu, N. J., Iwata, S., Cameron, A. D., & Drew, D. (2011). Crystal structure of a bacterial homologue of the bile acid sodium symporter ASBT. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10450

- Huang, W., Ma, K., Zhang, J., Qatanani, M., Cuvillier, J., Liu, J., ... Moore, D. D. (2006). Nuclear receptor-dependent bile acid signaling is required for normal liver regeneration. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1121435
- Huch, M., Dorrell, C., Boj, S. F., Van Es, J. H., Li, V. S. W., Van De Wetering, M., ... Clevers, H. (2013). In vitro expansion of single Lgr5 + liver stem cells induced by Wntdriven regeneration. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11826
- Huijghebaert, S. M., & Hofmann, a F. (1986). Influence of the amino acid moiety on deconjugation of bile acid amidates by cholylglycine hydrolase or human fecal cultures. *Journal of Lipid Research*, 27(7), 742–752.
- Hung, D. T., Zhu, J., Sturtevant, D., & Mekalanos, J. J. (2006). Bile acids stimulate biofilm formation in Vibrio cholerae. *Molecular Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jallcom.2005.11.011
- Hyde, A. (2018). Acid. In Of This New World. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctt20q23kf.11
- Hylemon, P. B., Ridlon, J. M., & Kang, D.-J. (2006). Bile salt biotransformations by human intestinal bacteria. *Journal of Lipid Research*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.R500013-JLR200</u>
- Hylemon, P. B., Zhou, H., Pandak, W. M., Ren, S., Gil, G., & Dent, P. (2009). Bile acids as regulatory molecules. *Journal of Lipid Research*. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.R900007-JLR200
- Hyronimus, B., Le Marrec, C., Hadj Sassi, A., & Deschamps, A. (2000). Acid and bile tolerance of spore-forming lactic acid bacteria. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1605(00)00366-4
- IIbrahim, S. A., & Bezkorovainy, A. (1993). Survival of bifidobacteria in the presence of bile salt. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.2740620407
- Inagaki, T., Choi, M., Moschetta, A., Peng, L., Cummins, C. L., McDonald, J. G., ... Kliewer, S. A. (2005). Fibroblast growth factor 15 functions as an enterohepatic signal to regulate bile acid homeostasis. *Cell Metabolism*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2005.09.001</u>
- Inagaki, T., Moschetta, A., Lee, Y.-K., Peng, L., Zhao, G., Downes, M., ... Kliewer, S. A. (2006). Regulation of antibacterial defense in the small intestine by the nuclear bile acid receptor. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 103(10), 3920–5.
- Inagaki, T., Moschetta, A., Lee, Y.-K., Peng, L., Zhao, G., Downes, M., ... Kliewer, S. A. (2006). Regulation of antibacterial defense in the small intestine by the nuclear bile acid receptor. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0509592103</u>

- Iram, S. H., & Cronan, J. E. (2006). The β-oxidation systems of Escherichia coli and Salmonella enterica are not functionally equivalent. *Journal of Bacteriology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.188.2.599-608.2006
- Islam, K. B. M. S., Fukiya, S., Hagio, M., Fujii, N., Ishizuka, S., Ooka, T., ... Yokota, A. (2011). Bile acid is a host factor that regulates the composition of the cecal microbiota in rats. *Gastroenterology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2011.07.046</u>
- Islam, K. B. M. S., Fukiya, S., Hagio, M., Fujii, N., Ishizuka, S., Ooka, T., ... Yokota, A. (2011). Bile acid is a host factor that regulates the composition of the cecal microbiota in rats. *Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2011.07.046
- Ito, S., Fujimori, T., Furuya, A., Satoh, J., Nabeshima, Y., & Nabeshima, Y. I. (2005). Impaired negative feedback suppression of bile acid synthesis in mice lacking βKlotho. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI23076
- Jacobsen, C. N., Nielsen, V. R., Hayford, A. E., Møller, P. L., Michaelsen, K. F., Pærregaard, A., ... Jakobsen, M. (1999). Screening of probiotic activities of forty-seven strains of Lactobacillus spp. by in vitro techniques and evaluation of the colonization ability of five selected strains in humans. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*.
- Jakob, U., Vitvitsky, V., Knoefler, D., Banerjee, R., & Cremers, C. M. (2014). Bile salts act as effective protein-unfolding agents and instigators of disulfide stress in vivo. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1401941111</u>
- Jang, H. J., Chang, M. W., Toghrol, F., & Bentley, W. E. (2008). Microarray analysis of toxicogenomic effects of triclosan on Staphylococcus aureus. Applied microbiology and biotechnology, 78(4), 695-707.
- Jarocki, P., Podlešny, M., Glibowski, P., & Targoński, Z. (2014). A new insight into the physiological role of bile salt hydrolase among intestinal bacteria from the genus bifidobacterium. *PLoS ONE*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0114379
- Jaunoo, S. S., Mohandas, S., & Almond, L. M. (2010). Postcholecystectomy syndrome (PCS). *International Journal of Surgery*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijsu.2009.10.008
- Jayashree, S., Pooja, S., Pushpanathan, M., Rajendhran, J., & Gunasekaran, P. (2014). Identification and characterization of bile salt hydrolase genes from the genome of Lactobacillus fermentum MTCC 8711. *Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12010-014-1118-5
- Jenniskens, M., Langouche, L., Vanwijngaerden, Y. M., Mesotten, D., & Van den Berghe, G. (2016). Cholestatic liver (dys)function during sepsis and other critical illnesses. *Intensive Care Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00134-015-4054-0
- Jia, W., Xie, G., & Jia, W. (2018). Bile acid-microbiota crosstalk in gastrointestinal inflammation and carcinogenesis. *Nature Reviews Gastroenterology and Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrgastro.2017.119

- Jia, W., Xie, G., & Jia, W. (2018). Bile acid–microbiota crosstalk in gastrointestinal inflammation and carcinogenesis. *Nature Reviews Gastroenterology and Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrgastro.2017.119
- Jiao, N., Baker, S. S., Chapa-Rodriguez, A., Liu, W., Nugent, C. A., Tsompana, M., ... Zhu, L. (2018). Suppressed hepatic bile acid signalling despite elevated production of primary and secondary bile acids in NAFLD. *Gut.* https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314307
- Jiménez, J. E., Yáñez, J. L., & Jaksić, F. M. (2014). Inability of thin-layer chromatography to distinguish feces from congeneric foxes by their bile acid contents. *Acta Theriologica*. https://doi.org/10.4098/at.arch.96-21
- Johnson, R., Ravenhall, M., Pickard, D., Dougan, G., Byrne, A., & Frankel, G. (2018). Comparison of Salmonella enterica serovars Typhi and Typhimurium reveals typhoidal serovar-specific responses to bile. *Infection and Immunity*. https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.00490-17
- Johnson-Restrepo, B., Olivero-Verbel, J., Lu, S., Guette-Fernández, J., Baldiris-Avila, R., O'Byrne-Hoyos, I., ... Kannan, K. (2008). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their hydroxylated metabolites in fish bile and sediments from coastal waters of Colombia. *Environmental Pollution*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2007.04.011
- Jones, B. V., Begley, M., Hill, C., Gahan, C. G. M., & Marchesi, J. R. (2008). Functional and comparative metagenomic analysis of bile salt hydrolase activity in the human gut microbiome. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0804437105
- Jones, H., Alpini, G., & Francis, H. (2015). Bile acid signaling and biliary functions. *Acta Pharmaceutica Sinica B*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsb.2015.01.009
- Jones, J. D., & Zollman, P. E. (1997). Black bear (Ursus americanus) bile composition: Seasonal changes. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - C Pharmacology Toxicology and Endocrinology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0742-8413(97)00176-X
- Jones, M. L., Tomaro-Duchesneau, C., & Prakash, S. (2014). The gut microbiome, probiotics, bile acids axis, and human health. *Trends in Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tim.2014.04.010
- Jordan, P. H. (1964). Physiology of bile secretion. *The American Journal of Surgery*. https://doi.org/10.1016/0002-9610(64)90283-1
- Joyce, S. A., & Gahan, C. G. M. (2016). Bile Acid Modifications at the Microbe-Host Interface: Potential for Nutraceutical and Pharmaceutical Interventions in Host Health. *Annual Review of Food Science and Technology*. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-food-041715-033159
- Joyce, S. A., & Gahan, C. G. M. (2017). Disease-Associated Changes in Bile Acid Profiles and Links to Altered Gut Microbiota. *Digestive Diseases*. https://doi.org/10.1159/000450907

- Juhász-Kaszanyitzky, É., Jánosi, S., Somogyi, P., Dán, Á., Van Der Graaf-van Bloois, L., Van Duijkeren, E., & Wagenaar, J. A. (2007). MRSA transmission between cows and humans. *Emerging Infectious Diseases*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3201/eid1304.060833</u>
- Jung, D., Inagaki, T., Gerard, R. D., Dawson, P. A., Kliewer, S. A., Mangelsdorf, D. J., & Moschetta, A. (2007). FXR agonists and FGF15 reduce fecal bile acid excretion in a mouse model of bile acid malabsorption. *Journal of Lipid Research*. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.m700351-jlr200
- Kaddurah-Daouk, R., Baillie, R. A., Zhu, H., Zeng, Z. B., Wiest, M. M., Nguyen, U. T., ... Krauss, R. M. (2011). Enteric microbiome metabolites correlate with response to simvastatin treatment. *PLoS ONE*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0025482
- Kahlon, T. S., Chiu, M. C. M., & Chapman, M. H. (2008). Steam cooking significantly improves in vitro bile acid binding of collard greens, kale, mustard greens, broccoli, green bell pepper, and cabbage. *Nutrition Research*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nutres.2008.03.007
- Kakiyama, G., Muto, A., Takei, H., Nittono, H., Murai, T., Kurosawa, T., ... Bajaj, J. S. (2014). A simple and accurate HPLC method for fecal bile acid profile in healthy and cirrhotic subjects: validation by GC-MS and LC-MS. *Journal of Lipid Research*. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.D047506
- Kalaany, N. Y., & Mangelsdorf, D. J. (2005). LXRS AND FXR: The Yin and Yang of Cholesterol and Fat Metabolism. *Annual Review of Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.physiol.68.033104.152158
- Kallio, J. M., Lahti, M., Oikari, A., & Kronberg, L. (2010). Metabolites of the aquatic pollutant diclofenac in fish bile. *Environmental Science and Technology*. https://doi.org/10.1021/es903402c
- Kamada, N., Chen, G. Y., Inohara, N., & Núñez, G. (2013).. Nature immunology, 14(7), 685-690.
- Kang, M., & Martin, A. (2017). Microbiome and colorectal cancer: Unraveling host-microbiota interactions in colitis-associated colorectal cancer development. *Seminars in Immunology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.smim.2017.04.003</u>
- Kaplan, M. M. (2013). Primary Biliary Cirrhosis. In *Encyclopedia of Biological Chemistry:* Second Edition. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-378630-2.00086-4
- Kaplowitz, N. (1981). The importance and regulation of hepatic glutathione. *Yale Journal of Biology and Medicine*.
- Karlsson, F., Tremaroli, V., Nielsen, J., & Bäckhed, F. (2013). Assessing the human gut microbiota in metabolic diseases. Diabetes, 62(10), 3341-3349.
- Karlsson, R. (2004). SPR for molecular interaction analysis: A review of emerging application areas. In *Journal of Molecular Recognition*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jmr.660</u>

- Katsuma, S., Hirasawa, A., & Tsujimoto, G. (2005). Bile acids promote glucagon-like peptide-1 secretion through TGR5 in a murine enteroendocrine cell line STC-1. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.01.139
- Kaushik, J. K., Kumar, A., Duary, R. K., Mohanty, A. K., Grover, S., & Batish, V. K. (2009). Functional and probiotic attributes of an indigenous isolate of lactobacillus plantarum. *PLoS ONE*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0008099
- Kawahara, K., Kitani, C., Yoshimura, C., & Tanaka, T. (1995). Report on quality and manufacturing of bear bile from living bear. *Natural Medicines*.
- Kawamata, Y., Fujii, R., Hosoya, M., Harada, M., Yoshida, H., Miwa, M., ... Fujino, M. (2003). A G protein-coupled receptor responsive to bile acids. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M209706200
- Keitel, V., Donner, M., Winandy, S., Kubitz, R., & Häussinger, D. (2008). Expression and function of the bile acid receptor TGR5 in Kupffer cells. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2008.04.171
- Keitel, V., Kubitz, R., & Häussinger, D. (2008). Endocrine and paracrine role of bile acids. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.14.5620
- Kettner, N. M., Voicu, H., Finegold, M. J., Coarfa, C., Sreekumar, A., Putluri, N., ... Fu, L. (2016). Circadian Homeostasis of Liver Metabolism Suppresses Hepatocarcinogenesis. *Cancer Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccell.2016.10.007
- Khairon, R., Zin, N. M., Abdul Rahman, M., & Basri, D. F. (2016). Comparative Proteomic Analysis of Differential Proteins in Response to Aqueous Extract of Quercus infectoria all in Methicillin-Resistant Staphylococcus aureus International Journal of Proteomics. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/4029172
- Khan, A. S., & Dageforde, L. A. (2019). Cholangiocarcinoma. *Surgical Clinics of North America*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.suc.2018.12.004
- Kida, Y., Shimizu, T., & Kuwano, K. (2006). Sodium butyrate up-regulates cathelicidin gene expression via activator protein-1 and histone acetylation at the promoter region in a human lung epithelial cell line, EBC-1. Molecular immunology, 43(12), 1972-1981.
- Kimoto, H., Kurisaki, J., Tsuji, N. M., Ohmomo, S., & Okamoto, T. (1999). Lactococci as probiotic strains: Adhesion to human enterocyte-like Caco-2 cells and tolerance to low pH and bile. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2672.1999.00627.x</u>
- Kimoto-Nira, H., Kobayashi, M., Nomura, M., Sasaki, K., & Suzuki, C. (2009). Bile resistance in Lactococcus lactis strains varies with cellular fatty acid composition: Analysis by using different growth media. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2009.02.021

- Kisiela, M., Skarka, A., Ebert, B., & Maser, E. (2012). Hydroxysteroid dehydrogenases (HSDs) in bacteria - A bioinformatic perspective. *Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2011.08.002</u>
- Klaassen, C. D., & Aleksunes, L. M. (2010). Xenobiotic, Bile Acid, and Cholesterol Transporters: *Pharmacological Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1124/pr.109.002014.1
- Klaassen, C. D., & Aleksunes, L. M. (2010). Xenobiotic, Bile Acid, and Cholesterol Transporters: Function and Regulation. *Pharmacological Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1124/pr.109.002014
- Klaassen, C. D., & Cui, J. Y. (2015). Review: Mechanisms of How the Intestinal Microbiota Alters the Effects of Drugs and Bile Acids. *Drug Metabolism and Disposition*. https://doi.org/10.1124/dmd.115.065698
- Klaver, F. A. M., & Van der Meer, R. (1993). The assumed assimilation of cholesterol by lactobacilli and Bifidobacterium bifidum is due to their bile salt-deconjugating activity. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*.
- Kliewer, S. A., & Mangelsdorf, D. J. (2015). Bile acids as hormones: The FXR-FGF15/19 pathway. In *Digestive Diseases*. https://doi.org/10.1159/000371670
- Klose, K. E., Kapfhammer, D., Krai, A., Reidl, J., Nesper, J., & Lauriano, C. M. (2002). Characterization of Vibrio cholerae O1 El Tor galU and galE Mutants: Influence on Lipopolysaccharide Structure, Colonization, and Biofilm Formation. *Infection and Immunity*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/iai.69.1.435-445.2001</u>
- Kobayashi, M., Ikegami, H., Fujisawa, T., Nojima, K., Kawabata, Y., Noso, S., ... Ogihara, T. (2007). Prevention and treatment of obesity, insulin resistance, and diabetes by bile acid-binding resin. *Diabetes*. https://doi.org/10.2337/db06-0353
- Kobayashi, S. D., Malachowa, N., & Deleo, F. R. (2015). Pathogenesis of Staphylococcus aureus abscesses. *American Journal of Pathology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajpath.2014.11.030
- Koch, M., Garden, O. J., Padbury, R., Rahbari, N. N., Adam, R., Capussotti, L., ... Weitz, J. (2011). Bile leakage after hepatobiliary and pancreatic surgery: A definition and grading of severity by the International Study Group of Liver Surgery. *Surgery*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.surg.2010.12.002
- Kohli, R., Kirby, M., Setchell, K. D. R., Jha, P., Klustaitis, K., Woollett, L. A., ... Seeley, R. J. (2010). Intestinal adaptation after ileal interposition surgery increases bile acid recycling and protects against obesity-related comorbidities. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpgi.00221.2010
- Kohli, R., Setchell, K. D. R., Kirby, M., Myronovych, A., Ryan, K. K., Ibrahim, S. H., ... Seeley, R. J. (2013). A surgical model in male obese rats uncovers protective effects of bile acids post-bariatric surgery. *Endocrinology*. https://doi.org/10.1210/en.2012-2069

- Kommineni, S., Bretl, D. J., Lam, V., Chakraborty, R., Hayward, M., Simpson, P., ... Salzman, N. H. (2015). Bacteriocin production augments niche competition by enterococci in the mammalian gastrointestinal tract. *Nature*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nature15524</u>
- Koskenniemi, K., Laakso, K., Koponen, J., Kankainen, M., Greco, D., Auvinen, P., ... Varmanen, P. (2011). Proteomics and Transcriptomics Characterization of Bile Stress Response in Probiotic Lactobacillus rhamnosus GG . *Molecular & Cellular Proteomics*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1074/mcp.m110.002741</u>
- Köster, L., Shell, L., Illanes, O., Lathroum, C., Neuville, K., & Ketzis, J. (2016). Percutaneous Ultrasound-guided Cholecystocentesis and Bile Analysis for the Detection of Platynosomum spp.-Induced Cholangitis in Cats. *Journal of Veterinary Internal Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1111/jvim.13943
- Kosters, A., & Karpen, S. J. (2008). Bile acid transporters in health and disease. *Xenobiotica*. https://doi.org/10.1080/00498250802040584
- Kovatcheva-Datchary, P., Egert, M., Maathuis, A., Rajilić-Stojanović, M., De Graaf, A. A., Smidt, H., ... Venema, K. (2009). Linking phylogenetic identities of bacteria to starch fermentation in an in vitro model of the large intestine by RNA-based stable isotope probing. *Environmental Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2008.01815.x</u>
- Krawczyk, M., Arkuszewski, P., Zieniewicz, K., & Grat, M. (2010). Bile duct cysts. Polski Przeglad Chirurgiczny/ Polish Journal of Surgery. https://doi.org/10.2478/v10035-010-0084-z
- Kristiansen, T. Z., Bunkenborg, J., Gronborg, M., Molina, H., Thuluvath, P. J., Argani, P., ... Pandey, A. (2004). A Proteomic Analysis of Human Bile. *Molecular & Cellular Proteomics*. https://doi.org/10.1074/mcp.m400015-mcp200
- Kristoffersen, S. M., Ravnum, S., Tourasse, N. J., Økstad, O. A., Kolstø, A. B., & Davies, W. (2007). Low concentrations of bile salts induce stress responses and reduce motility in Bacillus cereus ATCC 14570. *Journal of Bacteriology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.00239-07</u>
- Kristoffersen, S. M., Ravnum, S., Tourasse, N. J., Økstad, O. A., Kolstø, A. B., & Davies, W. (2007). Low concentrations of bile salts induce stress responses and reduce motility in Bacillus cereus ATCC 14579. Journal of bacteriology, 189(18), 6741.
- Kuipers, F., Bloks, V. W., & Groen, A. K. (2014). Beyond intestinal soap Bile acids in metabolic control. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrendo.2014.60
- Kullak-Ublick, G. A., Stieger, B., & Meier, P. J. (2004). Enterohepatic Bile Salt Transporters in Normal Physiology and Liver Disease. *Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2003.06.005

- KULLAK-UBLICK, G. A., STIEGER, B., HAGENBUCH, B., & MEIER, P. J. (2000). Hepatic Transport of Bile Salts. *Seminars in Liver Disease*. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2000-9426
- Kumar, M., Nagpal, R., Kumar, R., Hemalatha, R., Verma, V., Kumar, A., ... Yadav, H. (2012). Cholesterol-Lowering Probiotics as Potential Biotherapeutics for Metabolic Diseases. *Experimental Diabetes Research*. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/902917
- Kumar, R. S., Brannigan, J. A., Prabhune, A. A., Pundle, A. V., Dodson, G. G., Dodson, E. J., & Suresh, C. G. (2006). Structural and functional analysis of a conjugated bile salt hydrolase from Bifidobacterium longum reveals an evolutionary relationship with penicillin V acylase. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M604172200
- Kunst, F., Ogasawara, N., Moszer, I., Albertini, A. M., Alloni, G., Azevedo, V., ... Danchin, A. (1997). The complete genome sequence of the gram-positive bacterium Bacillus subtilis. *Nature*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/36786</u>
- Lacroix, F. J. C., Avoyne, C., Pinault, C., Popoff, M. Y., & Pardon, P. (1995). Salmonella typhimurium TnphoA mutants with increased sensitivity to biological and chemical detergents. *Research in Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/0923-2508(96)81063-1
- Lambert, J. M., Bongers, R. S., De Vos, W. M., & Kleerebezem, M. (2008). Functional analysis of four bile salt hydrolase and penicillin acylase family members in Lactobacillus plantarum WCFS1. In *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00137-08.
- Lambou-Gianoukos, S., & Heller, S. J. (2008). Lithogenesis and Bile Metabolism. *Surgical Clinics of North America*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.suc.2008.07.009
- Lapidus, A., Åkerlund, J. E., & Einarsson, C. (2006). Gallbladder bile composition in patients with Crohn's disease. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v12.i1.70
- Larsen N, Boye M, Siegumfeldt H, Jakobsen M (2006). Differential expression of proteins and genes in the lag phase of Lactococcus lactis subsp. lactis grown in synthetic medium and reconstitued skim milk. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 72: 1173-1179.
- Larson, H. E., Price, A. B., Honour, P., & Borriello, S. P. (1978). Clostridium difficile and the aetiology of pseudomembranous colitis. *Lancet (London, England)*.
- Lau, W. Y., & Lai, E. C. H. (2007). Classification of iatrogenic bile duct injury. *Hepatobiliary and Pancreatic Diseases International*.
- Le Blay, G., Rytka, J., Zihler, A., & Lacroix, C. (2009). New in vitro colonic fermentation model for Salmonella infection in the child gut. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.2008.00625.x

- Le Breton, Y., Mazé, A., Hartke, A., Lemarinier, S., Auffray, Y., & Rincé, A. (2002). Isolation and characterization of bile salts-sensitive mutants of Enterococcus faecalis. *Current Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00284-002-3714-9</u>
- Le Loir, Y., Baron, F., & Gautier, M. (2003). Staphylococcus aureus and food poisoning. In *Genetics and Molecular Research*.
- Le Loir, Y., Baron, F., & Gautier, M. (2003). Staphylococcus aureus and food poisoning. Genet Mol Res, 2(1), 63-76.
- Le, D. K., & Agarwal, A. (2019). Intraductal papillary neoplasm of the bile duct. *Baylor University Medical Center Proceedings*. https://doi.org/10.1080/08998280.2018.1520623
- Lee, J. M., Lee, Y. K., Mamrosh, J. L., Busby, S. A., Griffin, P. R., Pathak, M. C., ... Moore, D. D. (2011). A nuclear-receptor-dependent phosphatidylcholine pathway with antidiabetic effects. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10111
- Lee, K. W., Shim, J. M., Park, S. K., Heo, H. J., Kim, H. J., Ham, K. S., & Kim, J. H. (2016). Isolation of lactic acid bacteria with probiotic potentials from kimchi, traditional Korean fermented vegetable. *LWT - Food Science and Technology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2016.03.029
- Lee, Y. K., & Salminen, S. (1995). The coming of age of probiotics. *Trends in Food Science* and Technology. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0924-2244(00)89085-8</u>
- Lefebvre, P., Cariou, B., Lien, F., Kuipers, F., & Staels, B. (2009). Role of Bile Acids and Bile Acid Receptors in Metabolic Regulation. *Physiological Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00010.2008
- Leverrier, P., Dimova, D., Pichereau, V., Auffray, Y., Boyaval, P., & Jan, G. (2003). Susceptibility and adaptive response to bile salts in Propionibacterium freudenreichii: Physiological and proteomic anlysis. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.69.7.3809-3818.2003</u>
- Leverrier, P., Dimova, D., Pichereau, V., Auffray, Y., Boyaval, P., & Jan, G. (2003). Susceptibility and Adaptive Response to Bile Salts in Propionibacterium freudenreichii : Physiological and Proteomic Analysis. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 69(7), 3809–3818.
- Levy, A. D., & Rohrmann, C. A. (2005). Diseases of the gallbladder and bile ducts. In *Radiologic-Pathologic Correlations from Head to Toe: Understanding the Manifestations of Disease*. https://doi.org/10.1007/3-540-26664-X\_22
- Ley, R. E., Turnbaugh, P. J., Klein, S., & Gordon, J. I. (2006). Microbial ecology: Human gut microbes associated with obesity. *Nature*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/4441022a</u>
- Li, G. (2012). Intestinal Probiotics: Interactions with Bile Salts and Reduction of Cholesterol. *Procedia Environmental Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proenv.2012.01.405
- Li, T., & Apte, U. (2015). Bile Acid Metabolism and Signaling in Cholestasis, Inflammation, and Cancer. In *Advances in Pharmacology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.apha.2015.04.003
- Li, T., & Chiang, J. Y. L. (2009). Regulation of Bile Acid and Cholesterol Metabolism by PPARs. *PPAR Research*. https://doi.org/10.1155/2009/501739
- Li, T., & Chiang, J. Y. L. (2011). Bile Acid Signaling in Liver Metabolism and Diseases. *Journal of Lipids*. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/754067
- Li, T., & Chiang, J. Y. L. (2013). Nuclear receptors in bile acid metabolism. *Drug Metabolism Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.3109/03602532.2012.740048
- Li, T., & Chiang, J. Y. L. (2014). Bile Acid Signaling in Metabolic Disease and Drug Therapy. *Pharmacological Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1124/pr.113.008201
- Li, T., & Chiang, J. Y. L. (2015). Bile acids as metabolic regulators. *Current Opinion in Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1097/MOG.00000000000156
- Li, T., Francl, J. M., Boehme, S., Ochoa, A., Zhang, Y., Klaassen, C. D., ... Chiang, J. Y. L. (2012). Glucose and insulin induction of bile acid synthesis: Mechanisms and implication in diabetes and obesity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111.305789
- Li, X. Z., & Nikaido, H. (2009). Efflux-mediated drug resistance in bacteria: An update. *Drugs*. https://doi.org/10.2165/11317030-00000000-00000
- Li, Y., Tang, R., Leung, P. S. C., Gershwin, M. E., & Ma, X. (2017). Bile acids and intestinal microbiota in autoimmune cholestatic liver diseases. *Autoimmunity Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autrev.2017.07.002
- Lin, D. L., Chang, H. C., & Chen, C. Y. (2000). Identification and quantitation of bile acids in bear bile by HPLC. *Journal of Food and Drug Analysis*.
- LindÃn, S. K., Florin, T. H. J., McGuckin, M. A., Lindén, S. K., & Linde, S. K. (2008). Mucin dynamics in intestinal bacterial infection. *PLoS ONE*, *3*(12), e3952–e3952.
- Lindberg, E., Nowrouzian, F., Adlerberth, I., & Wold, A. E. (2000). Long-time persistence of superantigen-producing Staphylococus aureus strains in the intestinal microflora of healthy infants. *Pediatric Research*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1203/00006450-200012000-00007</u>
- Lindberg, E., Nowrouzian, F., Adlerberth, I., & Wold, A. E. (2000). Long-time persistence of superantigen-producing Staphylococcus aureus strains in the intestinal microflora of healthy infants. Pediatric research, 48(6), 741-747.
- Lindén, S. K., Sheng, Y. H., Every, A. L., Miles, K. M., Skoog, E. C., Florin, T. H. J., ... McGuckin, M. A. (2009). MUC1 limits Helicobacter pylori infection both by steric hindrance and by acting as a releasable decoy. *PLoS Pathogens*, 5(10), e1000617.

- Liong, M. T., & Shah, N. P. (2005). Bile salt deconjugation ability, bile salt hydrolase activity and cholesterol co-precipitation ability of lactobacilli strains. *International Dairy Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.idairyj.2004.08.007
- Loeffler, I. K., Robinson, J., & Cochrane, G. (2009). Compromised health and welfare of bears farmed for bile in China. *Animal Welfare*.
- Long, S. L., Gahan, C. G. M., & Joyce, S. A. (2017). Interactions between gut bacteria and bile in health and disease. *Molecular Aspects of Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mam.2017.06.002
- Long, S. L., Gahan, C. G. M., & Joyce, S. A. (2017). Interactions between gut bacteria and bile in health and disease. *Molecular Aspects of Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mam.2017.06.002
- Lorbek, G., Lewinska, M., & Rozman, D. (2012). Cytochrome P450s in the synthesis of cholesterol and bile acids - From mouse models to human diseases. *FEBS Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1742-4658.2011.08432.x
- Lorenzo-Zúñiga, V., Bartolí, R., Planas, R., Hofmann, A. F., Viñado, B., Hagey, L. R., ... Gassull, M. A. (2003). Oral bile acids reduce bacterial overgrowth, bacterial translocation, and endotoxemia in cirrhotic rats. *Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1053/jhep.2003.50116
- Louis, P., Hold, G. L., & Flint, H. J. (2014). The gut microbiota, bacterial metabolites and colorectal cancer. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro3344
- Lowy, F. (1998). Staphylococcus aureus infections. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 339, 520–532.
- Lu, J., Wang, A., Ansari, S., Hershberg, R. M., & Mckay, D. M. (2003). Colonic bacterial superantigens evoke an inflammatory response and exaggerate disease in mice recovering from colitis. *Gastroenterology*, 125(6), 1785–1795.
- Lu, T. T., Makishima, M., Repa, J. J., Schoonjans, K., Kerr, T. A., Auwerx, J., & Mangelsdorf, D. J. (2000). Molecular basis for feedback regulation of bile acid synthesis by nuclear receptos. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1097-2765(00)00050-2
- Lu, Y. J., & Rock, C. O. (2006). Transcriptional regulation of fatty acid biosynthesis in Streptococcus pneumoniae. *Molecular Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2005.04951.x</u>
- Luo, J., Ko, B., Elliott, M., Zhou, M., Lindhout, D. A., Phung, V., ... Ling, L. (2014). Liver Disease: A nontumorigenic variant of FGF19 treats cholestatic liver diseases. *Science Translational Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.3009098
- Ma, C., Han, M., Heinrich, B., Fu, Q., Zhang, Q., Sandhu, M., ... Greten, T. F. (2018). Gut microbiome-mediated bile acid metabolism regulates liver cancer via NKT cells. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aan5931

- Ma, H., Patti, M. E., & Endocrinologist, A. (2014). Bile acids, obesity, and the metabolic syndrome. *Best Practice and Research: Clinical Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpg.2014.07.004
- Ma, K., Xiao, R., Tseng, H. T., Shan, L., Fu, L., & Moore, D. D. (2009). Circadian dysregulation disrupts bile acid homeostasis. *PLoS ONE*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0006843
- Maccaferri, S., Vitali, B., Klinder, A., Kolida, S., Ndagijimana, M., Laghi, L., ... Costabile, A. (2010). Rifaximin modulates the colonic microbiota of patients with Crohn's disease: An in vitro approach using a continuous culture colonic model system. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy*. https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/dkq345
- MacDonald, A. C., & Williams, C. N. (1985). Studies of bile lipids and bile acids of wild North American black bears in Nova Scotia, showing a high content of ursodeoxycholic acid. *Journal of Surgical Research*. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-4804(85)90024-1
- MacDonald, T. T., & Gordon, J. N. (2005). Bacterial regulation of intestinal immune responses. *Gastroenterology Clinics of North America*, 34(3), 401-412.
- Macfarlane, G. T., & Macfarlane, S. (2007). Models for intestinal fermentation: association between food components, delivery systems, bioavailability and functional interactions in the gut. *Current Opinion in Biotechnology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copbio.2007.01.011</u>
- Macfarlane, G., Gibson, G., & Macfarlane, S. (1994). Short chain fatty acid and lactate production by human intestinal bacteria grown in batch and continuous culture. In *Short Chain Fatty Acids*.
- Macfarlane, S., Woodmansey, E. J., & Macfarlane, G. T. (2005). Colonization of mucin by human intestinal bacteria and establishment of biofilm communities in a two-stage continuous culture system. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.71.11.7483-7492.2005</u>
- Mack, D. R., Michail, S., Wei, S., McDougall, L., & Hollingsworth, M. A. (1999). Probiotics inhibit enteropathogenic E. coli adherence in vitro by inducing intestinal mucin gene expression. *Am J Physiol*, 276(4 Pt 1), G941–50.
- Macpherson, A. J., Gatto, D., Sainsbury, E., Harriman, G. R., Hengartner, H., & Zinkernagel, R. M. (2000). A primitive T cell-independent mechanism of intestinal mucosal IgA responses to commensal acteria. Science, 288(5474), 2222-2226.
- Maillette de Buy Wenniger, L., & Beuers, U. (2010). Bile salts and cholestasis. *Digestive and Liver Disease*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dld.2010.03.015
- Makishima, M. (2005). Nuclear Receptors as Targets for Drug Development: Regulation of Cholesterol and Bile Acid Metabolism by Nuclear Receptors. *Journal of Pharmacological Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1254/jphs.fmj04008x4

- Makishima, M., Lu, T. T., Xie, W., Whitfield, G. K., Domoto, H., Evans, R. M., ... Mangelsdorf, D. J. (2002). Vitamin D receptor as an intestinal bile acid sensor. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1070477
- Makishima, M., Okamoto, A. Y., Repa, J. J., Tu, H., Learned, R. M., Luk, A., ... Shan, B. (1999). Identification of a nuclear receptor for bite acids. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.284.5418.1362
- Maldonado-Valderrama, J., Wilde, P., MacIerzanka, A., & MacKie, A. (2011). The role of bile salts in digestion. In *Advances in Colloid and Interface Science*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cis.2010.12.002
- Maldonado-Valderrama, J., Wilde, P., MacIerzanka, A., & MacKie, A. (2011). The role of bile salts in digestion. In *Advances in Colloid and Interface Science*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cis.2010.12.002
- Maltby, R., Leatham-Jensen, M. P., Gibson, T., Cohen, P. S., & Conway, T. (2013). Nutritional Basis for Colonization Resistance by Human Commensal Escherichia coli Strains HS and Nissle 1917 against E. coli O157:H7 in the Mouse Intestine. *PLoS ONE*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0053957</u>
- Mangold, H. K. (1964). Thin-layer chromatography of lipids. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02676266
- Margolles, A., García, L., Sánchez, B., Gueimonde, M., & de los Reyes-Gavilán, C. G. (2003). Characterisation of a Bifidobacterium strain with acquired resistance to cholate—a preliminary study. International journal of food microbiology, 82(2), 191-198.
- Marteau, P., Minekus, M., Havenaar, R., & Huis In't Veld, J. H. J. (2010). Survival of Lactic Acid Bacteria in a Dynamic Model of the Stomach and Small Intestine: Validation and the Effects of Bile. *Journal of Dairy Science*. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.s0022-0302(97)76027-2
- Martin, F. P. J., Dumas, M. E., Wang, Y., Legido-Quigley, C., Yap, I. K. S., Tang, H., ... Nicholson, J. K. (2007). A top-down systems biology view of microbiome-mammalian metabolic interactions in a mouse model. *Molecular Systems Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/msb4100153
- Martínez-Augustin, O., & de Medina, F. S. (2008). Intestinal bile acid physiology and pathophysiology. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.14.5630
- Martínez-Augustin, O., & de Medina, F. S. (2008). Intestinal bile acid physiology and pathophysiology. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.14.5630
- Martinot, E., Sèdes, L., Baptissart, M., Lobaccaro, J. M., Caira, F., Beaudoin, C., & Volle, D. H. (2017). Bile acids and their receptors. *Molecular Aspects of Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mam.2017.01.006

- Maruyama, T., Miyamoto, Y., Nakamura, T., Tamai, Y., Okada, H., Sugiyama, E., ... Tanaka, K. (2002). Identification of membrane-type receptor for bile acids (M-BAR). *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*.
- Marzorati, M., Possemiers, S., & Verstraete, W. (2009). The use of the SHIME-related technology platform to assess the efficacy of pre- and probiotics. *Agro Food Industry Hi-Tech*.
- Mathisen, øystein, Bergan, A., & Flatmark, A. (1987). Iatrogenic bile duct injuries. *World Journal of Surgery*. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01658126
- Matsubara, T., Li, F., & Gonzalez, F. J. (2013). FXR signaling in the enterohepatic system. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mce.2012.05.004
- Matsuoka, H., Hirooka, K., & Fujita, Y. (2007). Organization and function of the YsiA regulon of Bacillus subtilis involved in fatty acid degradation. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M606831200
- Mazer, N. A., Benedek, G. B., & Carey, M. C. (1980). Quasielastic Light-Scattering Studies of Aqueous Biliary Lipid Systems. Mixed Micelle Formation in Bile Salt-Lecithin Solutions. *Biochemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi00545a001
- Mazmanian, S. K., Cui, H. L., Tzianabos, A. O., & Kasper, D. L. (2005). An immunomodulatory molecule of symbiotic bacteria directs maturation of the host immune system. *Cell*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2005.05.007</u>
- McGuffin, L. J., Adiyaman, R., Maghrabi, A. H. A., Shuid, A. N., Brackenridge, D. A., Nealon, J. O., & Philomina, L. S. (2019). IntFOLD: an integrated web resource for high performance protein structure and function prediction. *Nucleic Acids Research*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkz322</u>
- McNamee, P. T., & Smyth, J. A. (2000). Bacterial chondronecrosis with osteomyelitis ('femoral head necrosis') of broiler chickens: A review. *Avian Pathology*. https://doi.org/10.1080/03079450050118386
- Melamud, K., LeBedis, C. A., Anderson, S. W., & Soto, J. A. (2014). Biliary Imaging: Multimodality Approach to Imaging of Biliary Injuries and Their Complications. *RadioGraphics*. https://doi.org/10.1148/rg.343130011
- Mercado, M. A. (2011). Classification and management of bile duct injuries. *World Journal* of Gastrointestinal Surgery. https://doi.org/10.4240/wjgs.v3.i4.43
- Merritt, M. E., & Donaldson, J. R. (2009). Effect of bile salts on the DNA and membrane integrity of enteric bacteria. *Journal of Medical Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1099/jmm.0.014092-0
- Mertens, K. L., Kalsbeek, A., Soeters, M. R., & Eggink, H. M. (2017). Bile acid signaling pathways from the enterohepatic circulation to the central nervous system. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2017.00617</u>

- Mertens, K. L., Kalsbeek, A., Soeters, M. R., & Eggink, H. M. (2017). Bile acid signaling pathways from the enterohepatic circulation to the central nervous system. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2017.00617
- Mi, L. Z., Devarakonda, S., Harp, J. M., Han, Q., Pellicciari, R., Willson, T. M., ... Rastinejad, F. (2003). Structural basis for bile acid binding and activation of the nuclear receptor FXR. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1097-2765(03)00112-6
- Misawa, Y., Kelley, K. A., Wang, X., Wang, L., Park, W. B., Birtel, J., ... Lee, J. C. (2015). Staphylococcus aureus Colonization of the Mouse Gastrointestinal Tract Is Modulated by Wall Teichoic Acid, Capsule, and Surface Proteins. *PLoS Pathogens*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1005061</u>
- Mita, S., Suzuki, H., Akita, H., Hayashi, H., Onuki, R., Hofmann, A. F., & Sugiyama, Y. (2006). Inhibition of bile acid transport across Na+/taurocholate cotransporting polypeptide (SLC10A1) and bile salt export pump (ABCB 11)-coexpressing LLC-PK1 cells by cholestasis-inducing drugs. *Drug Metabolism and Disposition*. https://doi.org/10.1124/dmd.105.008748
- Modica, S., Gadaleta, R. M., & Moschetta, A. (2014). Deciphering the nuclear bile acid receptor FXR paradigm. *Nuclear Receptor Signaling*. https://doi.org/10.1621/nrs.08005
- Moghimipour, E., Ameri, A., & Handali, S. (2015). Absorption-Enhancing Effects of Bile Salts. *Molecules*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules200814451</u>
- Moghimipour, E., Ameri, A., & Handali, S. (2015). Absorption-Enhancing Effects of Bile Salts. *Molecules*. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules200814451
- Mohamud, K. B. (2009). The imperative of functional integration for achievement of MDGs. *JPMA. The Journal of the Pakistan Medical Association.*
- Molinaro, A., Wahlström, A., & Marschall, H. U. (2018). Role of Bile Acids in Metabolic Control. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tem.2017.11.002
- Monte, M. J., Marin, J. J. G., Antelo, A., & Vazquez-Tato, J. (2009). Bile acids: Chemistry, physiology, and pathophysiology. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.15.804
- Monte, M. J., Marin, J. J., Antelo, A., & Vazquez-Tato, J. (2009). Bile acids: chemistry, physiology, and pathophysiology. World J Gastroenterol, 15(7), 804-816.
- Moore, W. E. C., & Holdeman, L. V. (1974). Human fecal flora: the normal flora of 20 Japanese-Hawaiians. *Applied microbiology*, 27(5), 961-979.
- Morgan, M. (2008). Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus and animals: Zoonosis or humanosis? *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy*, 62(6), 1181–1187.

- Morgan-Kiss, R. M., & Cronan, J. E. (2004). The Escherichia coli fadK (ydiD) gene encodes an anerobically regulated short chain acyl-CoA synthetase. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M405233200</u>
- Mukhopadhyay, S., & Maitra, U. (2004). Chemistry and biology of bile acids. *Current Science*.
- Myronovych, A., Kirby, M., Ryan, K. K., Zhang, W., Jha, P., Setchell, K. D., ... Kohli, R. (2014). Vertical sleeve gastrectomy reduces hepatic steatosis while increasing serum bile acids in a weight-loss-independent manner. *Obesity*. https://doi.org/10.1002/oby.20548
- Nagengast, F. M., Grubben, M. J. A. L., & van Munster, I. P. (1995). Role of bile acids in colorectal carcinogenesis. *European Journal of Cancer*. https://doi.org/10.1016/0959-8049(95)00216-6
- Nakanuma, Y., Sato, Y., Harada, K., Sasaki, M., Xu, J., & Ikeda, H. (2010). Pathological classification of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma based on a new concept. *World Journal of Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.4254/wjh.v2.i12.419
- Nakao, Y., Kimura, H., Sakai, Y., & Fujii, T. (2011). Bile canaliculi formation by aligning rat primary hepatocytes in a microfluidic device. *Biomicrofluidics*. https://doi.org/10.1063/1.3580753
- Narvaez, A. V. C., & Sühring, S. S. (1999). A technique for extraction and thin layer chromatography visualization of fecal bile acids applied to neotropical felid scats. *Revista de Biologia Tropical*.
- Nemeria, N., Yan, Y., Zhang, Z., Brown, A. M., Arjunan, P., Furey, W., ... Jordan, F. (2001). Inhibition of the Escherichia coli pyruvate dehydrogenase complex E1 subunit and its tyrosine 177 variants by thiamin 2-thiazolone and thiamin 2-thiothiazolone diphosphates: Evidence for reversible tight-binding inhibition. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M104116200
- Neu, J. (2007). Perinatal and neonatal manipulation of the intestinal microbiome: a note of caution. *Nutrition Reviews*, 65(June), 282–285.
- Nguyen, A., & Bouscarel, B. (2008). Bile acids and signal transduction: Role in glucose homeostasis. *Cellular Signalling*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellsig.2008.06.014
- Nguyen, T. D. T., Kang, J. H., & Lee, M. S. (2007). Characterization of Lactobacillus plantarum PH04, a potential probiotic bacterium with cholesterol-lowering effects. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2006.08.015
- Nicolaou, M., Andress, E. J., Zolnerciks, J. K., Dixon, P. H., Williamson, C., & Linton, K. J. (2012). Canalicular ABC transporters and liver disease. *Journal of Pathology*. https://doi.org/10.1002/path.3019

- Nikaido, E., Yamaguchi, A., & Nishino, K. (2008). AcrAB multidrug efflux pump regulation in Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium by RamA in response to environmental signals. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M804544200</u>
- Nikaido, H., Basina, M., Nguyen, V., & Rosenberg, E. Y. (1998). Multidrug efflux pump AcrAB of Salmonella typhimurium excretes only those  $\beta$ -lactam antibiotics containing lipophilic side chains. *Journal of Bacteriology*.
- O'Connell, K., & Brasel, K. (2014). Bile metabolism and lithogenesis. *Surgical Clinics of North America*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.suc.2014.01.004
- O'Keefe, S. J. D., Li, J. V., Lahti, L., Ou, J., Carbonero, F., Mohammed, K., ... Zoetendal, E. G. (2015). Fat, fibre and cancer risk in African Americans and rural Africans. *Nature Communications*. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms7342
- O'Hara, A. M., & Shanahan, F. (2006). The gut flora as a forgotten organ. EMBO reports, 7(7), 688-693.
- Otsuka, M., Matsumoto, T., Morimoto, R., Arioka, S., Omote, H., & Moriyama, Y. (2005). A human transporter protein that mediates the final excretion step for toxic organic cations. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0506483102
- Otto, M. (2014). Staphylococcus aureus toxins. *Current Opinion in Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mib.2013.11.004
- Ou, J., Carbonero, F., Zoetendal, E. G., DeLany, J. P., Wang, M., Newton, K., ... O'Keefe, S. J. D. (2013). Diet, microbiota, and microbial metabolites in colon cancer risk in rural Africans and African Americans. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.112.056689
- Out, C., Patankar, J. V., Doktorova, M., Boesjes, M., Bos, T., De Boer, S., ... Groen, A. K. (2015). Gut microbiota inhibit Asbt-dependent intestinal bile acid reabsorption via Gata4. *Journal of Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhep.2015.04.030
- Pace, J. L., Chai, T. J., Rossi, H. A., & Jiang, X. (1997). Effect of bile on Vibrio parahaemolyticus. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*.
- Palmeira, C. M., & Rolo, A. P. (2004). Mitochondrially-mediated toxicity of bile acids. *Toxicology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tox.2004.06.001
- Pang, X., Hua, X., Yang, Q., Ding, D., Che, C., Cui, L., ... Zhao, L. (2007). Inter-species transplantation of gut microbiota from human to pigs. *ISME Journal*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2007.23</u>
- Parks, D. J., Blanchard, S. G., Bledsoe, R. K., Chandra, G., Consler, T. G., Kliewer, S. A., ... Lehmann, J. M. (1999). Bile acids: Natural ligands for an orphan nuclear receptor. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.284.5418.1365

- Parséus, A., Sommer, N., Sommer, F., Caesar, R., Molinaro, A., Stahlman, M., ... Bäckhed, F. (2017). Microbiota-induced obesity requires farnesoid X receptor. *Gut.* https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2015-310283
- Parsons, J. B., & Rock, C. O. (2013). Bacterial lipids: Metabolism and membrane homeostasis. *Progress in Lipid Research*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plipres.2013.02.002</u>
- Parsons, J. B., Frank, M. W., Jackson, P., Subramanian, C., & Rock, C. O. (2014). Incorporation of extracellular fatty acids by a fatty acid kinase-dependent pathway in Staphylococcus aureus. *Molecular Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/mmi.12556</u>
- Parsons, J. B., Frank, M. W., Subramanian, C., Saenkham, P., & Rock, C. O. (2011). Metabolic basis for the differential susceptibility of Gram-positive pathogens to fatty acid synthesis inhibitors. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1109208108</u>
- Patel, A. K., Singhania, R. R., Pandey, A., & Chincholkar, S. B. (2010). Probiotic bile salt hydrolase: Current developments and perspectives. *Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12010-009-8738-1
- Patti, J. M., Allen, B. L., McGavin, M. J., & Höök, M. (1994). MSCRAMM-mediated adherence of microorganisms to host tissues. *Annual Review of Microbiology*, 48, 585–617.
- Patti, M. E., Houten, S. M., Bianco, A. C., Bernier, R., Larsen, P. R., Holst, J. J., ... Goldfine, A. B. (2009). Serum bile acids are higher in humans with prior gastric bypass: Potential contribution to improved glucose and lipid metabolism. *Obesity*. https://doi.org/10.1038/oby.2009.102
- Pattinson, N., Collins, D., & Campbell, B. (1980). Covalent coupling of cholic acid to aminohexylamino-Sepharose 4B and its use in affinity chromatography of serum albumin. Journal of Chromatography A, 187(2), 409-412.
- Pattni, S., & Walters, J. R. F. (2009). Recent advances in the understanding of bile acid malabsorption. *British Medical Bulletin*. https://doi.org/10.1093/bmb/ldp032
- Paumgartner, G., & Beuers, U. (2002). Ursodeoxycholic acid in cholestatic liver disease: Mechanisms of action and therapeutic use revisited. *Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1053/jhep.2002.36088
- Pavlidis, P., Powell, N., Vincent, R. P., Ehrlich, D., Bjarnason, I., & Hayee, B. (2015). Systematic review: Bile acids and intestinal inflammation-luminal aggressors or regulators of mucosal defence? *Alimentary Pharmacology and Therapeutics*. https://doi.org/10.1111/apt.13333
- Pavlović, N., Stankov, K., & Mikov, M. (2012). Probiotics Interactions with Bile Acids and Impact on Cholesterol Metabolism. *Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12010-012-9904-4

- Payne, A. N., Chassard, C., Zimmermann, M., Müller, P., Stinca, S., & Lacroix, C. (2011). The metabolic activity of gut microbiota in obese children is increased compared with normalweight children and exhibits more exhaustive substrate utilization. *Nutrition & Diabetes*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nutd.2011.8
- Payne, A. N., Zihler, A., Chassard, C., & Lacroix, C. (2012). Advances and perspectives in in vitro human gut fermentation modeling. *Trends in Biotechnology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tibtech.2011.06.011
- Pennacchia, C., Ercolini, D., Blaiotta, G., Pepe, O., Mauriello, G., & Villani, F. (2004). Selection of Lactobacillus strains from fermented sausages for their potential use as probiotics. *Meat Science*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.meatsci.2003.11.003
- Peppin, L., McEwing, R., Webster, S., Rogers, A., Nicholls, D., & Ogden, R. (2009). Development of a field test for the detection of illegal bear products. *Endangered Species Research*. https://doi.org/10.3354/esr00131
- Perez, M. J., & Britz, O. (2009). Bile-acid-induced cell injury and protection. *World Journal* of Gastroenterology. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.15.1677
- Perwaiz, S., Tuchweber, B., Mignault, D., Gilat, T., & Yousef, I. M. (2001). Determination of bile acids in biological fluids by liquid chromatography-electrospray tandem mass spectrometry. *Journal of Lipid Research*.
- Peters, L. M., Glanemann, B., Garden, O. A., & Szladovits, B. (2016). Cytological Findings of 140 Bile Samples from Dogs and Cats and Associated Clinical Pathological Data. *Journal of Veterinary Internal Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1111/jvim.13645
- Peton, V., & Le Loir, Y. (2013). *Staphylococcus aureus* in veterinary medicine. *Infection, Genetics and Evolution : Journal of Molecular Epidemiology and Evolutionary Genetics in Infectious Diseases*.
- Peton, V., & Le Loir, Y. (2014). Staphylococcus aureus in veterinary medicine. *Infection, Genetics and Evolution*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.meegid.2013.08.011
- Pfaffl, M. W. (2001). A new mathematical model for relative quantification in real-time RT-PCR. *Nucleic Acids Research*.
- Pfeiler, E. A., & Klaenhammer, T. R. (2009). Role of transporter proteins in bile tolerance of Lactobacillus acidophilus. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00495-09.
- Pfeiler, E. A., Azcarate-Peril, M. A., & Klaenhammer, T. R. (2007). Characterization of a novel bile-inducible operon encoding a two-component regulatory system in Lactobacillus acidophilus. Journal of bacteriology, 189(13), 4624-4634.
- Pfeiler, E. A., Azcarate-Peril, M. A., & Klaenhammer, T. R. (2007). Characterization of a novel bile-inducible operon encoding a two-component regulatory system in Lactobacillus acidophilus. *Journal of Bacteriology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.00337-07

- Pham, V. T., & Mohajeri, M. H. (2018). The application of in vitro human intestinal models on the screening and development of pre-And probiotics. *Beneficial Microbes*. https://doi.org/10.3920/BM2017.0164
- Philipp, B. (2011). Bacterial degradation of bile salts. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-010-2998-0
- Picken, R. N., & Beacham, I. R. (1977). Bacteriophage-resistant mutants of Escherichia coli K12 with altered lipopolysaccharide. Studies with concanavalin A. Journal of general microbiology, 102(2), 319-326.
- PICKEN, R. N., & BEACHAM, I. R. (2009). Bacteriophage-resistant Mutants of Escherichia coli K12. Location of Receptors within the Lipopolysaccharide. *Journal of General Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1099/00221287-102-2-305</u>
- Piddock, L. J. V. (2006). Multidrug-resistance efflux pumps not just for resistance. *Nature Reviews. Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro1464
- Pineda Torra, I., Claudel, T., Duval, C., Kosykh, V., Fruchart, J.-C., & Staels, B. (2003). Bile Acids Induce the Expression of the Human Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor α Gene via Activation of the Farnesoid X Receptor. *Molecular Endocrinology*. https://doi.org/10.1210/me.2002-0120
- Policelli Smith, R., Gookin, J. L., Smolski, W., Di Cicco, M. F., Correa, M., & Seiler, G. S. (2017). Association between Gallbladder Ultrasound Findings and Bacterial Culture of Bile in 70 Cats and 202 Dogs. *Journal of Veterinary Internal Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1111/jvim.14792
- Pollheimer, M. J., Halilbasic, E., Fickert, P., & Trauner, M. (2011). Pathogenesis of primary sclerosing cholangitis. *Best Practice and Research: Clinical Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpg.2011.10.009
- Pols, T. W. H., Noriega, L. G., Nomura, M., Auwerx, J., & Schoonjans, K. (2011). The bile acid membrane receptor TGR5 as an emerging target in metabolism and inflammation. *Journal of Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhep.2010.12.004
- Pompei, A., Cordisco, L., Raimondi, S., Amaretti, A., Pagnoni, U. M., Matteuzzi, D., & Rossi, M. (2008). In vitro comparison of the prebiotic effects of two inulin-type fructans. *Anaerobe*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anaerobe.2008.07.002</u>
- Poole, K. (2008). Bacterial multidrug efflux pumps serve other functions. MICROBE-AMERICAN SOCIETY FOR MICROBIOLOGY, 3(4), 179.
- Poropat, G., Giljaca, V., Stimac, D., & Gluud, C. (2011). Bile acids for primary sclerosing cholangitis. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.cd003626.pub2
- Pournaras, D. J., Glicksman, C., Vincent, R. P., Kuganolipava, S., Alaghband-Zadeh, J., Mahon, D., ... Le Roux, C. W. (2012). The role of bile after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass

in promoting weight loss and improving glycaemic control. *Endocrinology*. https://doi.org/10.1210/en.2011-2145

- Prawitt, J., Caron, S., & Staels, B. (2011). Bile acid metabolism and the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes. *Current Diabetes Reports*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11892-011-0187-x
- Prieto, A. I., Ramos-Morales, F., & Casadesús, J. (2004). Bile-induced DNA damage in Salmonella enterica. *Genetics*. https://doi.org/10.1534/genetics.104.031062
- Prieto, A. I., Ramos-Morales, F., & Casadesús, J. (2006). Repair of DNA damage induced by bile salts in Salmonella enterica. *Genetics*. https://doi.org/10.1534/genetics.106.060889
- Prouty, A. M., & Gunn, J. S. (2000). Salmonella enterica serovar typhimurium invasion is repressed in the presence of bile. *Infection and Immunity*. https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.68.12.6763-6769.2000
- Prouty, A. M., Brodsky, I. E., Falkow, S., & Gunn, J. S. (2004). Bile-salt-mediated induction of antimicrobial and bile resistance in Salmonella typhimurium. *Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1099/mic.0.26769-0
- Prouty, A. M., Brodsky, I. E., Manos, J., Belas, R., Falkow, S., & Gunn, J. S. (2004). Transcriptional regulation of Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium genes by bile. *FEMS Immunology and Medical Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.femsim.2004.03.002
- Prouty, A. M., Van Velkinburgh, J. C., & Gunn, J. S. (2002). Salmonella enterica serovar typhimurium resistance to bile: Identification and characterization of the tolQRA cluster. *Journal of Bacteriology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.184.5.1270-1276.2002
- Provenzano, D., & Klose, K. E. (2000). Altered expression of the ToxR-regulated porins OmpU and OmpT diminishes Vibrio cholerae bile resistance, virulence factor expression, and intestinal colonization. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.170219997</u>
- Pumbwe, L., Skilbeck, C. A., Nakano, V., Avila-Campos, M. J., Piazza, R. M. F., & Wexler, H. M. (2007). Bile salts enhance bacterial co-aggregation, bacterial-intestinal epithelial cell adhesion, biofilm formation and antimicrobial resistance of Bacteroides fragilis. *Microbial Pathogenesis*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micpath.2007.04.002
- Purchiaroni, F. L. A. M. I. N. I. A., Tortora, A., Gabrielli, M. A. U. R. I. Z. I. O., Bertucci, F., Gigante, G., Ianiro, G. I. A. N. L. U. C. A., ... & Gasbarrini, A. N. T. O. N. I. O. (2013). The role of intestinal microbiota and the immune system. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci, 17(3), 323-333.
- Ramos-Morales, F. (2013). Impact of Salmonella enterica Type III Secretion System Effectors on the Eukaryotic Host Cell . *ISRN Cell Biology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.5402/2012/787934</u>
- Ramos-Morales, F., Prieto, A. I., Beuzón, C. R., Holden, D. W., & Casadesús, J. (2003). Role for Salmonella enterica enterobacterial common antigen in bile resistance and virulence. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 185(17), 5328–32

- Raynaud, P., Carpentier, R., Antoniou, A., & Lemaigre, F. P. (2011). Biliary differentiation and bile duct morphogenesis in development and disease. *International Journal of Biochemistry and Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocel.2009.07.020
- Reau, N. S., & Jensen, D. M. (2008). Vanishing Bile Duct Syndrome. *Clinics in Liver Disease*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cld.2007.11.007
- Recknagel, P., Gonnert, F. A., Westermann, M., Lambeck, S., Lupp, A., Rudiger, A., ... Bauer, M. (2012). Liver Dysfunction and Phosphatidylinositol-3-Kinase Signalling in Early Sepsis: Experimental Studies in Rodent Models of Peritonitis. *PLoS Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001338
- Red, V., & Agar, B. (1932). Violet red bile agar (vrbl). *Growth (Lakeland)*. https://doi.org/10.1016/0168-1605(87)90119-X
- Reddy, P. N., Srirama, K., & Dirisala, V. R. (2017). An Update on Clinical Burden, Diagnostic Tools, and Therapeutic Options of Staphylococcus aureus . *Infectious Diseases: Research* and Treatment. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1179916117703999</u>
- RESEARCH STATEMENTS. (2007). CSAS Bulletin Central States Anthropological Society. https://doi.org/10.1525/csas.2005.40.2.5.2
- Reshetnyak, V. I. (2013). Physiological and molecular biochemical mechanisms of bile formation. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v19.i42.7341
- Rich, S., Norton, B., & Toohey, K. (2008). Critical Pedagogies and Language Learning. *Canadian Journal of Education / Revue Canadienne de l'éducation*. https://doi.org/10.2307/4126465
- Ridlon, J. M., & Bajaj, J. S. (2015). The human gut sterolbiome: Bile acid-microbiome endocrine aspects and therapeutics. *Acta Pharmaceutica Sinica B*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsb.2015.01.006
- Ridlon, J. M., & Hylemon, P. B. (2012). Identification and characterization of two bile acid coenzyme A transferases from Clostridium scindens, a bile acid 7α-dehydroxylating intestinal bacterium. *Journal of Lipid Research*. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.m020313
- Ridlon, J. M., Alves, J. M., Hylemon, P. B., & Bajaj, J. S. (2013). Cirrhosis, bile acids and gut microbiota. *Gut Microbes*. <u>https://doi.org/10.4161/gmic.25723</u>
- Ridlon, J. M., Alves, J. M., Hylemon, P. B., & Bajaj, J. S. (2013). Cirrhosis, bile acids and gut microbiota: Unraveling a complex relationship. *Gut Microbes*. https://doi.org/10.4161/gmic.25723
- Ridlon, J. M., Alves, J. M., Hylemon, P. B., & Bajaj, J. S. (2013). Cirrhosis, bile acids and gut microbiota. *Gut Microbes*. https://doi.org/10.4161/gmic.25723

- Ridlon, J. M., Harris, S. C., Bhowmik, S., Kang, D. J., & Hylemon, P. B. (2016). Consequences of bile salt biotransformations by intestinal bacteria. *Gut Microbes*. https://doi.org/10.1080/19490976.2015.1127483
- Ridlon, J. M., Kang, D. J., Hylemon, P. B., & Bajaj, J. S. (2014). Bile acids and the gut microbiome. *Current Opinion in Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1097/MOG.0000000000057
- Ridlon, J. M., Kang, D. J., Hylemon, P. B., & Bajaj, J. S. (2014). Bile acids and the gut microbiome. *Current Opinion in Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1097/MOG.00000000000057
- Ridlon, J. M., Kang, D. J., Hylemon, P. B., & Bajaj, J. S. (2015). Gut microbiota, cirrhosis, and alcohol regulate bile acid metabolism in the gut. In *Digestive Diseases*. https://doi.org/10.1159/000371678
- Ridlon, J. M., Kang, D.-J., & Hylemon, P. B. (2006). Bile salt biotransformations by human intestinal bacteria. *Journal of Lipid Research*. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.R500013-JLR200
- Ridlon, J. M., Kang, D.-J., & Hylemon, P. B. (2006).Bile salt biotransformations by human intestinal bacteria. Journal of Lipid Research, 47(2), 241–59.
- Ridlon, J. M., Wolf, P. G., & Gaskins, H. R. (2016). Taurocholic acid metabolism by gut microbes and colon cancer. *Gut Microbes*. https://doi.org/10.1080/19490976.2016.1150414
- Rom, C. C. (1983). Bile. Serials Review. https://doi.org/10.1080/00987913.1983.10763462
- Roy, D. (2011). Probiotics. In *Comprehensive Biotechnology, Second Edition*. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-088504-9.00317-2
- Ruiz, L., Margolles, A., & Sánchez, B. (2013). Bile resistance mechanisms in Lactobacillus and Bifidobacterium. *Frontiers in Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2013.00396
- Ruiz, L., Margolles, A., & Sánchez, B. (2014). Bile resistance mechanisms in Lactobacillus and Bifidobacterium. Microbial Mechanisms of Tolerance to Weak Acids: An Overview, 65.
- Ruiz, L., O'Connell-Motherway, M., Zomer, A., de los Reyes-Gavilán, C. G., Margolles, A., & van Sinderen, D. (2012). A bile-inducible membrane protein mediates bifidobacterial bile resistance. *Microbial Biotechnology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-7915.2011.00329.x</u>
- Russell, D. W. (2003). The Enzymes, Regulation, and Genetics of Bile Acid Synthesis. *Annual Review of Biochemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.biochem.72.121801.161712

- Russell, D. W. (2009). Fifty years of advances in bile acid synthesis and metabolism. *Journal* of Lipid Research. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.R800026-JLR200
- Russell, D. W., & Setchell, K. D. R. (1992). Bile Acid Biosynthesis. *Biochemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi00135a001
- Ryan, K. K., Tremaroli, V., Clemmensen, C., Kovatcheva-Datchary, P., Myronovych, A., Karns, R., ... Seeley, R. J. (2014). FXR is a molecular target for the effects of vertical sleeve gastrectomy. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature13135
- Saar, K., & Mullner, S. (2004). BILE ACIDS | Liquid Chromatography. In *Encyclopedia of Separation Science*. https://doi.org/10.1016/b0-12-226770-2/01461-7
- Saénz Rodriguez, T., García Giménez, D., & De la Puerta Vázquez, R. (2002). Choleretic activity and biliary elimination of lipids and bile acids induced by an artichoke leaf extract in rats. *Phytomedicine*. https://doi.org/10.1078/094471102321621278
- Sahadeva, R. P. K., Leong, S. F., Chua, K. H., Tan, C. H., Chan, H. Y., Tong, E. V., ... Chan, H. K. (2011). Survival of commercial probiotic strains to pH and bile. *International Food Research Journal*.
- Sahl, J. W., & Rasko, D. A. (2012). Analysis of Global Transcriptional Profiles of Enterotoxigenic Escherichia coli Isolate E24377A. *Infection and Immunity*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/iai.06138-11</u>
- Sánchez, B., Champomier-Vergès, M. C., Collado, M. D. C., Anglade, P., Baraige, F., Sanz, Y., ... Monique, Z. (2007b). Low-pH adaptation and the acid tolerance response of Bifidobacterium longum biotype longum. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00886-07</u>
- Sánchez, B., Champomier-Vergès, M. C., Stuer-Lauridsen, B., Ruas-Madiedo, P., Anglade, P., Baraige, F., ... Margolles, A. (2007a). Adaptation and response of Bifidobacterium animalis subsp. lactis to bile: A proteomic and physiological approach. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00637-07</u>
- Sánchez, B., Champomier-Vergès, M. C., Stuer-Lauridsen, B., Ruas-Madiedo, P., Anglade, P., Baraige, F., ... Margolles, A. (2007). Adaptation and response of Bifidobacterium animalis subsp. lactis to bile: A proteomic and physiological approach. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00637-07
- Sannasiddappa, T. H. (2014). Studies on Staphylococcus aureus survival under human colonic conditions (Doctoral dissertation, University of Reading).
- Sannasiddappa, T. H. (2014). *Studies on Staphylococcus aureus survival under human colonic conditions* (Doctoral dissertation, University of Reading).
- Sannasiddappa, T. H., Costabile, A., Gibson, G. R., & Clarke, S. R. (2011). The influence of staphylococcus aureus on gut microbial ecology in an in vitro continuous culture human colonic model system. *PLoS ONE*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0023227</u>

- Sannasiddappa, T. H., Lund, P. A., & Clarke, S. R. (2017). In vitro antibacterial activity of unconjugated and conjugated bile salts on Staphylococcus aureus. *Frontiers in Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2017.01581</u>
- Sanyal, A. J., Shiffmann, M. L., Hirsch, J. I., & Moore, E. W. (1991). Premicellar taurocholate enhances ferrous iron uptake from all regions of rat small intestine. *Gastroenterology*, *101*(2), 382–9.
- Sarafian, M. H., Lewis, M. R., Pechlivanis, A., Ralphs, S., McPhail, M. J. W., Patel, V. C., ... Nicholson, J. K. (2015). Bile Acid Profiling and Quantification in Biofluids Using Ultra-Performance Liquid Chromatography Tandem Mass Spectrometry. *Analytical Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.analchem.5b01556
- Sassone-Corsi, M., Nuccio, S. P., Liu, H., Hernandez, D., Vu, C. T., Takahashi, A. A., ... Raffatellu, M. (2016). Microcins mediate competition among Enterobacteriaceae in the inflamed gut. *Nature*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nature20557</u>
- Sato, H., Macchiarulo, A., Thomas, C., Gioiello, A., Une, M., Hofmann, A. F., ... Auwerx, J. (2008). Novel potent and selective bile acid derivatives as TGR5 agonists: Biological screening, structure-activity relationships, and molecular modeling studies. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm7015864
- Satoh-Takayama, N., Vosshenrich, C. a J., Lesjean-Pottier, S., Sawa, S., Lochner, M., Rattis, F., ... Di Santo, J. P. (2008). Microbial flora drives interleukin 22 production in intestinal NKp46+ cells that provide innate mucosal immune defense. *Immunity*, 29(6), 958–70.
- Sayin, S. I., Wahlström, A., Felin, J., Jäntti, S., Marschall, H. U., Bamberg, K., ... Bäckhed, F. (2013). Gut microbiota regulates bile acid metabolism by reducing the levels of taurobeta-muricholic acid, a naturally occurring FXR antagonist. *Cell Metabolism*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2013.01.003
- Schaap, F. G., Trauner, M., & Jansen, P. L. M. (2014). Bile acid receptors as targets for drug development. *Nature Reviews Gastroenterology and Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrgastro.2013.151
- Schaffer, A. C., Solinga, R. M., Cocchiaro, J., Portoles, M., Kiser, K. B., Risley, A., ... Lee, J. C. (2006). Immunization with Staphylococcus aureus clumping factor B, a major determinant in nasal carriage, reduces nasal colonization in a murine model. *Infection and Immunity*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.74.4.2145-2153.2006</u>
- Schlecht, L. M., Peters, B. M., Krom, B. P., Freiberg, J. A., Hänsch, G. M., Filler, S. G., ... Shirtliff, M. E. (2015). Systemic Staphylococcus aureus infection mediated by Candida albicans hyphal invasion of mucosal tissue. *Microbiology (United Kingdom)*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1099/mic.0.083485-0</u>
- Schmidt, D. R., Holmstrom, S. R., Tacer, K. F., Bookout, A. L., Kliewer, S. A., & Mangelsdorf, D. J. (2010). Regulation of bile acid synthesis by fat-soluble vitamins A and D. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M110.116004

- Sears, P. M., & McCarthy, K. K. (2003). Management and treatment of staphylococcal mastitis. Veterinary clinics of North America: food animal practice, 19(1), 171-185.
- Shanahan, F. (2002). The host-microbe interface within the gut. *Bailliere's Best Practice and Research in Clinical Gastroenterology*, *16*(6), 915–931.
- Shapiro, H., Kolodziejczyk, A. A., Halstuch, D., & Elinav, E. (2018). Bile acids in glucose metabolism in health and disease. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20171965
- Shehata, M. G., El Sohaimy, S. A., El-Sahn, M. A., & Youssef, M. M. (2016). Screening of isolated potential probiotic lactic acid bacteria for cholesterol lowering property and bile salt hydrolase activity. *Annals of Agricultural Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aoas.2016.03.001
- Shih, D. Q., Bussen, M., Sehayek, E., Ananthanarayanan, M., Shneider, B. L., Suchy, F. J., ... Stoffel, M. (2001). Hepatocyte nuclear factor-1α is an essential regulator of bile acid and plasma cholesterol metabolism. *Nature Genetics*. https://doi.org/10.1038/86871
- Shrime, M. G., Bickler, S. W., Alkire, B. C., & Mock, C. (2015). Global burden of surgical disease: an estimation from the provider perspective. *The Lancet Global Health*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(14)70384-5
- Shuter, J., Hatcher, V. B., & Lowy, F. D. (1996). Staphylococcus aureus binding to human nasal mucin. Infection and immunity, 64(1), 310-318.
- Siddiqi, S., Masud, T. I., Nishtar, S., Peters, D. H., Sabri, B., Bile, K. M., & Jama, M. A. (2009). Framework for assessing governance of the health system in developing countries: Gateway to good governance. *Health Policy*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2008.08.005
- Simpson, V. R., Tomlinson, A. J., & Molenaar, F. M. (2009). Prevalence, distribution and pathological significance of the bile fluke Pseudamphistomum truncotum Eurasian otters (Lutra lutra) in Great Britain. *Veterinary Record*. https://doi.org/10.1136/vr.164.13.397
- Simrén, M., Barbara, G., Flint, H. J., Spiegel, B. M., Spiller, R. C., Vanner, S., ... & Zoetendal, E. G. (2012). Intestinal microbiota in functional bowel disorders: a Rome foundation report. Gut, gutjnl-2012.
- Sinal, C. J., Tohkin, M., Miyata, M., Ward, J. M., Lambert, G., & Gonzalez, F. J. (2000). Targeted disruption of the nuclear receptor FXR/BAR impairs bile acid and lipid homeostasis. *Cell*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)00062-3</u>
- Sipka, S., & Bruckner, G. (2014). The immunomodulatory role of bile acids. *International Archives of Allergy and Immunology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000366100</u>
- Sistrunk, J. R., Nickerson, K. P., Chanin, R. B., Rasko, D. A., & Faherty, C. S. (2016). Survival of the fittest: How bacterial pathogens utilize bile to enhance infection. *Clinical Microbiology Reviews*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/CMR.00031-16</u>

- Sleator, R. D., Wemekamp-Kamphuis, H. H., Gahan, C. G. M., Abee, T., & Hill, C. (2005). A PrfA-regulated bile exclusion system (BilE) is a novel virulence factor in Listeria
- Smet, I. D., Hoorde, L. V., Saeyer, N. D., Woestyne, M. V., & Verstraete, W. (1994). In vitro study of bile salt hydrolase (BSH) activity of BSH isogenic Lactobacillus plantarum 80 strains and estimation of cholesterol lowering through enhanced BSH activity. *Microbial ecology in health and disease*, 7(6), 315-329.
- Smit, J. J. M., Schinkel, A. H., Elferink, R. P. J. O., Groen, A. K., Wagenaar, E., van Deemter, L., ... Borst, P. (1993). Homozygous disruption of the murine MDR2 Pglycoprotein gene leads to a complete absence of phospholipid from bile and to liver disease. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/0092-8674(93)90380-9
- Solá, S., Garshelis, D. L., Amaral, J. D., Noyce, K. V., Coy, P. L., Steer, C. J., ... Rodrigues, C. M. P. (2006). Plasma levels of ursodeoxycholic acid in black bears, Ursus americanus: Seasonal changes. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - C Toxicology and Pharmacology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2006.02.002
- Song, K. H., Li, T., Owsley, E., Strom, S., & Chiang, J. Y. L. (2009). Bile acids activate fibroblast growth factor 19 signaling in human hepatocytes to inhibit cholesterol 7αhydroxylase gene expression. *Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.22627
- Song, P., Rockwell, C. E., Cui, J. Y., & Klaassen, C. D. (2015). Individual bile acids have differential effects on bile acid signaling in mice. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2014.12.005
- Sonne, D. P., Hansen, M., & Knop, F. K. (2014). MECHANISMS IN ENDOCRINOLOGY: Bile acid sequestrants in type 2 diabetes: potential effects on GLP1 secretion. *European Journal of Endocrinology*. https://doi.org/10.1530/eje-14-0154
- Söreide, K., Körner, H., Havnen, J., & Söreide, J. A. (2004). Bile duct cysts in adults. *British Journal of Surgery*. https://doi.org/10.1002/bjs.4815
- Sorg, J. A., & Sonenshein, A. L. (2008). Bile salts and glycine as cogerminants for Clostridium difficile spores. *Journal of Bacteriology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.01765-07
- Sorg, J. A., & Sonenshein, A. L. (2009). Chenodeoxycholate is an inhibitor of Clostridium difficile spore germination. *Journal of Bacteriology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.01260-08
- Sowemimo-Coker, S. O. (2002). Red blood cell hemolysis during processing. *Transfusion Medicine Reviews*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1053/tmrv.2002.29404</u>
- Spiller, R. C., Frost, P. F., Stewart, J. S., Bloom, S. R., & Silk, D. B. (1987). Delayed postprandial plasma bile acid response in coeliac patients with slow mouth-caecum transit. *Clinical Science (London, England : 1979)*.
- Squier, C., Rihs, J. D., Risa, K. J., Sagnimeni, A., Wagener, M. M., Stout, J., ... & Singh, N. (2002). Staphylococcus aureus rectal carriage and its association with infections in

patients in a surgical intensive care unit and a liver transplant unit. Infection Control & Hospital Epidemiology, 23(09), 495-501.

- Staels, B., & Fonseca, V. A. (2009). Bile acids and metabolic regulation: mechanisms and clinical responses to bile acid sequestration. *Diabetes Care*. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc09-S355
- Staels, B., Handelsman, Y., & Fonseca, V. (2010). Bile acid sequestrants for lipid and glucose control. *Current Diabetes Reports*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11892-009-0087-5
- Staley, C., Weingarden, A. R., Khoruts, A., & Sadowsky, M. J. (2017). Interaction of gut microbiota with bile acid metabolism and its influence on disease states. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-016-8006-6
- Stamp, D., & Jenkins, G. (2008). Chapter 1. An Overview of Bile-Acid Synthesis, Chemistry and Function. In *Bile Acids*. https://doi.org/10.1039/9781847558336-00001
- Staudinger, J. L., Goodwin, B., Jones, S. A., Hawkins-Brown, D., MacKenzie, K. I., LaTour, A., ... Kliewer, S. A. (2002). The nuclear receptor PXR is a lithocholic acid sensor that protects against liver toxicity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.051551698
- Steiner, C., von Eckardstein, A., & Rentsch, K. M. (2010). Quantification of the 15 major human bile acids and their precursor 7α-hydroxy-4-cholesten-3-one in serum by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. *Journal of Chromatography B: Analytical Technologies in the Biomedical and Life Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jchromb.2010.08.045
- Stieger, B. (2010). Role of the bile salt export pump, BSEP, in acquired forms of cholestasis. *Drug Metabolism Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.3109/03602530903492004
- Stieger, B. (2011). The role of the sodium-taurocholate cotransporting polypeptide (NTCP) and of the bile salt export pump (BSEP) in physiology and pathophysiology of bile Formation. *Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-14541-4\_5
- Stieger, B., Meier, Y., & Meier, P. J. (2007). The bile salt export pump. *Pflugers Archiv European Journal of Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-006-0152-8
- Stocker, R. (2004). Antioxidant Activities of Bile Pigments. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling*. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2004.6.841
- St-Pierre, M. V, Kullak-Ublick, G. A., Hagenbuch, B., & Meier, P. J. (2001). Transport of bile acids in hepatic and non-hepatic tissues. *The Journal of Experimental Biology*.
- Strazzabosco, M., & Fabris, L. (2008). Functional anatomy of normal bile ducts. *Anatomical Record*. https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.20664
- Stroeve, J. H. M., Brufau, G., Stellaard, F., Gonzalez, F. J., Staels, B., & Kuipers, F. (2010). Intestinal FXR-mediated FGF15 production contributes to diurnal control of hepatic bile

acid synthesis in mice. *Laboratory Investigation*. https://doi.org/10.1038/labinvest.2010.107

- Studer, N., Desharnais, L., Beutler, M., Brugiroux, S., Terrazos, M. A., Menin, L., ... Hapfelmeier, S. (2016). Functional Intestinal Bile Acid 7α-Dehydroxylation by Clostridium scindens Associated with Protection from Clostridium difficile Infection in a Gnotobiotic Mouse Model. *Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2016.00191
- Sulavik, M. C., Dazer, M., & Miller, P. F. (1997). The Salmonella typhimurium mar locus: molecular and genetic analyses and assessment of its role in virulence. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 179(6), 1857–66.
- Sundaram, S. S., Bove, K. E., Lovell, M. A., & Sokol, R. J. (2008). Mechanisms of disease: Inborn errors of bile acid synthesis. *Nature Clinical Practice Gastroenterology and Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncpgasthep1179
- Sutton, M. E., Op Den Dries, S., Karimian, N., Weeder, P. D., De Boer, M. T., Wiersema-Buist, J., ... Porte, R. J. (2014). Criteria for Viability Assessment of Discarded Human Donor Livers during Ex Vivo Normothermic Machine Perfusion. *PLoS ONE*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0110642
- Suzuki, S., Kimoto-Nira, H., Suganuma, H., Suzuki, C., Saito, T., & Yajima, N. (2014). Cellular fatty acid composition and exopolysaccharide contribute to bile tolerance in Lactobacillus brevis strains isolated from fermented Japanese pickles . *Canadian Journal* of Microbiology. <u>https://doi.org/10.1139/cjm-2014-0043</u>
- Swann, J. R., Want, E. J., Geier, F. M., Spagou, K., Wilson, I. D., Sidaway, J. E., ... Holmes, E. (2011). Systemic gut microbial modulation of bile acid metabolism in host tissue compartments. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1006734107
- Sweeney, T. E., & Morton, J. M. (2014). Metabolic surgery: Action via hormonal milieu changes, changes in bile acids or gut microbiota? A summary of the literature. *Best Practice and Research: Clinical Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpg.2014.07.016
- Swidsinski, A., Loening-Baucke, V., Lochs, H. & Hale, L. P. (2005). Spatial organization of bacterial flora in normal and inflamed intestine: a fluorescence *in situ* hybridization study in mice. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 11, 1131-1140.
- Tabibian, J. H., Masyuk, A. I., Masyuk, T. V., O'Hara, S. P., & LaRusso, N. F. (2013). Physiology of cholangiocytes. *Comprehensive Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1002/cphy.c120019
- Tag, C. G., Sauer-Lehnen, S., Weiskirchen, S., Borkham-Kamphorst, E., Tolba, R. H., Tacke, F., & Weiskirchen, R. (2015). Bile Duct Ligation in Mice: Induction of Inflammatory

Liver Injury and Fibrosis by Obstructive Cholestasis. *Journal of Visualized Experiments*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3791/52438</u>

- Tanaka, H., Doesburg, K., Iwasaki, T., & Mierau, I. (2010). Screening of Lactic Acid Bacteria for Bile Salt Hydrolase Activity. *Journal of Dairy Science*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.s0022-0302(99)75506-2</u>
- Taranto, M. P., Fernandez Murga, M. L., Lorca, G., & De Valdez, G. F. (2003). Bile salts and cholesterol induce changes in the lipid cell membrane of Lactobacillus reuteri. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2672.2003.01962.x</u>
- Tazuma, S. (2006). Epidemiology, pathogenesis, and classification of biliary stones (common bile duct and intrahepatic). *Best Practice and Research: Clinical Gastroenterology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpg.2006.05.009</u>
- Termén, S., Tollin, M., Rodriguez, E., Sveinsdóttir, S. H., Jóhannesson, B., Cederlund, A., ... & Gudmundsson, G. H. (2008). PU. 1 and bacterial metabolites regulate the human gene CAMP encoding antimicrobial peptide LL-37 in colon epithelial cells. Molecular immunology, 45(15), 3947-3955.
- Thanassi, D. G., Cheng, L. W., & Nikaido, H. (1997). Active efflux of bile salts by Escherichia coli. *Journal of Bacteriology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/jb.179.8.2512-2518.1997</u>
- Thanassi, D. G., Cheng, L. W., & Nikaido, H. (1997). Active efflux of bile salts by Escherichia coli. *Journal of Bacteriology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/jb.179.8.2512-2518.1997</u>
- Theis, T., Skurray, R. A., & Brown, M. H. (2007). Identification of suitable internal controls to study expression of a Staphylococcus aureus multidrug resistance system by quantitative real-time PCR. *Journal of Microbiological Methods*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mimet.2007.05.011</u>
- Theriot, C. M., Bowman, A. A., & Young, V. B. (2016). Antibiotic-Induced Alterations of the Gut Microbiota Alter Secondary Bile Acid Production and Allow for Clostridium difficile Spore Germination and Outgrowth in the Large Intestine . *MSphere*. https://doi.org/10.1128/msphere.00045-15
- Theriot, C. M., Koenigsknecht, M. J., Carlson, P. E., Hatton, G. E., Nelson, A. M., Li, B., ... Young, V. B. (2014). Antibiotic-induced shifts in the mouse gut microbiome and metabolome increase susceptibility to Clostridium difficile infection. *Nature Communications*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms4114</u>
- Theriot, C. M., Koenigsknecht, M. J., Carlson, P. E., Hatton, G. E., Nelson, A. M., Li, B., ... Young, V. B. (2014). Antibiotic-induced shifts in the mouse gut microbiome and metabolome increase susceptibility to Clostridium difficile infection. *Nature Communications*. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms4114
- Thomas, C., Gioiello, A., Noriega, L., Strehle, A., Oury, J., Rizzo, G., ... Schoonjans, K. (2009). TGR5-Mediated Bile Acid Sensing Controls Glucose Homeostasis. *Cell Metabolism*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2009.08.001

- Thomas, C., Pellicciari, R., Pruzanski, M., Auwerx, J., & Schoonjans, K. (2008). Targeting bile-acid signalling for metabolic diseases. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrd2619
- Thomer, L., Schneewind, O., & Missiakas, D. (2016). Pathogenesis of Staphylococcus aureus Bloodstream Infections . *Annual Review of Pathology: Mechanisms of Disease*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-pathol-012615-044351</u>
- Tiwari, A., & Maiti, P. (2009). TGR5: an emerging bile acid G-protein-coupled receptor target for the potential treatment of metabolic disorders. *Drug Discovery Today*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drudis.2009.02.005
- Togunde, O. P., Oakes, K. D., Servos, M. R., & Pawliszyn, J. (2012). Determination of pharmaceutical residues in fish bile by solid-phase microextraction couple with liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (LC/MS/MS). *Environmental Science and Technology*. https://doi.org/10.1021/es203758n
- Torres, A. G., Tutt, C. B., Duval, L., Popov, V., Nasr, A. Ben, Michalski, J., & Scaletsky, I. C. A. (2007). Bile salts induce expression of the afimbrial LDA adhesin of atypical enteropathogenic Escherichia coli. *Cellular Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-5822.2006.00850.x</u>
- Trauner, M., & Boyer, J. L. (2015). Bile Salt Transporters: Molecular Characterization, Function, and Regulation. *Physiological Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00027.2002
- Trauner, M., Claudel, T., Fickert, P., Moustafa, T., & Wagner, M. (2010). Bile acids as regulators of hepatic lipid and glucose metabolism. *Digestive Diseases*. https://doi.org/10.1159/000282091
- Trauner, M., Fickert, P., Halilbasic, E., & Moustafa, T. (2008). Lessons from the toxic bile concept for the pathogenesis and treatment of cholestatic liver diseases. In *Wiener Medizinische Wochenschrift*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10354-008-0592-1
- Tulumoğlu, Ş., Kaya, H. I., & Şimşek, Ö. (2014). Probiotic characteristics of Lactobacillus fermentum strains isolated from tulum cheese. *Anaerobe*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anaerobe.2014.09.015
- Turnbaugh, P. J. (2012). Microbiology: Fat, bile and gut microbes. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/487047a
- Turnbaugh, P. J., Ley, R. E., Mahowald, M. a, Magrini, V., Mardis, E. R., & Gordon, J. I. (2006). An obesity-associated gut microbiome with increased capacity for energy harvest. *Nature*, 444(7122), 1027–31.
- Ubeda, C., Djukovic, A., & Isaac, S. (2017). Roles of the intestinal microbiota in pathogen protection. *Clinical & Translational Immunology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/cti.2017.2</u>

- Ulluwishewa, D., Wang, L., Pereira, C., Flynn, S., Cain, E., Stick, S., ... O'Gara, F. (2016). Dissecting the regulation of bile-induced biofilm formation in staphylococcus aureus. *Microbiology (United Kingdom)*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1099/mic.0.000317</u>
- Urdaneta, V., & Casadesús, J. (2017). Interactions between Bacteria and Bile Salts in the Gastrointestinal and Hepatobiliary Tracts. *Frontiers in Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2017.00163
- Urdaneta, V., & Casadesús, J. (2017). Interactions between Bacteria and Bile Salts in the Gastrointestinal and Hepatobiliary Tracts. *Frontiers in Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2017.00163
- Van Den Abbeele, P., Grootaert, C., Marzorati, M., Possemiers, S., Verstraete, W., Gérard, P.,
  ... Van De Wiele, T. (2010). Microbial community development in a dynamic gut model is reproducible, colon region specific, and selective for bacteroidetes and Clostridium cluster IX. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00759-10">https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00759-10</a>
- Van Velkinburgh, J. C., & Gunn, J. S. (1999). PhoP-PhoQ-regulated loci are required for enhanced bile resistance in Salmonella spp. *Infection and Immunity*.
- Van Velkinburgh, J. C., & Gunn, J. S. (1999). PhoP-PhoQ-regulated loci are required for enhanced bile resistance in Salmonella spp. *Infection and Immunity*.
- Venema, K., & Van Den Abbeele, P. (2013). Experimental models of the gut microbiome. *Best Practice* and *Research: Clinical Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpg.2013.03.002
- Venneman, N. G., & van Erpecum, K. J. (2010). Pathogenesis of gallstones. *Gastroenterology Clinics of North America*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gtc.2010.02.010
- Verbesey, J. E., & Birkett, D. H. (2008). Common Bile Duct Exploration for Choledocholithiasis. Surgical Clinics of North America. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.suc.2008.08.002
- Vernazza, C. L., Gibson, G. R., & Rastall, R. A. (2006). Carbohydrate preference, acid tolerance and bile tolerance in five strains of Bifidobacterium. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2006.02832.x
- Vesterlund, S., Karp, M., Salminen, S., & Ouwehand, A. C. (2006). Staphylococcus aureus adheres to human intestinal mucus but can be displaced by certain lactic acid bacteria. *Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1099/mic.0.28522-0</u>
- Vinderola, C. G., & Reinheimer, J. A. (2003). Lactic acid starter and probiotic bacteria: A comparative "in vitro" study of probiotic characteristics and biological barrier resistance. *Food Research International*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0963-9969(03)00098-X
- Vítek, L., & Haluzík, M. (2016). The role of bile acids in metabolic regulation. *Journal of Endocrinology*. https://doi.org/10.1530/JOE-15-0469

- Vlahcevic, Z. R., Pandak, W. M., & Stravitz, R. T. (1999). Regulation of bile acid biosynthesis. *Gastroenterology Clinics of North America*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0889-8553(05)70041-8
- Vrieze, A., Out, C., Fuentes, S., Jonker, L., Reuling, I., Kootte, R. S., ... Nieuwdorp, M. (2014). Impact of oral vancomycin on gut microbiota, bile acid metabolism, and insulin sensitivity. *Journal of Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhep.2013.11.034
- Wagner, M., Zollner, G., & Trauner, M. (2009). New molecular insights into the mechanisms of cholestasis. *Journal of Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhep.2009.05.012
- Wahlström, A., Sayin, S. I., Marschall, H. U., & Bäckhed, F. (2016). Intestinal Crosstalk between Bile Acids and Microbiota and Its Impact on Host Metabolism. *Cell Metabolism*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2016.05.005</u>
- Wahlström, A., Sayin, S. I., Marschall, H. U., & Bäckhed, F. (2016). Intestinal Crosstalk between Bile Acids and Microbiota and Its Impact on Host Metabolism. *Cell Metabolism.* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2016.05.005
- Walker, D. K., & Gilliland, S. E. (2010). Relationships Among Bile Tolerance, Bile Salt Deconjugation, and Assimilation of Cholesterol by Lactobacillus acidophilus. *Journal of Dairy Science*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.s0022-0302(93)77422-6</u>
- Walters, J. R. F., & Pattni, S. S. (2010). Managing bile acid diarrhoea. *Therapeutic Advances in Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.1177/1756283X10377126
- Wang, A., Chen, L., Li, C., Zhu, Y. Y., Ruella, M., Gill, S., ... Kitchen, S. G. (2015). Accepted Article Preview : Published ahead of advance online publication. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1038/leu.2015.247
- Wang, H., Chen, J., Hollister, K., Sowers, L. C., & Forman, B. M. (1999). Endogenous bile acids are ligands for the nuclear receptor FXR/BAR. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1097-2765(00)80348-2
- Watanabe, M., Fukiya, S., & Yokota, A. (2017). Comprehensive evaluation of the bactericidal activities of free bile acids in the large intestine of humans and rodents. *Journal of Lipid Research*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.m075143</u>
- Watanabe, M., Houten, S. M., Mataki, C., Christoffolete, M. A., Kim, B. W., Sato, H., ... Auwerx, J. (2006). Bile acids induce energy expenditure by promoting intracellular thyroid hormone activation. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature04330
- Watanabe, S., & Tsuneyama, K. (2012). Cattle bile but not bear bile or pig bile induces lipid profile changes and fatty liver injury in mice: mediation by cholic acid. *The Journal of Toxicological Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.2131/jts.37.105
- Weese, J. S., DaCosta, T., Button, L., Goth, K., Ethier, M., & Boehnke, K. (2004). Isolation of methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus from the environment in a Veterinary Teaching Hospital. *Journal of Veterinary Internal Medicine*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1892/0891-6640(2004)18<468:IOMSAF>2.0.CO;2</u>

- Weingarden, A. R., Chen, C., Bobr, A., Yao, D., Lu, Y., Nelson, V. M., ... Khoruts, A. (2013). Microbiota transplantation restores normal fecal bile acid composition in recurrent Clostridium difficile infection . *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpgi.00282.2013
- Weingarden, A. R., Dosa, P. I., DeWinter, E., Steer, C. J., Shaughnessy, M. K., Johnson, J. R., ... Sadowsky, M. J. (2016). Changes in colonic bile acid composition following fecal microbiota transplantation are sufficient to control Clostridium difficile germination and growth. *PLoS ONE*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0147210
- Wells, J. E., & Hylemon, P. B. (2000). Identification and characterization of a bile acid 7αdehydroxylation operon in Clostridium sp. strain TO-931, a highly active 7αdehydroxylating strain isolated from human feces. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.66.3.1107-1113.2000
- Wertheim, H. F., Vos, M. C., Ott, A., van Belkum, A., Voss, A., Kluytmans, J. A., ... & Verbrugh, H. A. (2004). Risk and outcome of nosocomial Staphylococcus aureus bacteraemia in nasal carriers versus non-carriers. The Lancet, 364(9435), 703-705.
- Whitehead, K., Versalovic, J., Roos, S., & Britton, R. A. (2008). Genomic and genetic characterization of the bile stress response of probiotic Lactobacillus reuteri ATCC 55730. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.02259-07
- Williams, E. J., Green, J., Beckingham, I., Parks, R., Martin, D., & Lombard, M. (2008). Guidelines on the management of common bile duct stones (CBDS). *Gut.* https://doi.org/10.1136/gut.2007.121657
- WILLIAMS, R. E. (1963). Healthy carriage of Staphylococcus aureus: its prevalence and importance. *Bacteriological Reviews*, 27(96), 56–71. Retrieved from <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14000926%0Ahttp://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/ /articlerender.fcgi?artid=PMC441169</u>
- Winn, W. C. (2006). Koneman's color atlas and textbook of diagnostic microbiology. E. W. Koneman (Ed.). Lippincott williams & wilkins.
- Winston, J. A., & Theriot, C. M. (2016). Impact of microbial derived secondary bile acids on colonization resistance against Clostridium difficile in the gastrointestinal tract. *Anaerobe*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anaerobe.2016.05.003
- Woolbright, B. L., & Jaeschke, H. (2012). Novel insight into mechanisms of cholestatic liver injury. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v18.i36.4985
- Worthmann, A., John, C., Rühlemann, M. C., Baguhl, M., Heinsen, F. A., Schaltenberg, N., ... Heeren, J. (2017). Cold-induced conversion of cholesterol to bile acids in mice shapes the gut microbiome and promotes adaptive thermogenesis. *Nature Medicine*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.4357</u>

- Wu, R., Sun, Z., Wu, J., Meng, H., & Zhang, H. (2010). Effect of bile salts stress on protein synthesis of Lactobacillus casei Zhang revealed by 2-dimensional gel electrophoresis. Journal of dairy science, 93(8), 3858-3868.
- Xia, X., Francis, H., Glaser, S., Alpini, G., & LeSage, G. (2006). Bile acid interactions with cholangiocyte. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v12.i22.3553
- Xie, W., Radominska-Pandya, A., Shi, Y., Simon, C. M., Nelson, M. C., Ong, E. S., ... Evans, R. M. (2002). An essential role for nuclear receptors SXR/PXR in detoxification of cholestatic bile acids. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.051014398
- Xu, J., & Gordon, J. I. (2003). Honor thy symbionts. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1734063100
- Yan, H., Peng, B., Liu, Y., Xu, G., He, W., Ren, B., ... Li, W. (2014). Viral Entry of Hepatitis B and D Viruses and Bile Salts Transportation Share Common Molecular Determinants on Sodium Taurocholate Cotransporting Polypeptide. *Journal of Virology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.03478-13
- Yang, K., Köck, K., Sedykh, A., Tropsha, A., & Brouwer, K. L. R. (2013). An updated review on drug-induced cholestasis: Mechanisms and investigation of physicochemical properties and pharmacokinetic parameters. *Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jps.23584</u>
- Yang, S. Y., & He, X. Y. (1999). Molecular mechanisms of fatty acid (3-oxidation enzyme catalysis. In: Current Views of Fatty Acid Oxidation and Ketogenesis: From Orgenelles to Point Mutations (Quant PA, Eaton S, eds).
- Yokota, A., Fukiya, S., Ooka, T., Ogura, Y., Hayashi, T., & Ishizuka, S. (2012). Is bile acid a determinant of the gut microbiota on a high-fat diet? *Gut Microbes*. <u>https://doi.org/10.4161/gmic.21216</u>
- Yokota, A., Fukiya, S., Ooka, T., Ogura, Y., Hayashi, T., & Ishizuka, S. (2012). Is bile acid a determinant of the gut microbiota on a high-fat diet? *Gut Microbes*. https://doi.org/10.4161/gmic.21216
- Yokota, A., Veenstra, M., Kurdi, P., Van Veen, H. W., & Konings, W. N. (2000). Cholate resistance in Lactococcus lactis is mediated by an ATP-dependent multispecific organic anion transporter. *Journal of Bacteriology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.182.18.5196-5201.2000</u>
- Yu, C., Wang, F., Kan, M., Jin, C., Jones, R. B., Weinstein, M., ... McKeehan, W. L. (2000). Elevated cholesterol metabolism and bile acid synthesis in mice lacking membrane tyrosine kinase receptor FGFR4. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.275.20.15482</u>

- Zacherl, C., Eisner, P., & Engel, K. H. (2011). In vitro model to correlate viscosity and bile acid-binding capacity of digested water-soluble and insoluble dietary fibres. *Food Chemistry*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2010.10.113</u>
- Zarrinpar, A., & Loomba, R. (2012). Review article: The emerging interplay among the gastrointestinal tract, bile acids and incretins in the pathogenesis of diabetes and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Alimentary Pharmacology and Therapeutics*. https://doi.org/10.1111/apt.12084
- Zhang, X., Bierschenk, D., Top, J., Anastasiou, I., Bonten, M. J. M., Willems, R. J. L., & van Schaik, W. (2013). Functional genomic analysis of bile salt resistance in Enterococcus faecium. *BMC Genomics*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-14-299</u>
- Zhang, Y. M., Marrakchi, H., & Rock, C. O. (2002). The fabR (YijC) transcription factor regulates unsaturated fatty acid biosynthesis in Escherichia coli. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M201399200</u>
- Zhang, Y., & Klaassen, C. D. (2010). Effects of feeding bile acids and a bile acid sequestrant on hepatic bile acid composition in mice. *Journal of Lipid Research*. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.m007641
- Zhao, J. L., Liu, Y. S., Liu, W. R., Jiang, Y. X., Su, H. C., Zhang, Q. Q., ... Ying, G. G. (2015). Tissue-specific bioaccumulation of human and veterinary antibiotics in bile, plasma, liver and muscle tissues of wild fish from a highly urbanized region. *Environmental Pollution (Barking, Essex : 1987)*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2014.12.026
- Zhou, C. S., Yin, Z. Y., Zhao, W. X., Zhang, L., You, J. Y., Su, W. X., ... Wang, X. M. (2012). Bear bile inhibits the immunosuppression activity of hepatic stellate cells in vivo. *Hepato-Gastroenterology*. https://doi.org/10.5754/hge10637
- Zhou, H., & Hylemon, P. B. (2014). Bile acids are nutrient signaling hormones. *Steroids*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.steroids.2014.04.016
- Zhou, X., Cao, L., Jiang, C., Xie, Y., Cheng, X., Krausz, K. W., ... Hao, H. (2014). PPARα-UGT axis activation represses intestinal FXR-FGF15 feedback signalling and exacerbates experimental colitis. *Nature Communications*. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms5573
- Zhou, X., Levin, E. J., Pan, Y., McCoy, J. G., Sharma, R., Kloss, B., ... Zhou, M. (2014). Structural basis of the alternating-access mechanism in a bile acid transporter. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature12811
- Zhuang, S., Li, Q., Cai, L., Wang, C., & Lei, X. (2017). Chemoproteomic Profiling of Bile Acid Interacting Proteins. ACS Central Science. https://doi.org/10.1021/acscentsci.7b00134
- Zihler, A., Gagnon, M., Chassard, C., Hegland, A., Stevens, M. J. A., Braegger, C. P., & Lacroix, C. (2010). Unexpected consequences of administering bacteriocinogenic

probiotic strains for Salmonella populations, revealed by an in vitro colonic model of the child gut. *Microbiology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1099/mic.0.042036-0</u>

- Zipperer, A., Konnerth, M. C., Laux, C., Berscheid, A., Janek, D., Weidenmaier, C., ... Krismer, B. (2016). Human commensals producing a novel antibiotic impair pathogen colonization. *Nature*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nature18634</u>
- Zoetendal, E. G., Akkermans, A. D. L., Akkermans-van Vilet, W. M., DeVisser, J. A. G. M. & DeVos, W. M. (2001). The host genotype affects the bacterial community in the human gastrointestinal tract. *Microbial Ecology in Health and Disease* 13, 129-134.
- Zollner, G., Marschall, H. U., Wagner, M., & Trauner, M. (2006). Role of nuclear receptors in the adaptive response to bile acids and cholestasis: Pathogenetic and therapeutic considerations. *Molecular Pharmaceutics*. https://doi.org/10.1021/mp060010s
- Zong, Y., & Stanger, B. Z. (2012). Molecular mechanisms of liver and bile duct development. Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Developmental Biology. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/wdev.47</u>
- Zong, Y., Panikkar, A., Xu, J., Antoniou, A., Raynaud, P., Lemaigre, F., & Stanger, B. Z. (2009). Notch signaling controls liver development by regulating biliary differentiation. *Development*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.029140</u>
- Zwicker, B. L., & Agellon, L. B. (2013). Transport and biological activities of bile acids. *International Journal of Biochemistry and Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocel.2013.04.012

#### Appendix

#### **Appendix 1 : Mutagenesis strategy**

tep1 : amplified 1k upstream , fadb and 1kb downstream of fadb	
<u>CTAAATTACAGTCACATGAACTGCG</u> TACATGCTTTGCTT	
GGGAGGTCTTGAAACAGTCGCTGAACGCCAAGGCGATACTTGGGTTATCAATGGTGAAAAGAAATGGATT	
GGTGGTGCACATGTATCTGATGTCATTCCAGTATTCGCAGTAAATAAA	
TTGTAGTCAGACCAGAACAAGATGGCGTCGATATTGAAGTCATTGATAATAAAATCGCACTTCGCATTGT	
TCCTAACGCCCTAATTAAATTAACTAATGTCAAAGTAGATGAAGCGGATCGCTTACAAAACATAACAAGC	
TTTAAAGATATTGCCAAAATTCTTTATTCAACGAGAGCAGGCGTTGCTTATATGGCTACAGGTGGTATGG	
CTGGCGCTTTACGTGCCACATTAGATTATGTCACTGAGCGTAAGCAATTCGGCAAACCAATTAGTAAATA	
TCAGTTAATACAAGAAAAGCTAGCAATGATGCAAGGTAATTTAGCTCAAGCAATGGCAACATGTGCTCAA	
TTAGCTAATATGCAAGCACATGGTGAATATGACGAGGTTGCAACTTCAACGGCGAAGATGATGAATGCCT	
TACGTTTGCGTGAGACAGTAGCTATGGGCCGCGGTATTACAGGTGGTAATGGCATACTAGCTGACGATTA	
TGATATTGCACGTTTCTTCTCTGATGCAGAAGCGATTTACACGTACGAAGGTACACATGAAATTAATGCC	
TTAGTAATTGGACGCGCTTTGACTGGAGATTCTGCTTTCGTATAAATAGCAAATAATTATATGAGATGCA	
TTAATTTCACTAAAAAAGACTTATTTTAAGCATAAAGCTTTTTCCTTAAATAAGAGGCTAAGATGACTGT	
CAAAGATACTTAATTAATTTATAAAATAGCAACGTTATTCCAATTATCTTAATGGTTATCTTATCCTCA	
<u>ACTAAATTGGAGGAATCACTATGACAATTAAT</u> AAAGTAACCGTTCTTGGCGCAGGCACAATGGGCGCTCA	
ACTGGCAGCACTTTTTGTGAATGCTGGACTTAAAGTAAAACTATTAGATATTGTAGTGGACAAAAACGAT	
CCAAATCTCATTGCGAAAAAATCTTACGATAAAATTACAGATAAGAAACGGCCGCTACTATTCGACTTAA	
ATCTAGCGAGTCATTTAACATATGGTAATTTTGATGATGACTTGGTAAATGATGATGCTGATTTATATAT	
CGAAGCAGTCAAAGAAGATATTGAAATTAAGCATGCTGTTTGGCAACAAGTTCTACAACATGCTAAAGAA	
GATGCTTTATTCGCTACAAATACATCAGGTATTCCAATTAATGCGATTGCTCAAGCATTTAACGAGAAGG	
ATCAAGAACGATTCTTTGGTCTACATTTCTTTAACCCACCACGTATTATGAAATTAGTGGAGTTAATACC	
TACGTCACACACGAAGGAATCTATTATATTAGATGTAAAAAATTTCGCGCAAAATGTGTTAGGTAAAGGT	
GTCATTGTCGTCAATGATGTGCCTGGCTTTGTCGCAAATAGAGTCGGCACGCAAACAATGAATG	
TGTATCGCGCCGAGCAACACAAGATAAGCATTGTAGATGTGGATGCTTTAACTGGGCAAGCGATTGGTCG	
TCCTAAAACAGGTACATATGCGCTATCTGACCTAGTCGGTTTAGATATTGCAGTGTCTGTAATTAAAGGC	
ATGCAACAAGTACCTGAAGAAACACCTTATTTTCATGATGTCAAAATTGTAAATACGTTGTTTGACAATG	Ì
GCGCACTCGGACGTAAAACGAAACAAGGATTTTACAAAAAGGATAAAGAAACTAAAGCTCGACTTGTTTA	
CGATGTTGAAAAACAAGATTATGTACCTGTATCGCAACCACAATTACCAATTTTAAATGAATTTAATAAA	
GACTTAGTGCATAACCTTGATACCATATTCAATGCGCAAGACGAAGCGGGGACTATTTTTATGGGAGACAT	
TACGTAATAATTTCTATTACTCTGCTATCAATGTACCTAAAGCTACCGATGATTTCCGAGACATAGACCG	
TGCGCTTGTCTGGGGGGTTCAACTGGAAACTTGGTCCATTCCAATTATGGGATGCAATGGGATACGAACGT	
GTTAAAACACGTATGGAAGACGAACTTGGAGACTTACCACAATGGATTAGTGATTTAGATGGTGGCTTTT	
ATAAACAAGATGAGACCATTGAATATGCAACACCTATTTCTCACTTCGTAAAAGATGAACTTTGGGATAA	
AGGTGATGCCAAACTTTCCGTAACTCATGATGATCAACTGTTACTGAAATTACAAAGTAAAAATAATGTC	
ATTACCGATGAATTCAACGATGCGTTAGTTGATGCGATTGATT	
TGGTTATTTATGCAGATGGTAACAATTTCAGTGTGGGTGCTAACCTTTTCTTAATGAAAAAGGCGCATGA	
AGACGGTCTTGTAGATGATGTCGTTGCACAATCAATTGATAAATTACATTATAGCTTTAATCGTTTGAAG	
TATAGTTTGAAACCAGTAGTCACAGCTGTTCAAGGTCGTGCCTTAGGCGGTGGCTGTGAGCTTGTACTTT	
ACTCACCTATTGTTGTCGCTGCAAGTGAAACATATATCGGTCTTGTTGAAGCAGGTGTTGGCTTATTACC	
GAGTGGCGGTGGCCTTGCAGAAATGGCTGATCGCATATTACGCACATCGCATAAGTTTGATGACAAACAA	
GCTTCCATGACAAAAGTACTGACGAATATCGCATTTGCGAAAGTCTCTACAAATGCCTTTGAGGCACGTC	
GTTATGGTTATTTACGTGATACAGATACGATTATTTTCAATACAGCACAACGTGTCGAAGTTGCGCTCAA	
ACGTGCGAAATATGAAGCAGAAACAAACTATATTCCGAATCCTAGACATCAATATATCGCTTTAGGTGAA	
GACTTCAAAGCATTGATCCAAGGACAATTAGATGCGCAAAGACGGGGTCATTTTATTAGCGACCATGATT	

fadB

Ρ3

P1

# Appendix

Figure 8.1 Primer designing strategy to construct S. aureus  $\Delta$ fadB the fadB gene sequence (in red box) with extended 1kb sequence on either side of left and right gene coordinates.

P1 CTAAAT <u>GGATCC</u>TACAGTCACATGAACTGCG L:31;GC:45;Tm:61.7 P2 ATTAA<u>CCCGGGG</u>TTGTCATAGTGATTCCTCCAATTTAGTTG L:40;GC:40;Tm:64.5 P3 CATTA<u>CCCGGG</u>CGTAATTAAAAGATAGTCATTAAGAGAGG L:40;GC:40,Tm:64.5 P4 CGTTTGG<u>GATCC</u>AGAAGCAAATGCTTCGTTCAATTCG L:37;GC:46;Tm:65.6

BAMH1 <u>GGATCC</u> \_Sma1<u>CCCGGG</u> P4



# Appendix 2 : Vectors and constructed plasmids

Figure 2.1 Restriction map of pJET1.2/blunt, plasmid used for cloning PCR fragments of fadB

Appendix



Figure 2.2 Restriction map of pmad plasmid used for cloning PCR fragments of fadB



**Figure 2.3 Restriction map of pBAD**<sub>ara</sub>. The inducible araBAD promoter is shown ('ARA\_promoter'). Source: Thermo Fisher Scientific.

Created with SnapGene®



Figure 2-4: Restriction map of pET21-cyto c used for overexpression of FadB

# Appendix 3 :Bioinformatic analysis of FadB



Figure 3.1 Domain predication of FadB S.aureus



*Figure 3.2 PyMOL generated image of ligand binding residues prediction for FadB\_protein\_domains* 

Predicted ligand binding residues are shown as blue sticks in the image above. Binding site: 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 32, 33, 34, 89, 90, 91, 92, 97, 117, 118, 119, 142, 143, 144, 145, 229 Most likely ligands at each site (Type): NAD Centroid ligands at each site (TypeID): NAD420 All ligands in clusters (Type-Frequency): NAD-5, CAA-1 Likely+centroid ligands at each site: NAD420 EC numbers: 4.2.1.17;5.3.3.8;1.1.1.35;5.1.2.3 GO terms: 0000166;0003824;0003857;0004165;0004300;0005515;0006629;0006631;0006635;0008152 ;0008692;0009062;0016042;0016491;0016507;0016616;0016829;0016853;0050662;005511 4;0005634;0005737;0005739;0005743;0005759;0009725;0014823;0032868;0042493;00442 55;0044281;0046676;0070403;0005730;0046872;
## Appendix



Figure 3.3 Disorder prediction for FadB\_protein\_domains



Figure 3.4 Top 5 multi-template 3D models for FadB\_protein\_domains

## Appendix

Appendix 4





**Progressive curve of FadB activity.** The catalytic activity of the enzyme by converting acetoacetyl-CoA to hydroxybutyryl-CoA in the presence of NADH as a cofactor was spectrometrically determined. The substrate (acetoacetyl-CoA) was used to measure the activity rate of the enzyme at concentration 0.2 mM(A), 0.2 Mm (B) and 0.3 mM (C).